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February 15, 2024 

VIA USlviAIL 
Ms. Adele J. Pope 
1228 ·walnut Street 
Newberry, South Carolina 29108 

RE: Freedom oflnformation Act ("FOIA") Request 

Dear Ms. Pope: 

This Office has received your FOIA request dated January 18, 2024, which seeks: 

1. Valuation Analysis of James Brown Estate as of December 25, 2006, 
(Sept. 03, 2010) (the "$4.7 Million Valuation") 

2. All correspondence, email and/or other communications and/or 
documents by or among any member of the Office of the Attorney 
General (OAG) and Russell Bauknight, Peter Afterman, or any other 
person(s) between August 1, 2010 and today related to the value of the 
assets of the Estate of James Brown and/or the James Brown Irrevocable 
Trust and/or the $4.7 Million Valuation at any time between the death 
of James Brown on Decen1ber 25, 2006 arid May 8, 2013. 

3. The Amendment to the James Brown Legacy Trust (Settlement Entity) 
signed by The Honorable _Henry McMaster on or about December 30, 
2010, and all drafts thereof, and the assignment by Terry Brown to 
Forlando Brown (a/k/a William Brown), by NPCOL on or about 
January 2011 and any drafts thereof, and all documents related to these 
documents from December 1, 2010 to May 8, 2013. 

4. All correspondence, email and/or other communications between any 
member of the OAG and Sweeney, Wingate and Barrow, P.A., and/or 
any member of that firm between May IO and May 25, 2010 and 
February 20, 2013 and June 13, 2013, including but not limited to the 
April 24, 2013 letter of the OAG to a member of SWB. 

REMBERT C. DENNIS BUILDfNG • POST OFFICE Box 11549 • COLUMBIA, SC 29211-1549 • TELEPHONE 803-734-3970 • FACSIMILE 803-253-6283 



5. All correspondence, email and/or other communications between any 
member of the OAG, including Creighton Waters, and/or Peter 
Afterman and/or any other person related to the value of Geronimo 
Music, LLC 

The Office has determined there are public records responsive to your request. This 
determination is made in accordance with S.C. Code Ann. § 30-4-30(C). 

Records will be made available no later than thirty-five calendar days from today, 
in accordance with S.C. Code Ann. §30-4-30(C). 

Please be advised that the above does not constitute a final opinion as to whether 
any records may be exempt from production or subject to redaction in accordance with 
exemptions provided for by § 30-4-40, or other state or federal laws. 
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Sincerely yours, 

Office of the South Carolina 
Attorney General 
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STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA 

COUNTY OF AIKEN 
IN THE COURT OF COMMON PLEAS 

fn Re: 

Case No. 08-CP-02-1647 
(Estate of James Brown) 

AFFIDAVIT OF RUSSELL L. BAUKNIGHT 
The Estate of James Brown 
A/K/ A JAMES JOSEPH BROWN 

PERSONALLY APPEARED BEFORE ME, the affiant, Russell L. Bauknight, who, being 

sworn, deposes and states-the following: 

1. I am a resident of Richland County, South Carolina. 

• 2. On May 26, 2009, nearly four years ago, the Honorable Doyet A. Early, Ill 

appointed me as Personal Representative of the James Brown Estate, and 

Trustee of the J_ames Brown 2000 Irrevocable Trust. 

3. The Honorable Sue H. Roe also properly issued a Certificate of Appointment 

for each of these fiduciary positions (see attached Certificate of 

Appointment). 

4. The appointments complied with the original Trust Agreement and South 

Carolina law. 

5. Separate and apart from the above appointments, I was also selected as the 

trustee for the Settlement Agreement Charitable Trust and Legacy Trust; the 

corpus of each of those trusts is a future expectancy interest. 

6. Pursuant to the Circuit Court's order restricting distributions pending the 

outcome of this appeal, neither the Legacy Trust nor the Settlement 

Agreement Charitable Trust ever received a transfer of assets from the Estate 

or Trust. 

7. I do not serve at the pleasure of the Attorney General nor am I beholden to 

him in any way. 



8. The Attorney General has no independent authority to remove me from my 

fiduciary capacities of Personal Representative of the James Brown Estate or 

Trustee of the James Brown 2000 Irrevocable Trust 

9. I am an independent fidu,ciary and have done everything in my power to 

benefit the Estate and Trust. 

10. A telling example of my independence deals with the Cannon plea hearing. 

When I learned that the Attorney General did not recommend restitution at 

the plea hearing I was livid. My immediate response was to contact the 

Attorney General, to challenge that decision, and do everything I could to 

remedy that failing. 

11. As a direct result of my challenge to the Attorney General, on September 26, 

2012, the Honorable George C. James, Jr. ordered that a restitution hearing 

occur. At that hearing, as the victim representative for the Estate and Trust, I 

will present evidence that Cannon should pay restitution to the Estate and 

Trust. 

12. On May 26, 2009 when I began my service as Personal Representative and 

Trustee, the Estate was in shambles, teetering on the verge of bankruptcy. 

13. The poor condition of the Estate was largely due to prior fiduciaries placing 

their own financial interests above that of the Estate and Trust. 

14. The Estate was also encumbered by a $26 million bond with a principal 

balance due of approximately $13 million (Pullman bond) that hung like an 

albatross around its neck because all royalty income was captured to pay 

towards the bond. 

15. When I took over, the Pullman bond was scheduled to be paid off in 2019. 

16. Now, the $13 million balance on the Pullman bond has been paid off eight 

years early, and the Estate and Trust is now prepared to fund scholarships 

for deserving children who attend school in South Carolina and Georgia. 

17. I am not seeking reconsideration of this Court's opinion to keep this job for 

personal gain - unlike prior fiduciaries; l have yet to pay myself a 

commission, instead using Estate and Trust revenue to put the James Brown 

Estate and Trust in a position to provide scholarships for deserving children. 
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18. I believe my fiduciary duty to the Estate and Trust compels me to ask that I 

remain the fiduciary because my removal at this time will jeopardize the 

Estate and Trust. 

19. I firmly believe that the Court's decision that I should be removed as a 

fiduciary with respect to the Estate and Trust will cause devastating 

consequences of which this Court is unaware. 

20. For instance, there are multiple contracts that will prove very lucrative to the 

Estate, Trust, and future scholarship recipients, that are subject to 

cancellation if I am removed from my position as a fiduciary. 

21. I did not ask that these cancellation provisions be placed in the contracts, but 

the other contracting parties demanded that they be included because of the 

tortuous history (prior to my appointment) of instability of the 

administration of the Estate and Trust. 

22. Since the Court issued its opinion on February 27, 2013 the Estate and Trust 

have received numerous telephone calls and letters from record companies 

and motion picture companies asking for some form of reassurance that I 

will remain the fiduciary for administration of the Estate and Trust. 

23. The Estate and Trust have made all reasonable efforts to reassure these 

companies/individuals that they need not worry. However, I fear that should 

I be removed, many of these companies/individuals will exercise their option 

to terminate the contracts given the unfortunate, continued uncertainty 

surrounding the Estate and Trust. 

24. Furthermore, since my appointment in 2009 I have reached out to several 

movie studios hoping to renew interest in rights to a James Brown 

biographical motion picture. 

25. Now, nearly four years later, I am pleased to report that I am presently-in the 

middle of negotiating a motion picture deal for a biographical movie on the 

life of James Brown (Biopic). 

26. The motion picture deal is with Imagine Entertainment (owned by Ron 

Howard and Brian Grazer) and Jagged Films (owned by Mick Jagger) to 

produce the James Brown Biopic. 
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27. The Biopic, if it is brought to the Hollywood screen, will have a tremendous 

impact on the value of the James Brown Estate and Trust. 

28. In the industry, this type of biographical motion picture is the springboard 

for a renewed public interest in the music of the artist depicted. 

29. The Estate and Trust is near finalizing the Biopic deal and stands to 

substantially increase its revenue and value through increased music sales 

and licenses resulting from the publicity of the Biopic. 

30. The producers of this movie have made it abundantly clear that continued 

instability of the Estate and Trust administration will call into question our 

ability to move forward on this deal which would make millions of dollars for 

the Estate and Trust. 

31. I am also presently in negotiations and the deal-making stage of creating a 

show at the famed Apollo Theatre, creating a touring tribute show, and 

finalizing a documentary regarding the life of James Brown. 

32. This Court's Opinion (unknowingly) puts all of these deals at risk. 

33. Accordingly, 1 would respectfully request that this Court allow me to move 

forward in my fiduciary capacities as Personal Representative of the Estate of 

James Brown and Trustee of the James Brown 2000 Irrevocable Trust which 

will allow me to complete these important time sensitive deals for the Estate, 

Trust, and future scholarship recipients. 

FURTHER AFFIANT SAYETH NAUGHT, 

SWORN and subscribed to before me 

This\\\~ day of March, 2013 

~:~~j;~~ 
My commission expires:3--~-Q.\)\\\ 

~,L~# 
Russell L. Bauknighl 
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IN THE UNITEiJ.STAl'ES PISTRlCT COURT 
POR:THE DiSTRlCT OF'SOUTH: · < .• ·•· • .. •·. · ..... · .................. · CAROLINA 

COLUMBIADIVI$lON 

vs. 

A4ele J. Pope. individually and As Tnis~·pftbe 
lrrevei::a,ble Trust estabUsh¢d byJru:nes· l;lrown in 
Ai,igusi 1, .2-000. ana 

RQJ;¢rt l Buch&n~ . .J.r .. individually and As 
ttustee ofthe Irrevocable Trust.established t:,y 
lam¢s Ittyw;i ~ AvgiJst'l. ZO®. 

Defendants. 

-----------------

of expertise. 

J Civil Action 1'10.: 3:08-ev-OQOJ4:.Wo13,.J.GW 
) 
) 

5 
) 

J 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
). 
) 

J 

AFFII)AYlJ OF 
RICHARD B. i\.:LE~'ANBEit. 

2. I am the president.and CEb ofR.B .. Aletander & co. Ltd .. which ptavides strategic 

developers and othets. 

3. J b.av~ mort! .than 40 years experience in retailing, turn.around m@a~ement, crisis .and 

ren~wal managemetit, d~:t,t1eqt1ity restrttctu.res attd liquid~#ons. 

4 .. My clients have. included The Brown Group; Nations Bank, predecessor.of Bank of 

America; Belk Stores S~rVi'c¢~; 1:'he Cato Corporat1ort; Lan:dCtaft Pr<>perties. me. and th¢ King() 

Group, Jfong Kong; 
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5. I h;we been enga.seoihy counsel for Atl~le J. Pope in. ,qoll,Ilection with 

llichla:rtd County Case ZQ10-PP-40-4900(knowrt as ACase 4900~}in which fue c<,Qtpl~nt. a 

pottinrtofwbich is attached asExhibit A., alleges that deferidant$ Robert t. Buchanan,.Jr. and 

Adele 1. Pope, coinm.itted •various breaches o£11duciacy duty; ip.cludlll,g: 

a. a 9laim thatMt. '.BuQh~art apd. Ms: P◊pe breached their duty by-~ot apeepting .a :2007 
$100 millio11 offer Jo sell t:IJ,¢ ~set~ pf entettainer James Brown; and 

h .. a claim that Mr. Buch:µian ·WJ.d. Msi Pope improperly valued the assets of fames Brown 
on the estate tax return where tbey pfahned the v~ue was apJ)rotirnately $100 million less 
a debtto the New York Teachers (ATIAA@) of ab91.1t$15 tnillipn. 

6, Specificajly; I ha:ve b~n asked to ejplore, among other issues: 

a. Whether Mr. 13uchanan an.4 Ms. Popewer"' $otlrtd in their conctuslQ.,_ thatthe 
Estate/2000Trust was not in a.financi~Lor .practical p9sitJ0,». :tu a..ccepc~ith¢t the 2007 
·offeror similarproposals. irt February-and March of 20()~. • 

b. Wbethet th.evaluation methods andtes-ults ofMr. Buchanan, Mrs. Pope 
Jmt:l t:h¢it predeceS,$.ors Alfred :Btad1¢yatiff Alb¢rt'J:>aJl~s _,. all placing the Value 
of the James BroWil ~s~ts ~t. ;;,1:pprox~ately $85 i-nilljot1 ~~ were r¢a$.c)n~bl~. 

c. The damage; if any, of a less than $4'.7 Il'lilliori valuation to Ms. Pope, The Jam~ 
Brown ~·1 Feel Oood'; T11.1st il.lld certain ofJ am.es .Brown~s grandchildren. 

& The .darrtaget if any, caµsedto Ms. J>ope and tbt "lFeel Good." 'trust by .an in.compl~te 
$()JQr inaccµr:;ite heirs detenni.Qatio.n under the Federal Copyright Act, inclqd.tn.g a claim 
that :Brown's <;omp~io11 To:tnntic:: l{ae llyn.iewa~ his wife, • • 

7. I have also been asked to ,address a.ny of the aboveissties, and :related issues, which 

arise i:n this case. 

8, In pr¢parlngfor Case4900 and this, ca$e, lbAve J:iad access t<> thoµsands Qfpaa;~s of 

public· documents, and/or have discussed with Mrs; 'Pope ,._ who, with Mr. Buchanan, was 

lmmersed in management issues of the James 13rown Estate and 2000 Tl."IJst frQm March 7,2007 

tindl May 26.1009 -~ tlle follpwing public information: 
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a •. Facts~ figures and filingsin the public 1:ecord. i.n more .than 20Aiken County 
Cases;· 

b .. The record on appeal e•~◊A") aild filing$ in the 'tecently~decid~d ~e ~f 
Mlson v •. Dallas, andappeUate cases involving fonner Trustees David 
G. Cm:,.non and Albert Dallas. • 

c. Financirtl documents (tom the SLED investigation offol1ller Tru.~e~ 

David Carm.on, irl~lud,i11g the sut)'U1iaries ttled with his 201 l Aifor4 PJt:a. 

d. The historical docurnents·fln4 payment hisJc>ty,<>f the TtAA debt 

e.. The ta.x returns. estaw tax return, inventories, aCCQlltltip.gs. and .fan:ies ];imw.n 
HistoiiqaJdQC(ItP,ents~. as widll ,as documents related to his Royalties,. publitjty 
tigb.ts, assets, Iiaj)ilities; whiPh,11s funderstand,. were .available for inspection and 
cppying aJ sQm.e or all time,s between Au.~st l 0, 2008 and M~y2ti. 2009. 

f. The reports .of J~mes Browµ:'s rnajor tQyalties for th¢ 6 years befo1;e,his death 
which ;.. .. after adding back $90Q,000'tak~n in 2006 --show a 
&insistent royalty stream of approximately $3 milfion per year. rnxhibit 
B.] 

g. Tlie William M◊ttis Ag¢m:;y. $Urtutta.cy :reporuielivered fo. 2()(;)7 confirtnirtg that 
Brown~s revenues fromRo@perfonnanc~ fron12()()3 ·"" 2006grc,ss¢d $l8 •• 
million. [Exhibit C] 

h. fnfotmation regar<ling the GlQbal Gaming to11ttact entered intojtist 
ptior to the d¢atli or fames Btown; the James $town Saves Boston deal; 

and otber actit>ns ~en fUld th:waned 41,1ting th~ .p~riod ftobl .N:Pv¢mhet • 
2007 thrQµgb 1\1:ay 2.6., 20()9. 

i. Detailed.historical information about Brown's ·assets,operation and 
enttdes and continuing lnformatfon for the two years aitetll:is deafri. including: 

1 ~ Performance Contracts and detailed lP information; 

2. Detail~ R9yaltyrep0tt$ proVjded by the Pu.bli~hing Companies 
through TIA.A; 

3. The reports ofdetommo, LLC. 

4. t.he tax Returns, whic:h apparently all agree were wroµg a11d 
could not be relied on for a complete picture of the assets or income, 
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5. The Estate Tax Appraisal by Christie's 

6. The jewelry appraisal 

7. The Real Estate Appraisals attached to the Estate Tax Return; 

8. The Letters of Intent of October 2007 and March 2008. 

9. The Movie Option in place for years before his death; 

10. The sampling issue; 

11. The suit filed against David Cannon and others to recover 
$ 13+ million; 

12. The offers of TJBL, LLC and the proposed 2009 Right of First 
Offer 

13. The structure of Brown's operation, including the Estate, the 
2000 Trust. Geronimo, JBE, Inc. and other entities. 

j. The draft article "Private Foundations, Copyright Heirs and Music 
Millionaires: Why the James Brown "I Feel Good" Trust doesn't.. .... " by 
Wm. Jeffrey Smith and Adeie I. Pope. 

k. Articles regarding the less-than $4. 7 million valuation contained 
on the James Brown "I Feel Good" Trust FOIA concerns blog, and in 
other media. 

I. Documents and records from the Library of Congress gathered by 
Mrs. Pope. 

m. Other professional writings related to Copyright Termination issues, 
including strategies to avoid termination when faced with uncooperative 
heirs. 

n. The opinions of W. Steven Johnson, Esq. and James C. Hardin, ill in 
which both concluded that Mr. Buchanan and Mrs. Pope properly performed their 
duties as personal representative and trustees. 

o. The Orders of The Honorable Doyet A. Early. III dated August 10, 2007, Nov. 
20, 2007, January 8, 2008, February 20, 2008, March 7, 2008, 

4 
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Aprill, 20()8 andAl)riJ8, 2008; ibe <i~isions, in the Canrionap~aj .~d 
Wilsqn.v. D.alliµ,; and o.tht;'tofders an4 µecisiun.s; 

P· .. Nfedia artfoles. ancl other public mfonriation-a:boµrthe musi~ catalttgue~ 
earnings,. and projectiops of ~tµ:'.n.i~gs for James Hrown, includillg the 
For/Jes-list •of top."'eaming dead ~lebriti!!s oii which James Brownap~:tr~ in 
2007. 

q. Representations m. the record Of former trustees ®d their counsel, 
especilllly repre~entatloll.$ in eatiy '2007 -thatJames • B_r-0wn ¢ill'11¢& • 
$1 milli9n pe_i; week on 3;w~k tours to Asia (counsel for tnistees); 
that his Royalties alom~may be worth $l()On:rilliort-{c:ounsel ·frirMs. 
Hyrtie); that an offer of$100 rntl.lion was tn~e 1Il '0¢t◊bet 2012 (Mr . 
.Oallas,·· Plaintiff fuid' others);. and-.:1:hat -<>f:fer-s of $JSQ roil1iQ.l1 remained. 
available in t_'he fall of 2008.. • • . -. ·, ·""' 

r~ Otl;ier do~µments ftotn wharlunderstand to be.more than a million 
pages of publip <f<,:iqutn~nts which relate to the ,0,petation of James· 
Bfuwn:;:::S music ~m.pil'e for m.ore than a d~t before his death and 
the 2 2 yeats· after. 

10. I have als:o revievved th~ September 14. 2007. proposal to the Honorable De>yet A,. 

Early, Ill in whjch,J understand, M,r. 'Bucllanan and Ms/Pope Mked that the Courtto approve 

the following valuation criteria for the Royalties, hnage ;u:td Persona ofJailleS $town-on the 

a. A single valuation ·of the R,oyalties. lrnage, Nw::u¢ and P~rsqna, 
whi(:h app~~ t,o l>e appropriate based on the '$cat1tcas.e law and 
legal commentai:y. 

b. Use of the following formula for dafo-of .. death valuation ofthe 
:Royalties, Name,. Image 'and Persona of lames Btown, working with 
WHliam Sellars .. -ClPA. M&T Bank .and the available records of 
·oavid C~om 

l. 1 year royalties, based OU 5yr .. M&T .average 

2. PLUS SO% of.Gr()&$ knowrt :Performance Contracts frorn 2006 

5 
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3, X,. a figure recommended by accounfuutt within i:tioge qf 12.5 "" 
14. 

4. LESS pllyofftµp.9unt dQe M&T eAflk:as ofd.ateofd~a.tb 

5. EQUAL$ ·date""of "'death valµe o.f t9y~ltie~. mi~e .• Name and 
Persona. 

c. The royalties • .image· andpersona should ~ retu.med ~ B$tate 
assets~ with fulldisplosure·tliatt.hey may be claimed, :jn wh◊ie or #1 
part, byJames Brown:~erprisJ;s~ Jn(J., which, iri ttim, may be 
d~med. ut whole or in J?-~, l>Y the Trust. 

d. r he PRs [Mr. Dalla$ and Mr. Bradley] shcltild be qireP1ed tQ 

prepare .. , a cQm,piladort of a detailed report to acc()n:t.PJ,1J1Y t:tie· ~~ve 
valuation.wh~n filed,with the Estate TaXReturns in Marcih; ZOO&. tq 
include: 

l. A.complete explanation of:~strnc.wreoftli¢ $'.tp,QQ(}J)0()1 

7 .98%Royalty--Backed Pay.,through Nqte, ci~s A,No A..:l 
(CU SIP No. 470277 AA.2) and receipts, payment~ ~a 
niisa,pJ>topclations ftom .sa1dfund. (This would include th~ 
structure Qt James. Brown R<>yalty Ven.tu.rel SPC, Inc~James 
Btown,.{. •. I..,C~, etc.) 

. 2. A detailed explanation of.tn:e t}:lhtg lllld(ailur¢ 19 file; ·tllx 
retums. with respecfto the various entities. 

3. A comi,ifati(m of.alf l(nown :and available irifonnati611 about'Mf. 
J3mwn:::::s perforin~ce ani:l ,qthet cc,ntt{lcts <luring 2006 and 
2007, in.duding thQse ent(3r~4 Jnto ~ter <ieath. 

4. Complete information about.the.-stfuctur:e O:fBrown Entities, 
includfug Geronimo Music Ltd.; to the exte.ntknowrt. 

5; Gomple~ ipfprmation ~bout @yunpupHsh¢d masters,. to ·f.bt 
extent known. 

6. Acom:plete explanation of the Royal-Bank of Scotland 2006 
pt<>J.)bsed tefinancin.g transaction. 

7. A cort1plet:e explanation of th.e' proposal <lfGreetl®rg Traung tQ 

refinance the TJAI\ note in October <>f 200~. 

6 
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K :A complete explaauition of Mr. Brown!=-s rebitionship with 
D~vjd ¢~(:Ill~· 71,b ~ad¢'. mtri{!J,iC ilfld oth~rt;· which tll?'Y :~ 
relcvantlo me y,aluatiQn jssue • 

-i L It i&c my llndc,stand.iJlg. that.neitlier .th~ ·s.c. Att◊rneyOeo«al · nor MY ·pe:rtiOn 

inter~~teq in ~ ~Stlite ·~ ~u pf wh0,ro had: a~s tQ the rele.v~t d~lU'®nts B ~bJe,ct¢d (O the 

~ppve Y;iduatiqn ¢rit~JQT the Ro)-"a.ld¢:s an4 Publjc:ity Rigl,t~_(,}n th~ ~litAte -~ return during th.c 

perioo the c~urt gayc them ·tq ob}ect. 

l 2. •1• i.!> my under~U.ndi~ :a}s(}; \hJt J'ljjintiff forl~ndo Brown ·tlfid P~l Drown, a s9n 

who wodc:ed whit.James BtoWti 'i~ l'l•~ hl\tjd for yearsi ._ • ._vc .,. with p~s • ._ ~(>nfitm~ tlt:e v,do~ 

µJ~ed ori Mt. lh-owifs a~s~~ by Mti;sJ$. iPaii~ ~i'-1 IJ.tatJley an.tl Mt-'.Buchim®'Mts .. P~pe. 

13. J ha9:e tt:\fiewe.l (tocuttients PY w:hicl1 Rµss¢U t.,._ {jatib,light ~·oo-pthets .~'iked-thc)S.C: 

Supreme Court mMay·20l t to a¢cept a (C$i~th@ $4:,7 attillioQ<iipprtt.lsal a.~ the l\t"'d~Ut v;alµcof 

Jam.es Brown ·s music emptre, 

1'4. A~impl¢.G®g]e:$,earcb. ittcludi~the Fo'ftt¢.~ki~fof Top:-&.tn-i11g ~~d-(:)rle:htji1e.s 

for 2007, w.lth llrown~savailable publ.ic re<:OJ:d$, reveals the fpU.Jw,i~igaboµt th~ ~t-<Je~th 

poterttiai rot_ Brown~ s IRo.)liilties imd Pubt ,ciW .R ight.~t 

a. James Brown wa.,, No. ·I l on the 2007 lis,t ofw.p-¢1:iruing .. 4ead ;,iClcbr:ilks 
with art~rted $~_n1lHfot1i lfo ZOH lltg¢pcn1t¢d $10+m1Uion.] 

t>. Tttp~ Shaicu:r w~ listed _ as ~·i_ru~ $9 million in lhtr2Q07.list, fo~-~ hutr 
reported ~hi1-cnipi¢ e.am¢d .$JS rotlli@ ·,n 2010.-

c. Bob Marttyeamt4 $4 tniJHqh, a1, Nt,. 12 on tJ1¢ 1®7 li$b ije co,t)tii1t1~s t(l 
~rtf .dt!spi re io years .ofli~1g;.U9n. 

r 

7 
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e ... Elvis Presley♦ s earnings wetejnueh:higbef thait those of Brown, hut James :Brown~s 
potential, .especially u1 A&ia, Africa and Eutope, cQmpared favorably 
with Presley'$; • • • 

16.. Based on all of the :a~vc, itis n1y opini91t to ·;l reasQ,nabl¢ d~gret} •~f prpfessiq"-al 

cettainty mm)'. fieldt:hat: 

l>. ·toclatei g'i-ven the stream ofii)yalt'y 1ncome~.btandirtg· .. 0Pportun1fies·at thetime.of his 
de~th and assets .of'James Brown. l Iin:i.:notawate ofany facts which.make the 
approxiro~tely ·$~$ nulHon vatuationJ~laeed .Q11 James l3rowtt~ s• musfo empire at.death by 
Mt. Buch™1an· Md Ms. Pope, or by their pr¢ec¢~spts. 11J:11'¢a$qnii~le. :a,ndlbelieve the $85 
million to be r~a~qnalll~. • • 

c .. To date, :tam not aware bfattffacts·whicli.col.ild support.awilling:buyer and 
a wiiifug seller, each with knowJedge·ofthe·.relev:ant fa.cts and drc.irmstances, 
tP. pla<;ea J¢S'&"'th.a,.n $4~7:millfor1 va:Jue c,µ 'lames;ll.t-Own ·_s music eropu:¢'his·cleinh, 

16. It is my understanding th~tJames Brown i.s '''If ~l Good'' FotU1d~t~ou1 aJtlJ9ugll.it. is ~ 

ptiVate foundation, has a.pubHc duty to co:rnmit its assets solely to providing scholarships for 

lle,edy, and desetvib$ $tudflrtts. 

tt 13ecaus¢ o:fihe ·'1 Fe¢lG()(.)q'; trust's ·pubil.foobligations and the sectet; pr¢,~d~tb: 

mtsapptopria.tion of millions of dollars Which should have gorie,'to the "I Feel. Good"' Fotmdatioi1, 

~pnduqt th~ operations of the.Estate and 2000. Trust in an··open·mann~rfor ijt least ~ ~asonable 

period after fuore4han $12 million was found missing and. Messrs. Cannon andJ)allas resigned. 

8 
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l'IJRTHl'lR Dl,PONENT SAYETH ra ~­
RlCHAltt>lt A:LExAN.OSQ: 
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1 to the community. 

2 Q. Okay. Now, we also discussed that your speech 

3 is somewhat slow, but do you feel that you've been at all 

4 mentally impaired by your stroke? 

5 A. Don't think I've been impaired mentally. I 

6 just speak slowly. 

7 Q. Okay. 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

A. But other than that, I've not been impaired. 

I walk slowly, but I can walk. 

Q. Good. And you walked here. 

A. Yes. 

Q. Good. Thank you. Now, Judge, if you'll tell 

me just a little bit about your history, both your 

professional history and your history of involvement in 

the community. 

A. Well, I finished high school here in 1970, 

17 went to Morehouse College in Atlanta. Finished there in 

18 '74 and went to Howard University School of Law and 

19 finished in '77. I practiced for the Internal Revenue 

20 Service for three years, until 1980, when I returned to 

21 Chattanooga to start a law practice with Judge John 

22 Mcclarty. He's on the court of appeals now. But at that 

23 time he and I started a partnership, and remained 

24 together till '91 when I was elected to the City Court 

25 bench in 1991. And I remained there until 2003 when I 

Jill C. Scheib, LCR 
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1 retired. I had enough years in that -- they gave us a 

2 year-and-a-half for every year we served, so I had enough 

3 time in to retire, which I did. And I returned to the 

4 private practice of law with the law firm of Jim McKoon. 

5 It became McKoon, Williams & Gold. Mr. Gold left and it 

6 became McKoon, Williams and Haun. Haun left and it 

7 became McKoon, Williams and Hegeman when I retired. Now 

8 it's called McKoon, Williams, Atchley & Stanley. But I'm 

9 a retired lawyer. And community-wise I was chairman of 

10 the board of deacons at my church, First Baptist Church, 

11 until my stroke, and then I retired as the chairman of 

12 the board of deacons and just a deacon. 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

I serve the community I retired as the 

chairman of the Westside Community Development 

Corporation. I'm involved in a lot of activities, but I 

retired from a lot of them because I'm just -- I don't 

drive, and my wife has to take me around, and she is not 

able to get me everywhere, so I pretty much stay home 

unless I'm called upon to go to a bar function. And 

sometimes I'll go to the Court and just sit around to 

just hear some of the cases as a spectator. But I don't 

do anything. I pretty much have retired from everything 

except I help out when I'm asked to help out. 

Q. Okay. Judge, do you have a long history of 

interest in youth and education? 

Jill C. Scheib, LCR 
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1 A. Until my stroke, I was chairman of the 

2 Morehouse College board of -- excuse me -- the Morehouse 

3 students who wanted scholarships from Beasley 

4 Distributing Company. Mr. Beasley created two 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

scholarships for worthy students to go to Morehouse 

College. He paid all their expenses, room and board, 

tuition, monthly stipends, Christmas gifts, everything, 

for the two students. I was chairman of that board. 

I was also chairman of the -- for years, for 

at least ten years, chairman of the scholarships for 100 

Black Men, I started the program, and we gave out over a 

quarter of a million dollars to students who -- deserving 

students who wanted to go to college. I was chairman of 

that committee for at least ten years, the founding 

15 chairman, and I retired from that. 

16 So I've had an interest in helping students go 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

to school since my college days, because somebody had to 

help me go to school. And I have contributed and been a 

part of efforts to help students go to school not only at 

Morehouse, but other schools around the country. 

Q. Okay. 

A. In fact, my doctor, my cardiologist, Dr. Few, 

finished medical school and he was a recipient of the 

Morehouse scholarship. 

Q. The Morehouse scholarship? 

Jill C. Scheib, LCR 
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Q. Oh, good. Good. All right. Now, I want to 

show you what we've looked at before today, and we'll 

mark that as Plaintiff's Exhibit 1. 

(Whereupon, Plaintiff's Exhibit Number 1 was marked.) 

Q. And this is an article from March 1, 2007. 

And if you'll just publish the title of the article in 

the Chattanoogan. 

A. Yes. 

Q. Right. Is that big enough to read, Judge? 

10 A. Walter Williams to Help Distribute James Brown 

11 Fortune. 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

Q. All right. And then it says: Named to 

Panel 

A. To Oversee Soul Singer's Educational Fund. 

Q. Okay. And do you recall -- you've read this 

article before today. 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. And I'm interested in a few things. 

One is the very first sentence. It says: Former 

Chattanooga City Judge Walter Williams has been named to 

a board to decide how to distribute over $100 million 

from the estate of soul singer James Brown. Do you know 

how The Chattanoogan came up with that figure or that 

24 statement? 

25 A. I mentioned it to John Wilson, who is the 

Jill C. Scheib, LCR 
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1 editor of The Chattanoogan, I mentioned it to John, and 

2 he wanted to do a story about it. 

3 

4 

5 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Okay. So you were involved with -­

Yes. 

-- the story to some extent. How did you 

6 know, or what did you know at that time, March 1, 2007, 

7 about the size of James Brown's fortune? 

8 A. At Judge Bradley's home, some investors, I 

9 guess, they approached Judge Bradley about James Brown's 

10 estate. 

11 

12 

Q. 

A. 

Uh-huh. 

We knew that James Brown held onto his 

13 publishing rights to his masters. We knew --

14 Q. Excuse me. Could I stop you? I'm just going 

15 to tell the court reporter the words you said. 

16 A. Yeah. 

17 Q. His publishing rights and his masters. Did I 

18 say that correctly? 

19 A. That's right. 

20 Q. Keep going. I'm sorry. 

21 A. And we assumed that his masters would be worth 

22 $250,000 (sic} or more, because most of the artists had 

23 sold their masters, but James Brown never sold his. 

24 

25 

Q. 

A. 

Okay. 

And we thought then that it would be worth at 

Jill C. Scheib, LCR 
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1 least $250,000 (sic). 

2 Q. Thousand or million? 

3 A. Million. 

4 Q. Okay. 

5 A. 250 million. 

6 Q. Right. And it was because of the masters and 

7 the publishing rights. 

Right. 8 

9 

A. 

Q. Okay. Did you also consider his famous face 

10 and publicity rights? 

11 A. We didn't consider - - that's the reason we 

12 said at least - -

13 Q. Okay. 

14 A. - - 250 million. 

15 Q. Okay. 

16 A. And I quoted 100 million because I knew we 

17 were talking 100 million. 

18 Q. Right. So 100 -- from your perspective on 

19 March 1, 2007 and that of Judge Bradley was that 100 

20 million was conservative. 

21 

22 

A. 

Q. 

Oh, very much so. 

And Judge Bradley had substantial knowledge 

23 about James Brown's assets? 

24 

25 

A. 

Q. 

Oh, yes. 

And of course he's dead today. 

Jill C. Scheib, LCR 



1 signing documents, but it wasn't -- I didn't speak to her 

2 that often, I would say four or five times, about the 

3 status of the case, that's about it. 

4 Q. Okay. And when you say status of the case, 

5 are you referring to the lawsuits challenging the will 

6 and trust? 

7 A. Yeah. I know that it had gone to the Georgia 

8 Supreme Court and it had gone to the South Carolina 

9 Supreme Court, and I was just curious as to what was 

10 going on. But I haven't spoken to Mrs. Pope in some 

11 time. That's the reason I thought the matter was 

12 resolved. But apparently not. 

13 Q. Yes, sir. Can you tell the -- well, strike 

14 that. Judge, can you tell the jury how many estates you 

have valued in your life? 

A. Oh, thousands of them. 

Q. Okay. 

15 

16 

17 

18 A. I used to have a pretty good practice of 

19 estate administration here in Chattanooga. 

20 that 85 percent of all of the estates of 

African-Americans in Chattanooga I handled. 

Q. Okay. 

I suspect 

21 

22 

23 A. So I have extensive experience in valuing 

24 estates. 

25 Q. Okay. Can you tell the jury how often those 

Jill C. Scheib, LCR 
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1 estates involved copyrights or masters? 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

A. 

Q. 

Not often, not often. 

And how did you go about arriving at the value 

of James Brown's estate? 

A. As I indicated, I was at Judge Bradley's home 

and a group of, I call them investors, and I and Judge 

Bradley were talking about the James Brown estate. They 

had indicated that they thought his masters copyright, 

9 et cetera, exceeded $250 million. When I spoke to 

10 Mr. Wilson in the article, I used 100 million, a more 

11 conservative figure. 

12 

13 

14 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Okay. 

But I used it as a minimum, not a maximum. 

Yes, sir. Is it fair to say that your 

15 valuation number that you used is based upon what someone 

16 else told you, is that what you just testified to? 

17 A. No. I just used 100 million. I was told by 

18 the investors that it was worth more than 250 million. 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q. Okay. And who were the investors? 

A. They were -- they happened to come to a 

cocktail party that Judge Bradley had at his house. I 

called them investors. They may have been other people, 

but I think they were investors. 

Q. Okay. Did you -- do you recall their names 

or 

Jill C. Scheib, LCR 
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IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT 
FOR THE DISTRICT OF SOUTH CAROLINA 

COLUMBIA DIVISION 

Forlando J. Brown, ) 
) 

Plaintiff, ) 
) 

vs. ) 
) 

Adele J. Pope, individually and As Trustee ) 
of the Irrevocable Trust established by ) 
James Brown in August 1, 2000, and ) 

) 
Robert J. Buchanan, Jr., individually and ) 
As Trustee of the Irrevocable Trust ) 
established by James Brown in August 1, ) 
2000, ) 

Defendants. ) 

Civil Action No.: 3:08-cv-00014-WOB 

RETURN AND MEMORANDUM OF 
ADELE J. POPE OPPOSING 

CONFIDENTIAL DESIGNATION OF 
WINGATE LITIGATION AGREEMENT 

AND 
BAUKNIGHT APPRAISAL 

Defendant and counterclaimant Adele J. Pope presents this Return and 

Memorandum in opposition to the motion of Russell L. Bauknight to designate two 

documents confidential. The documents for which confidential designation was sought by 

Mr. Bauknight are: 

1. A Litigation Agreement executed on or about May 19, 2013 by which 
Henry McMaster, Attorney General of South Carolina ("AG McMaster"), 
the James Brown Legacy Trust ( the "Legacy Trust"), the Defendant 
James Brown 2000 Irrevocable Trust ("2000 Trust") and others 
authorized the private law firm of Kenneth B. Wingate, Sweeney, 
Wingate and Barrow, P.C. ("Wingate") to sue Defendants Buchanan 
and Pope in the name of the State/AG and others (the "Wingate 
Litigation Agreement"); and 

2. A less-than $4.7 million at-death appraisal was used between 2011 
and March 2013 by the S.C. Attorney General and others to accuse 
Defendants Buchanan and Pope of committing the felony of intentionally 
overstating James Brown's music empire to the Internal Revenue Service 
("IRS") by $79 million to secure a $5 million commission for their service 
to the Estate of James Brown. (the "Bauknight Appraisal") 

Defendant Pope asks the Court to lift any confidentiality designation as to these 

documents for one, more or all of the following reasons: 
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1. Both are public documents. 

2. Mr. Bauknight has violated the S.C. Probate Code by not filing the 
Bauknight appraisal. 

3. No judge in the three counties where State Court James Brown matters 
are pending has found that the documents are confidential. 

4. Mr. Bauknight's August 20, 2013 claim that he has not shown the 
Bauknight Appraisal to is incorrect - as evidenced at least by the multiple 
roles he holds, and in which he has used the appraisal. 

5. The S. C. Attorney General has declared the Wingate Litigation 
Agreement a public document which, but for interference by Mr. 
Bauknight and Wingate in S. C. Freedom of Information Act ("FOIA") 
compliance, would have been released in September 2011. 

6. Mr. Bauknight has unclean hands, having manipulated two State 
Courts - and attempted to manipulate this Court - in order to delay 
the inevitable disclosure of two public documents. 

7. All information necessary to complete the at-death appraisal of 
James Brown's assets had been made public for substantial periods 
of time (or all) between August 10, 2007 and May 26, 2009. 

8. Forlando Brown, in his own name, has never sought to conceal 
either document; has asserted that the Bauknight Appraisal is "bogus," 
and is now the real-party-in-interest for Terry Brown in the Wingate Suit. 

9. Designating the documents confidential will promote fraud by 
Forlando, who has confirmed the $100 million value of Brown's music 
empire to this Court while, under the name of Terry Brown, joining with 
Mr. Bauknight to claim the less-than $4.7 million value to the S.C. Supreme 
Court. 

Some of these reasons are discussed in detail below: 

The Wingate Litigation Agreement is a Public Document 

On September 26, 2011 AG Alan Wilson declared that the Litigation Retention 

Agreement by which Wingate, a private law firm, sued Mr. Buchanan and Ms. Pope in the 

name of the State/AG and others was public. AG Wilson told South Carolina State Court 

2 
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Judge L. Casey Manning that his office was "ready and more than willing" to release the 

Wingate Litigation Agreement. 

AG Wilson then released on his website every other Litigation Retention Agreement 

used by the State of South Carolina since former AG Henry McMaster began the practice. 

In no instance was a private firm engaged to represent private individuals at the same time 

it represented the State/AG. In no instance were non-residents (such as Tommie Rae 

Hynie in the Wingate Case) co-plaintiffs with the State/AG. In no instance was a minor 

without a guardian ad litem ("GAL") a co-plaintiff with the State/AG such as Sydney L., 

Carrington L., and Janise B in the Wingate Suit. In no instance were the defendants 

individual citizens of South Carolina such as in the Wingate Suit. In every instance the 

Attorney General or an attorney on his staff was named in the pleading. This was not the 

case in the Wingate Suit. 

For two years - despite his confirmation that the Wingate Litigation Agreement was 

public -AG Wilson acquiesced in the machinations of Mr. Bauknight, Ms. Hynie and Terry 

Brown designed to delay the inevitable release of the Litigation Retention Agreement. They 

met with some success. To date no judge has heard or had an opportunity to rule on the 

issue. Mr. Bauknight, to date, has denied the justice which the South Carolina Freedom 

of Information Act ("FOIA") demands by delaying it. 

In its first Wilson v. Dallas decision the S. C. Supreme Court directed that the FOIA 

cases be heard "in the first instance." AG Wilson's response by way of Motion for 

Rehearing acknowledged the importance of FOIA and asserted a belief that the FOIA 

matters would be concluded in a matter of months. 

3 
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AG Wilson also notified the S. C. Supreme Court of his intention to be dropped as 

a party to the Wingate Suit. He asserted that his predecessor did not want to sue Mr. 

Buchanan and Pope, in part, because of their fine reputations. But an unidentified person 

persuaded him that he would breach his fiduciary duty as AG if he did not do so. 

The second Wilson v. Dallas decision, issued May 8, dropped the FOIA mandate 

after these assurances from AG Wilson that FOIA compliance was imminent. 

But Mr. Bauknight and Wingate wasted no time. On May 10 they asked Judge 

Manning to delay the FOIA matters for what may be years. They told Judge Manning that 

the deletion of the FOIA footnote meant that the S. C. Supreme Court placed no 

importance on prompt FOIA compliance. 

Having asked the Richland County Court to delay any hearing on the release of the 

public Wingate Litigation Agreement and other public documents until the work of the Aiken 

County Court is concluded, Mr. Wingate now asks this Court to make these public 

documents confidential while until after both the Aiken Court and the Richland Court have 

delayed the matter for years. 

FOIA's stated purpose is that public documents be made available in the least 

expensive manner possible. The Wingate Agreement is a public document. 

The Bauknight Appraisal is a Public Document 

In May 2011 Mr. Bauknight filed an amended sworn Inventory & Appraisement 

("l&A") in the Aiken County Probate file of the Estate of James Brown. The value of 

Brown's iconic personal and household effects ("PHE") was reduced from about $2 million 

to $.5 million. The value of Brown's worldwide music empire was reduced from about $84 

million to less than $4. 7 million. 

4 
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The South Carolina Probate Code Section 62 - 3 - 708 provides: 

Duty of Personal Representative; Supplementary Inventory 

If any property not included in the original inventory comes to the knowledge 
of the personal representative or if the personal representative learns that the 
value or description in the original inventory is erroneoous or misleading, he 
shall make a supplementary inventory or appraisement showing the market 
value as of the date of the decedent's death of the new item or the revised 
market value or descriptions, and the appraisers or other data relied upon, 
if any, and file it with the court, and furnish_. copies thereof or 
information thereof to persons who receive the original inventory and 
to persons interested in the new information. (Emphasis added.) 

Despite repeated requests Mr. Bauknight failed to file the Bauknight Appraisal as 

required by law. 

On May 8, 2013 Mr. Bauknight's appointments as PR/Trustee were voided by the 

Wilson v. Dallas decision. His subsequent ex parte appointments and the orders which are 

allowing him to act temporarily are subject to challenge. None of that, however, diminishes 

his 2-year-old obligation to file the Bauknight Appraisal. 

Forlando has Not Sought a Confidentiality Designation 

There is strong evidence that members of James Brown's family who have tried to 

repudiate the McMaster Settlement have met with powerful opposition from their own 

siblings and lawyers who were - and still are - expecting to get more than $20 million in 

fees from funds James Brown set aside for needy students. 

On August 20 Mr. Bauknight squarely placed himself in the camp of those wishing 

to redo the McMaster Settlement. On August 20, 2013, in his deposition, Mr. Bauknight 

stated: 

That's poppycock. Pure speculation from your client. Fantasy ... l'm the 
person who actually looked at this. And I said it ·. was a fair and 

5 
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reasonable settlement. I don't know where this fantasy is that $50 
million was gone away. Number one, your client made up that number. 
Your client did that in a self-serving fashion so that she could take $5 
million out of this estate for her retirement. So to say that this would 
have diminished is a load. A total load. I looked at this. I say. You 
have no clue how termination rights where [sic]. You don't know 
the value. Your client testified about a law that doesn't even exist with 
respect to termination rights showing her total misunderstanding and 
lack of understanding of the business. She has no clue what she was 
dealing with and put stuff in the paper that it's just totally fabricated 
untrue. It blows me away that someone with a law degree can be so 
dishonest and get away with it. ... You know, what? That's set aside by 
the Supreme Court. That's fine. I've got a new roadmap, and I'm going 
to follow this new roadmap to a T .... 

. . . [Y]our client raped this estate taking every dime out of it for her own 
fees and for Bob's fees and her lawyer's fees leaving it 
insolvent.. .. Your client didn't even try. Your client didn't know the 
numbers. I know the numbers. There was no diminished Legacy Trust. 
That's fabrication from your client. 

A Confidentiality Designation will Promote Continuing Fraud by Forlando 

For most of the existence of the two documents which are the subject of Mr. 

Bauknight's confidentiality claim Plaintiff Forlando Brown has take directly opposite 

positions in separate courts. He has done so since January 7, 2011 when he, AG 

McMaster, Mr. Bauknight and others agreed to a modification of Terry's right offirst refusal 

("ROFR") to buy James Brown's music empire and the assignment to Forlando of Terry's 

entire interest in the Estate of James Brown to Forlando. 

During most of this period the "real" Forlando agreed with Defendant Buchanan and 

Pope as to many material issues, while Forlando cum Terry worked with Bauknight to take 

the opposite position. Those may be illustrated: 

6 
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Forlando/Buchanan/Pope Forlando (Terry)/Bauknight 

1. Hynie was not Brown's spouse & knew it. 1. Hynie was Brown's spouse. 

2. Music empire worth at least $84 MM. 2. Music empire worth under $4.7 MM 

3. Hynie "diary" Gag Orders void or expired. 3. Gag Orders should be enforced. 

4. McMaster Settlement should be set aside. 4. McMaster Settlement valid. 

5. Estate/2000 Trust should control Copyright 5. Hynie & son control Copyrightt 
Terminations through dealing with real heirs. Termination elections. 

6. Forlando, no claims against Buchanan/Pope 6. Terry wants tens of millions for 

7. Forlando: Buchanan & Pope? correct in IRS 7. Terry: IRS filing criminal. 
filing. 

Forlando made material misstatements either in his own name or secretly speaking 

for two years under Terry's name. 

Bauknight has used the Appraisal and Agreement for Strangers to the Estate 

On May 19, 2010 the Wingate Firm, engaged by Mr. Bauknight, brought the 

Richland County Suit for, among others, the following Plaintiffs: 

1. The James Brown Legacy Trust; 

2. Henry McMaster as Attorney General of South Carolina; 

3. Russell Bauknight on behalf of the Attorney General of South Carolina; 

4. Terry Brown; 

5. Russell Bauknight on behalf of Terry Brown; 

6. Tommie Rae Hynie 

7. Russell Bauknight on behalf of Tommie Rae Hynie; 

8. Deanna Thomas; 
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9. Russell Bauknight on behalf of Deanna Thomas; 

10. James B., (Ms. Hynie's son); 

11. Three minors without guardians ad litem. 

12. The Estate of James Brown 

13, The James Brown 2000 Trust. (the "Wingate Suit") 

The Wingate Suit sought damages against Mr. Buchanan and Mrs. Pope for alleged 

wrongdoing, including: 

a. Not accepting a $100 million offer to sell the Brown assets; 

b. Improperly valuing the assets, exposing the estate to unnecessary taxes; 

c. Conducting the Wilson v. Dallas appeal. 

To suggest that four months after making these serious allegations Mr. Bauknight, 

as PR, received the Philpott Ball apparaisal and did not share it with Mr. Wingate - or that 

he and Mr. Wingate did not share it with the Attorney General of South Carolina and other 

co-plaintiffs - is unprecedented. 

To further suggest, as Mr. Bauknight has done, that the Attorney General of South 

Carolina then - for two years - accused Mr. Buchanan and Mrs. Pope of the following 

felony without looking at the appraisal is even more troublesome: 

I.R.C. § 7206 - FRAUD AND FALSE STATEMENTS 

Any person who -

(1) DECLARATION UNDER PENAL TIES OF PERJURY - Willfully 
makes and 

subscribes any return, statement, or other document, which contains 
or is 
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verified by a written declaration that is made under penalties of perjury, 
and which he does not believe to be true and correct as to every 
material 
matter; or 

shall be guilty of a felony and, upon, conviction thereof, shall be fined 
... , or imprisoned not more than 3 years, or both, together with the 

costs 
of prosecution. [Emphasis supplied.] 

If the Attorney General did not look at the appraisal he certainly had a right to do 

so, as it affected what may be South Carolina's largest-ever private foundation dedicated 

solely to providing scholarships for needy students. 

Many of Mr. Bauknight's co-plaintiffs in the Wingate Suit are strangers to the Estate. 

Yet he and Mr. Wingate have - or should have - shared the appraisal with them before 

making felony claims against Mr. Buchanan and Mrs. Pope. , 

Conclusion 

Based on the affidavits filed herewith, the voluminous record in this case and this 

return and memorandum, the requested claim of confidentiality for these two documents 

should be denied. 

Respectfully submitted, 

JETER & WILLIAMS, P.A. 

~~v.r~.:; 

By: ___________ _ 
Daryl L. Williams, Fed. I.D. No. 4671 
1204 Main Street, Suite 200 
Post Office Box 7 425 
Columbia, South Carolina 29202 
Telephone: (803)765-0600 
Facsimile: (803) 765-0619 
dwilliams@jeterandwilliams.com 
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IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT 
FOR THE DISTRICT OF SOUTH CAROLINA 

COLUMBIA DIVISION 

Forlando J. Brown, 

Plaintiff, 

vs. 

Adele J. Pope, individually and As 
Trustee of the Irrevocable Trust 
established by James Brown in August 
1, 2000, and 

Robert J. Buchanan, Jr., individually 
and As Trustee of the Irrevocable irust 
established by James Brown in August 
1, 2000, 

Defendants. 

) CMI Action No.: 3:0B-cv-00014-WOB 
) 
) 
) 
) 
} CONFIDENTIALITY ORDER 
) 
) 
) 
) 
} 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) ______________ ) 

Whereas, the parties to this Consent Confidentiality Order (''parties"), have stipulated that 

certain discovery material is and should be treated as confidential, a.nd have agreed to 1he te.nns of 

this order; accordingly, it is this 6th. day of August, 2008, ORDERED: 

l . Scope. All documents produced iii the course of discovery, all responses to discovery 

requests and all deposition testimony and deposition exhibits and any other materials which may be 

subject to discovery (hereinafter collectively "documents'') shall be subject to this Order concerning 

confidential information as set forth below. 

2. Form and Timing of Designation. ConfidmitiaJ documents shall be so ~ignated by 

placing or affixing the word "CONFIDENTIAL" on the docwnent in a manner which will n~t 

interfere with the legioility of the document and which will permit complete remov-ctl of the 

Confidential designation. Documents sh~l be designated CONFIDENTIAL prior to, or 

contemporaneously with, the production or disclosure of the documents (optional: exc~pt for 
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docUIItents produced for inspection under the "Reading Room'' provisions set forth in paragraph 4 

below]. Inadvertent or uruntentional production of documents without prior designation as 

confidential shall not be deemed a waiver, in whole or in part, of the Iightto desigrtate documents as 

confidential as otheiwise allowed by this Order. 

3. Documents Which May be Designated ConfidentiaL Any party may designate 

documents as confidential but only after review of the documents by an attomeyl who has, in good 

faith. determined that the documents contain information protected from disclosure by statute, 

sensitive personal informatio~ trade secrets, or confidential research, development, or commercial 

infor.mation. The certification shall be made concurrently with the disclosure of the documents, 

using the fonn attached hereto at Attachment A which shall be executed subject to the standards of 

Rule 11 of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure. Information or documents which are available in 

the public sector may not be designated as confidential 

4. Reading Roo•. In order to facilitate timely disclosure of large numbers of 

documents which may contain confidential documents, but which have not yet been reviewed and 

marked, the following "Reading Roomn provisions may be utilized. 

a. Documents may be produced for review at a party's facility or other controlled 

location ("Reading Room''), prior to designation as confidential. After review of these 

documents, the party seeking discovery may specify those for which.;further production is 

requested. The producing party shall then copy the requested documents for production. To 

1 The attorney who reviews the documents and certifies them to be CONFIDENTIAL must 
be admitted to the Bar Of at least one state but need not be admitted to practtce in the District of 
South Carolina and need not apply for pro hac vice admission. By signing the certification, counsel 
submits to the jurisdiction of this court in regard to the certification. 
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the extent any of the requested documents warrant a CONFIDENTIAL designation, the 

copies shall be so marked prior to further production. 

b. Unless otherwise agreed or ordered.J copies of Reading Room documents shall be 

requested within twenty days ofreview in the Reading Room and shall be produced within 

fourteen days after tbe request is made. 

c. The producing party shall maintain a log of persons who have reviewed documents in 

the Reading Room and the dates and time of their presence. 

d. _The production of documents for review within the confines of a Reading Room shall 

not be deemed a waiver of any clailn. of confidentiality, so long as the reviewing parties are 

advised that the Reading Room production is pursuant to this provision and that the Reading 

Room may contain confidential materials which have not yet been marked as corifideotial. 

e. .Until such time as :further production is made of documents reviewed in a Reading 

Room, the reviewing party shall treat all material reviewed as if it was marked 

CONFIDENTIAL at the time reviewed. 

5. Depositions. Portions of depositions shall be deemed confidential only if designated 

as such when the deposition is taken or within seven business day,.; after receipt of the transcript. 

Such designation shall be specific as to the portions to be protected. 

6. Protection of Confidential Material 

-a-. General Protec:tions~~-Documents designated-CONFIDENTIAL-under 1his Order· 

shall not be used or disclosed by the parties or counsel for the parties or any other per:sons 

identified below (,i 6.b.) for any putp0ses whatsoever other than preparing for and conducting 

the litigation in which the documents were disclosed (including any appeal of that litigation). • 

The parties shall not disclose documents designated as confidential to putative. class 
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members not named as pla.int:iffs in putative class litigation unless and until one or more 

classes have been certified. 

b. Limited Third Party Disclosures. The parties and CQUDsel for the parties shall not 

disclose or permit the disclosure of any documents designated CONFIDENTIAL under the 

terms Qftbis Order to any other person or entity except as set forth in subparagraphs (l)-(5) 

below, and then only after the person to whom disclosure is to be made has executed an 

acknowledgment (in the form set forth at Attachment B hereto), that he or she has read and 

undemands the tenns of this Order and is bound by it. Subject to these requirements, the 

following categories of persons may be allowed to review documents which have been 

designated CONFIDENTIAL pursuant to this Order: 
. . 

(1) counsel and employees of coUDBel for the parties who have responsibility for 

the preparation and trial of the lawsuit; 

'(2) parties and employees of a party to this Order but only to the extent counsel 

shall certify that the specifically named individual party or employee's assistance is 

necessary to the conduct of the litigation in which the information is disclosed2; 

(3) court reporters engaged for depositions and those persons. if any, specifically 

engaged for the limited purpose of making photocopies of documen,.ts; 

(4) consultants, investigators, or experts (hereinafter referred to collectively as 

Kexperts"➔ -employm--by the parties or counsel for the parties to-assist in the 

preparation and trial of the lawsuit; and 

2 At or prior to the time such party or employee completes his or her aeknowtedgment of 
review of this Order and agreement to be bound by it (Attachment B hereto), counsel shall CQmplete 
a certification in the form shown at Attachment C hereto. Counsel shall retain the certification 
together with the form signed by the party or employee. 
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(S) other persons only upon consent of the producing party or upon order of the 

court and on such conditions as are agreed to or ordered. 

c. Control of Documenb. Co1m.Sel for the parties shall take reasonable eff~rb to 

prevent unauthorized disclosure of documents desi,gnated as Confidential pursuant to the . ' 

terms of this order. Coumel shall maintain a record of those peisons. including employees of 

counsel, who have reviewed or been given access to the documents along with the originals 

of the fonus signed by those persons acknowledging their obligations under this Order. 

d. Copies. All copies, duplicat.es, extracts, summaries or descriptions (hereinafter 

referred to collectively as "copies"), of documents designated as Confidential under this 

Order or any portion of such a document, shall be immediately affixed with the desigi1ation 

"CONFIDEN'IlAL" if the word does n.ot already appear on the copy. All such copies shall 

be afforded the full protection ofthis Order. 

7. Filing of Confidential Materials. In the event a party seeks to file any material that 

is subject to protection under this Order with the court, that party shall take appropriate action to 

insure that the documents receive proper protection from public disclosure including: (1) filing a 

redacted document with the COJ1sent of the party who designated the document as confidential; (2) : 

where appropriate ( e.g. in rela1ion to discovery and evidentiaxy motions), submitting~ documents 

solely for in camera review; or (3) where the precedirtg measures are not adequate, see.king 

permission to file the document under seal pursuant to the procedural steps set forth in Local Civil 

Rule 5.03, DSC, or such other rule or procedure as may apply in the relevant jurisdiction. Absent 

c:xtraordinmy circwnstances making prior comultation impiactical or inappropriate, the party seeking 

ro submit the document to the court shall first consult with counsel for the party who designated the 

document as confidential to determine if some measure less restrictive than filing the document 

7 



3:08-cv-00014-WOB-JGW Date Filed 08/06/08 Entry Number 83 Page 6 of 12 

under seal may serve to provide adequate protection. This duty exists irrespective of the duty to 

consult on the tmderlying motion. Nothing in this Order shall be construed as a prior directive to the 

Clerk of Court to allow any document be filed under seal. The parties understand that documents 

may be filed under seal only with the permission of the court after proper motion pursuant to Local 

Civil Rule 5.03. 

8. Greater Protection of Specific Documents. No party may withhold infonnatioll • 

from discovery on the ground that it requires protection greater than that afforded by this Order 

unless the party moves for an Order providing such special protection. 

9. CbaOeagea to Designation as Confidential Any CONFIDENTIAL designation is 

subject to challenge. The followm.g procedures shall apply to any such challenge. 

a The burden of proving the necessity of a Confidential designation remains with the 

party asserting confidentiality. 

b. A party who contends tbatdocwnents designated CONFIDENTIAL are not entitled to 

confidential trea1ment shall give written notice to the party who affixed the designation of the 

specific basis for the challenge. The party who so designated the documents shall have 

fifteen (15) days from service of the written notice to dete.nnine if the dispute can be resolved 

without judicial intervention and, if not, to move for an Order confinning the Confidential 

d~ignation. 

c. Notwithstanding any challenge to the designation of documents as confidential, all 

material previously designated CONFIDENTIAL shall continue to be 1reated as subject to~ 

full protections of this Order until one of the following occurs: 

(1) the party who claims that the documents are confidential withdraws such 

.designation in writing; 

8 



3:08-cv-00014-WOB-JGW Date Filed 08/06/08 Entry Number 83 Page 7 of 12 

(2) the party who claims that the documents are confidential fails to move timely 

for an Onier des.ignating the documents as confidential as set forth in paragraph 9.b. 

above; or 

(3) the court ·rules that the documents should no longer be designated as 

confidential information. 

cl Challenges to the confidentiality of documents may be made at any time and are not 

waived by the failure to raise the challenge at the time of initial disclosure or designation. 

10. Treatment on Conclusion of Litigation. 

a .Order Remains in Effect. All provisions of this Order restricting the use of 

documents designated CONFIDENTIAL shall continue to be binding after the conclusion of 

the litigation unless otherwise agreed or ordered. 

b. Return of CONFIDENTIAL Documents. Within thirty (30) days after the 

conclusion of the litigation, including conclusion of any appeal, all documents treated as 

confidential under this Order, including copies as defined above C,6.d.) shall be returned to 

the producing party unless: (1) the document has been entered as evidence or filed (unless 

introduced or filed under seal); (2) the parties stipulate to destruction in lieu of :return; o.r (3) 

as to documents corrtaining the notations, summatlons, or other mental impressions o_fthe 

receiving patty, that party elects destruction. Notwithstanding the above requirements to 

return or destroy documents, oounsel may retain attorney WOik product including an index • 

which refers or reJates to information designated CONFIDENTIAL so long as that work 

product does not duplicate verbatim substantial potqOtll!l of the text of confidential 

documents. This won: product continues to be Confidential under the terms of this Order. 

9 
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An attorney may use his or her work product in a subsequent litigation provided that its use 

does not disclose the confidential documents. 

11. Order Subject to Modification. This Order shall be subject to moclificanon on 

motion of any ~ o~ any other person who may show an adequate interest in the matter to 

intervene for pwposes of addressing the scope and terms of this Order. The Order shall not, 

. however, be modified until the parties shall have been given notice and an opportunity to be heard on 

the proposed modification. 

12. No Judicial Detenni~ation. This Order is entered based on the representations and 

agreements of the parties md for the purpose of facilitating discovery. Nothing herein shall be 

construed or presented as a judicial determination that any specific document or item of information 

designated as CONFIDENTIAL by counsel is subject to protection under Rule 26(c) of the Federal 

Rules of Civil Procedure or otherwise until such time as a document-specific ruling shall have been 

made. 

13. [If by consent) Penons Bound. This Order shall 1ake effect when entered and shall 

be binding upon: (1) coUJ1Sel who signed below and their respective law firms; and (2) :tJieir 

respective clients. 

IT IS SO ORDERED. 

+ i, ,2008 

W~m.c2~ 
The Honorable William· 0. Bertelsn,an 
Senior Judge • 
United States District Court, Ea~tem 
District of Kentucky 
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ATTACHMENT A 
CERTIFICATION BY COUNSEL OF DESIGNATION 

OFINFORMATIONASCONFIDEN11AL 

IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT 
FOR THE DISTRICT OF SOUTH CAROLINA 

COLUMBIA DNISION 

Forlando J. Brown, 

Plaintiff, 

vs. 

Adele J. Pope, Individually and As 
Trustee of the Irrevocable Trust 
established by James Brown in August 
1,2000,and 

Robert J. Buchanan, Jr., Individually 
and As Trustee of the Irrevocable 
Trust established by James Brown in 
August 1, 2000, 

Defendants. 

) Civil Action No.: 3:08-cv-00014-WOB. 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 

CERTIFICATION BY COUNSEL O,E_ 
DESIGNATION OF INFORMATION AS 

CONFIDENTIAL 

______________ } 

Documents produced herewith (whose bates numbers are listed-below (or) which are 
listed on the attached index) have been marked as CONFIDENflAL subject to tbe 
Confidentiality Order entered in this action which Order is dated [ confidentiality order date]. 

By signing below, I am certifying that I have personally reviewed the millked documents 
• and believe, based on that review, that they are properly subject to protection under the terms of 

Paragraph 3 ofthe,Confidentiality Order. 

Check and complete one of the two options below. 

□ I am a member of the Bar of the United States District Court for the District of 
South Carolina. My District Court Bar number is [District Court Bar #]. 

D I am not a member of the Bar of the United States District Court for the District of 
.South Carolina but am admitted to the bar of one or more states. The state in 
which I conduct the majority of my practice is [State in which I practice most]. 
where my Bar number is [that state's Bar #]. I understand that by completing this . 
certification I am submitting to the jurisdiction of the United States District Court 
for the District of South Carolina as to any matter relating to this certification. • 

11 
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Date: [date attachment A signed] 

12 

(Signature of Counsel [s/nameU 
Signature: of Counsel 

[Printed Name of Counsel (All 
Printed Name of Counsel 
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AITACHMENTB 

ACKNOWLEDGMENT OF UNDERSTANDING 
• AND 

AGREEMENT TO BE BOUND 

IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT 
FOR THE DISTRICT OF SOUTH CAROUNA 

COLUMBIA DIVISION 

Fortando J. ~rown, 

Plaintiff, 

vs. 

Adele J. Pope, individually aod As 
Trustee of the Irrevocable Trust 
established ~Y James Brown in August 
1, -2000, and 

Robert L. Buchanan·, Jr., individually 
and As Trustee of the lnevocable Trust 
established by James Brown in August 
1, 2000, • 

Defendants. 

) Civil Action No.: 3:08-cv-00D14--WOB 
) 
) 
) 
) 
} 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 

ACKNOWLEDGMENT OF 
UNDERSTANDING AND AGREEMENT 

TOBEBOUMD 

The und~rsigned hereby acknowledges that he or ~he has read the Corifideritiality 
Order dated [confidentiality order date), in the above captioned action, understands the 
ij:jrms thereof, and agr~s to be bound by such terms. The undersigned J5Ubmits • to the 
jurisdiction of the Unite(j States District Court fqr the District of Spoth C1uolina _ In matters 
relating to the Confiderytiafity <;)rder and understands that the t'erm$ ofsaid Qrder ob.ligate 

- him/her to use discqyery materials designated CONFIDENTIAL .solely for the p~rpqses of 
the above-captioned actioh, ari.d not to disclose any such confidential information to any 
other person, firm or QOn9Sm. 

. .-

The undersigned acknowl~.dges that violation of the Stipulated Confidentiality Order 
may result in penalties for contempt of court. 

Name: Lundersi9ned name (att B]) 

Job Title: [Job Trtle (att 131J 

Empl~yer: £Employer [att BJ] 

Business Address: m_usiness Address (att BD 

Date: [date attachment B signed) [Signature (attachment 81] 
Signature • 
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ATTACHMENT C 

CERTIFICATION OF COUNSELOF NEED 
FOR ASSISTANCE OF PARTY/EMPLOYEE 

IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT 
FOR THE DISTRlCT OF SOUTH CAROLINA 

COLUMBIA DIVISION • 

Forlando J. Brown, 

Plaintiff, 

VS. 

Adele J. Pope, individually and As 
Trustee of the Irrevocable Trust 
established by James Brown in August 
1, 2000, and 

Robert L. Buchanan, Jr., individually 
and As Trustee of the Irrevocable Trust 
established by James Brown in August 
1, 2000, 

Defendants. 

) Civil Action No.: 3:08-cv-00014-WOB 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
)" 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 

CERTIFICATION OF COUNSEL OF 
NEED fOR ASSISTANCE OF 

PARlYIEMPLO)'sE 

Pursuant to the Confidentiality Order entered in this action, most particularly 1he provisions 
of Pmagraph 6.b.2.~ I certify that the assistance of [Juyne of assist.ant [att Cl) is reasonably necessaiy 
to the conduct of this litigation and that this assistance n,q_uires the disclosure to this individual of 
information which has been designated as CONFIDENTIAL. · 

I have explained the terms of the Confidentiality Order to the individual named above and 
will obtain his or her signature on an "Acknowledgment of Understanding and Agreement to be • 
Bound" prior to releasing any confidential documents to the named individual and I will release only 
such confidential documents as are reasonably necessary to the conduct of the litigation. 

The individual named above is: 

□ A named party; 

□ An employee of named party [employee of named party). This emplo~,s job title is 
fe.mp)oyee:1s iob title] and work address is [emplQYe§'s work address]. 

Date: ldate attachment C signed] 

14 

[Signature {attachment C)) 
Signature· 
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Columbia, South Carolina 
September 27, 2013 

s/Adam T. Silvernail 
Adam T. Silvernail, Fed ID No. 11024 
Law Office of Adam T. Silvernail, LLC 
1901 Hampton Street 
Post Office Box 1898 
Columbia, South Carolina 29202 
Telephone: (803) 779-1770 
Facsimile: (803) 403-8092 

Attorneys for Defendant Adele J. Pope, 
Individually 
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State of South Carolina 

County of Richland 

Adele J. Pope, 

Court of Common Pleas 

Case No: 2013-CP-02-1337 

) 
) 

Plaintiff(s), ) Deposition 

vs. 

Estate of James Brown and The 
James Brown 2000 Irrevocable 
Trust, 

Defendant ( s) . 

) 
) of 
) 
) Henry D. McMaster 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 

_________________ ) 

Deposition of HENRY D. MCMASTER, taken before 

Frances C. Gray, Verbatim Court Reporter and Notary 

Public in and for the State of South Carolina, 

scheduled for 10:00 a.m. and commencing at the hour 

of 10:23 a.m., Wednesday, October 19, 2016, at the 

Office of the Attorney General of South Carolina, 

1000 Assembly Street, Columbia, South Carolina. 

Reported by: 

Frances C. Gray 
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APPEARANCES 

For the Plaintiff(s): 
ADELE J. POPE, Attorney/Esquire 
LAW OFFICE OF ADELE J. POPE, PC 
1228 Walnut Street 
Newberry, South Carolina 29108 
adele@popelawfirm.com 

For the Defendant(s): 
J. EMORY SMITH, JR., Attorney/Esquire 

Page 2 

OFFICE OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL OF SOUTH CAROLINA 
1000 Assembly Street 
Columbia, South Carolina 29201 
ESmith@scag.gov 
(For the S.C. Attorney General's Office) 
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A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 
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Attorney General Henry McMaster. 

Well, this is 51 pages including the signature 

page. I recognize it as a -- this is a an e-mail 

and it says it's a memorandum in support of 

approving a settlement agreement. What do you 

want me to do? 

Right. I want you to refresh your recollection 

for as long as it takes because I want to talk to 

you about whether my -- the opposition of Bob 

Buchanan and Adele Pope to the settlement was 

reasonable. Because my commission --

Well, I'll tell you -- I'll tell you that now. 

would say no because that's 

Well, I need to know why. 

I 

Well, ma'am, that's going to -- if you're wanting 

me to read this and be able to engage in that kind 

of discussion, 

I do. 

-- you're going to miss your plane. 

That's all right. I can miss it. 

And, by the way, that is not my signature. 

That's -- someone apparently signed it for me. 

Well, if someone signs your signature and is not 

authorized to do it, you have means to fix that, 

don't you? 
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A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 
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Mrs. Pope, they would have been authorized to do 

it. I'm not asserting that any of these documents 

are fraudulent. 

Well, Mr. McMaster, you sued me six years ago, -­

Ma'am, I did not sue you. 

-- and I have please let me finish the 

statement and the question. And I have not been 

That's a statement. 

-- paid for my work since 2007 as a result of the 

suit you brought against me, so I'm here today to 

find out whether there was any basis for bringing 

that suit. Judge Early has been told that I 

cannot be paid until Richland 4900 is concluded, 

and so I need to know what your basis for suing me 

for conducting an appeal of 4900 was, whether it 

was reasonable? 

Ma'am, I did not sue you, 

MR. NEWSOME: Object to the form of the 

question. 

So, I cannot give you --

MR. NEWSOME: There was no question. 

I hear you. 

-- those reasons. 

I understand that. Well, no, no. You did -- you 
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did --

You're interrupting me, ma'am. I'm answering your 

question. I can tell you that the settlement that 

this office promoted was reasonable, but as far as 

the suit against you, I did not bring the suit 

against you, so I am not in a position to discuss 

the reasons for that. Now, my memory could be 

refreshed, but I did not bring this suit. 

Well, again, the basis, it begins with your 

position that declaring stipulating that Tommie 

Rae Hynie would be James Brown's spouse and ending 

the protection Bob Buchanan and Adele Pope were 

providing to James Brown's estate plan is the 

beginning of the problem. This is right where we 

need to be. I need to know why you think it's a 

wonderful settlement and this is what you, under 

your signature, have told the Court. And so I'm 

going to ask you to take all the time it takes to 

refresh your memory about any justification you 

had for the settlement, which the Supreme Court 

later found dismembered James Brown's "I Feel 

Good" Trust. So please take all the time you 

need. 

Is that what this 

MR. NEWSOME: Object to the form of the 
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2 IN THE COURT OF THE COMMON PLEAS 
SECOND JUDICIAL CIRCUIT 

3 STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA 
COUNTY OF AIKEN 

1 

4 ------------------------------------------x 

5 

6 

7 

ADELE J. POPE, 

-against-

PLAINTIFF, 

Case No.: 
2013-CP--02-1337 

8 ESTATE OF JAMES BROWN and THE JAMES BROWN 
2000 IRREVOCABLE TRUST, 

9 
DEFENDANTS. 

10 ------------------------------------------x 

11 

12 

13 

14 

DATE: March 16, 2017 

TIME: 1:18 P.M. 

15 CONFIDENTIAL EXAMINATION BEFORE TRIAL 

16 of the Expert Witness, ROGER MILLER, CFA, 

17 taken by the respective parties, under the 

18 South Carolina Rules of Civil Procedure, 

19 pursuant to a Court Order, held at the 

20 offices of Shukat Arrow Hafer Weber & 

21 Herbsman, LLP, 494 Eighth Avenue, 6th 

22 Floor, New York, New York 10001, before 

23 Cleo Shenkin, a Notary Public of the State 

24 of New York. 

25 
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2 APPEARANCES: 
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4 ADELE J. POPE, ESQ. 
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5 ADELE J. POPE 
1228 Walnut Street 

6 Newberry, South Carolina 29108 
BY: ADELE J. POPE, ESQ. 

7 adele@popelawfirm.com 
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9 NEXSEN PRUET, LLC 
Attorneys for the Defendants 

10 ESTATE OF JAMES BROWN and THE 
JAMES BROWN 2000 IRREVOCABLE TRUST 

11 55 East Camperdown Way, Suite 400 
Greenville, South Carolina 29601 

12 BY: BURL WILLIAMS, ESQ. 
BWilliams@nexsenpruet.com 

13 

14 

15 ALSO PRESENT: 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

RUSSELL BAUKNIGHT 

* * * 
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1 

2 Q. 

R. MILLER - CONFIDENTIAL 

Buy to own, okay. So buy low 

3 and produce a lot? 

4 

5 

A. 

Q. 

Produce a lot. 

Right. So, but buy low is 

6 still essential to the concept, right? 

7 

8 

9 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

When possible. 

Right. 

But, in my experience, if you 

10 want to buy this type of high quality 

10 

11 content, you are often, more so than not, a 

12 price taker, not a price maker in the 

13 market. 

14 Q. So you think James Brown's 

15 assets were very spectacular assets, don't 

16 you? 

Solid gold. 17 

18 

19 

A. 

Q. Solid gold, right, right. 

Okay. Good. I do too. We are 

20 in agreement. 

21 And you have had great success 

22 in what you have done, haven't you? 

23 

24 

A. 

Q. 

25 about you. 

I suppose. 

You have. 
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10 
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1 R. MILLER - CONFIDENTIAL 

2 everybody in your field knows that there 

3 are lots the private equity people out 

4 there eagerly chases these assets? 

5 A. Correct. 

6 And many of them issue press 

7 announcements when they raise their money. 

8 Q. Right. And that would mean 

9 both the catalogs and the termination 

10 rights? 

11 

12 

A. 

Q. 

Correct. 

And there is nothing second 

13 secret about your opinion that James 

14 Brown's is a solid gold catalog? 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

No. 

I think anybody would agree. 

Okay. 

Who is familiar with the work. 

Okay. And there is nothing 

20 secret about your opinion that 15 to 20 

21 times multiples would not be an 

22 unreasonable value for James Brown's 

23 catalog? 

24 

25 

A. 

Q. 

DIAMOND REPORTING 

No. 

Nor would it have been when he 
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1 R. MILLER - CONFIDENTIAL 

2 died? 

3 

4 

MR. WILLIAMS: Object to the 

form. 

5 Q. I'm sorry, go ahead an answer. 

6 A. When he died, valuations were 

7 as frothy, if not more so. 

8 There was an initial, what I 

47 

9 call, influx of private equity in the space 

10 around 2004 and '5. My firm originated in 

11 2006 and we were the only ones who 

12 remained, everybody else was later 

13 consolidated. But there was a time when 20 

14 times was a pretty common multiple of pay 

15 for very high quality assets like this. 

16 Q. Okay. And that would have been 

17 about the time of James Brown's death, 

18 right? 

19 

20 

A. 

Q. 

Yes. 

Okay. And, let me just ask you 

21 this, because you know all of this and I 

22 don't, but when there was the general 

23 downturn in 2008, is it fair to say that 

24 these kinds of assets held their value as 

25 well as anything else? 

DIAMOND REPORTING (877) 624-3287 
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1 

2 

3 

4 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

R. MILLER - CONFIDENTIAL 

It is. 

Or even better? 

Yeah, I would say even better. 

48 

5 Our best year, as. I recall, was 

6 2008. 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q. Okay. 

MS. POPE: Thank you very much. 

I pretty much your time. 

MR. WILLIAMS: One thing I 

failed to do is I have his bio and 

his CV, I want to make it a part of 

the record, just in case it needs to 

be. 

Can I just -- can we -­

MS. POPE: Yes. 

Mr. Williams has asked that we 

make your bio an exhibit. 

THE WITNESS: Certainly. 

MS. POPE: And that is your bio 

that you have presented to him? 

MR. WILLIAMS: Yes, so I want 

to show it to you --

MS. POPE: I have it. 

MR. WILLIAMS: Oh, you do. And 

DIAMOND REPORTING (877) 624-3287 
48 
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James Hardin, III 

STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA COURT OF COMMON PLEAS 

COUNTY OF AIKEN 

ADELE J. POPE, 

Plaintiff, 

vs. 

ESTATE OF JAMES BROWN and THE 
JAMES BROWN 2000 IRREVOCABLE 
TRUST, 

Defendants. 

Civil Action No.: 

2013-CP-02-1337 

DEPOSITION OF JAMES HARDIN, III 

DATE TAKEN: 

TIME BEGAN: 

March 23, 2017 

10:03 a.m. 

TIME ADJOURNED: 1:48 p.m. 

LOCATION: Office of James C. Hardin, III 
113 East Main, Suite 330 

REPORTED BY: 

EveryWord, Inc. Court Reporting 

Rock Hill, South Carolina 

Tami I. Watters, RPR, CRR 
EveryWord, Inc. 
P.O. Box 1459 
Columbia, South Carolina 29202 
(803) 212-0012 

Page: www .EveryWordlnc.com 
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James Hardin, III 

APPEARANCES: 

LAW OFFICE ADELE J. POPE, P.C. 
BY: ADELE J. POPE, ESQUIRE 
1228 Walnut Street 
Newberry, South Carolina 29108 
(803) 413-0753 
adele@popelawfirrn.com 
Pro Se 

NEXSEN PRUET, LLC 
BY: WILLIAM G. NEWSOME, III, ESQUIRE 
1230 Main Street 
Suite 700 
Columbia, South Carolina 29201 
(803) 771-8900 

bnewsome@nexsenpruet.com 

ALSO PRESENT: 

RUSSELL BAUKNIGHT 
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James Hardin, III 

MR. NEWSOME: Object to the form. 

THE WITNESS: I think my answer would 

depend upon how yourself and Bob, Adele, 

learned of and developed the basis of your 

learning about this -- this formula. 

BY MS. POPE: 

Q And if I told you that Roger Miller, an 

expert for defendants, has said that James Brown's 

copyrights, which produced the royalties, today 

may -- may have a value of 15 to 20 times royalties 

and that at James Brown's death, that multiple 

could have been higher, would you think that 

perhaps Mr. Buchanan and Ms. Pope had -- had some 

consultations in connection with that? 

A I would. 

MR. NEWSOME: Object to the form of the 

question. 

BY MS. POPE: 

Q And if they had in fact consulted with 

industry people and proposed that formula, would 

you think anything was wrong with it? 

A No. 

Q Okay. And looking at the $84 million 

value now, are you aware that the $84 million value 

placed on -- by Bob Buchanan and Adele Pope on the 

EveryWord, Inc. Court Reporting Page: 123 www .EveryWordlnc.com 
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James Hardin, III 

James Brown Schedule F-2 assets included all of the 

following: James Brown's more than 850 copyrights, 

James Brown's publicity rights, James Brown's claim 

for the $17 million taken against Cannon, 

James Brown's claim against Greenberg Traurig for 

various actions prior to Mr. Brown's death which is 

now said to be as much as $30 million, 

James Brown's fleet of vehicles, including his 

Rolls-Royce, and a substantial part of 

James Brown's tangible personal property, both 

business personal property and personal property, 

would you have any reason to think that that figure 

was too high? 

A No, I wouldn't. 

Q And if someone told you all of those 

assets had been appraised by a professional 

appraiser at $4.7 million, would you have a 

question about the -- either the competence of the 

professional appraisal or the information which he 

was given? 

A 

Q 

I would. 

Okay. Have you heard before today that 

in fact the attorney general and the attorney 

general's appointed trustee told both the IRS and 

the South Carolina Supreme Court that James Brown's 

EveryWord, Inc. Court Reporting Page: 124 www .EveryWordlnc.com 
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James Hardin, III 

Schedule F-2 assets were worth only $4.7 million? 

A I had not. 

Q Okay. Can you explain what the 

Bosch Principle is? 

A Yes. That means that the -- or the 

holding in Bosch was that the federal courts, and 

particularly the IRS, is not bound by a state 

withholding unless it is the highest court in the 

state. 

That's a very crude rendition of Bosch. 

It has many nuances, but 

Q And is it fair to say that the attorney 

general or his appointed fiduciary were trying to 

get the supreme court to make a finding that 

James Brown's assets -- James Brown's music empire 

was worth less than $4.7 million, one might need to 

view that action to determine if there was a breach 

of fiduciary duty? 

MR. NEWSOME: Object to the form of the 

question. 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. I think that that 

would be something deserving of review. 

BY MS. POPE: 

Q Okay. Would that be especially true 

based on the fact that James Brown's copyrights 

EveryWord, Inc. Court Reporting Page: 125 www.EveryWordinc.com 
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James Hardin, III 

Q Right. Right. And do you think if the 

attorney general were standing by a person making 

incorrect representations to the IRS, that the IRS 

might be less likely to bother with it? 

A That's correct. I would think so. 

Q 

A 

Q 

Because of the Bosch issue? 

That's right. 

Yeah. Yeah. Okay. And if a fiduciary 

claimed a $3 million charitable deduction for 

James Brown's charity with knowledge that 2 million 

of that was allocated to private individuals, that 

wouldn't be right, would it? 

A It would not. 

Q And if it slipped through an audit, that 

wouldn't mean that it was right? 

A No. 

Q And if the attorney falsely accused 

Bob Buchanan and Adele Pope of overstating the 

value of James Brown's assets by $79 million for 

the improper purpose of securing a $5 million 

commission, that was an accusation that they had 

committed a felony? 

MR. NEWSOME: Object to the form of the 

question. 

THE WITNESS: It would certainly sound 

EveryWord, Inc. Court Reporting Page: 142 www.EveryWordinc.com 
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James Hardin, III 

that way, yes. 

BY MS. POPE: 

Q Right. And if he did that without even 

looking at an appraisal that he said supported a 

$4.7 million claim, that would be reckless? 

A I would think it would be. 

Q Yes. 

MR. NEWSOME: Thank you. 

MS. WATTERS: Would you like a copy of 

the transcript? 

MR. NEWSOME: Please. 

MS. POPE: I want an e-tran but no 

exhibits. 

THE WITNESS: I do want to read and sign. 

(Witness excused.) 

(Deposition concluded at 1:48 p.m.) 
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Chart 10 

Bob's & Adele's Correct 
$84 Million Value for James Brown Assets 

I. Evidence of $84 Million Value Before Bob & Adele Named. 

2003 -2006 Brown earns $18 Million between 2003 and 2006 in Road shows (Morris) 

2000 - 2007 Brown earns $3 million a year in royalties from copyrights. 

May 2006 Royal Bank of Scotland,Appraisal puts major copyrights at $42 Million. 

At Death Brown has claim against Cannon for $12+ Million taken since 1999. 

At Death Movie Deal option pending & paying Brown each year, $750K total. 

At Death Brown has claim against Morgan Stanley for Cannon $10 MM takings. 

At Death Brown has claim against Katz/GT re: Oct. 18 Ur., RBS deal, etc. 

Early 2007 Jg. Walter Williams discusses $250 Million value of James Brown assets 
with investors & Jg. Bradley, who has knowledge of Brown holdings. 

Jan. 2007 Cannon/Dallas offer Yamma & Deanna $5 Million, 5% of assets. 
[ Cold Sweat} 

Jan. 2007 Daryl, others report Cannon trustees digging for cash at Beech Island. 
[Cannon later confirms boxes of money and buried funds.] 

Early 2007 Pinnacle issues prospectus to raise $200 Million to buy/manage assets. 

Feb. 2007 R. Peeples reports Brown earning $1 million per week on European tours. 

Feb. 2007 Hynie's lawyer claims "Book of Music" (copyrights) alone may be worth 
$100 million. Confirms Hynie has substantial knowledge of assets. 

March 2007 Jg. Williams' $100 Million value reported to Chattanoogan is conservative. 

II. More Evidence of $84 Million Value While Bob & Adele SAs. 

May 2007 Dr. Cox values publicity rights at $40-$50 Million; Royalties, $36-$45 MM. 

1 
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Sept. 2007 Wm. Sellars, CPA seeks IRS estate tax extension with $80 MM value. 

Oct. 2007 Cox Group, T JBL, issues first "Letter of Intent" to Dallas for $100 MM. 

2007 Buddy Dallas tells Bob & Adele $100 Million sale under Oct. 18 Ur. ok. 

Nov. 2007 Dr. Cox reports Industry Standard for Royalties= 12 ½ x revenues. 

Nov. 2007 Tax Atty. Wm. Hammond value assets at $85,663,562.99 on I & A. 

Nov. 2007 Bob & Adele propose to value Royalties/Publicity Rights by formula 
12 ½ - 14 times Royalties plus½ annual Gross Road Revenues. 

Nov. 2007 Neither AG McMaster nor anyone else opposes valuation proposal. 

Ill. More Evidence of $84 Million Value While Bob & Adele 
PR/Trustees. 

2007 

Dec. 2007 AG Jones inquires about $100 Million offer. Oct. 18 Ur. prevents sale. 

Dec. 2007 Will/Trust Challenges Put Temporary Hold on Consideration of Sales. 

2008 

Jan. 2008 Forlando/Powell Goldstein (PG) claim tens of millions in 2000 Trust. 

Feb. 2008 Second T JBL $90 - $100 Million letter of Intent. First Terry $2 Million offer 
for all TPP. 

By Mar. 2008 Estate/2000 Trust sue Cannon, MS, GT Now pending. Seeking $30MM. 

Mar. 2008 Cannon takings known to be $17 Million. (MS+ $5 MM "check to nobody") 

March 2008 3rd T JBL $90 - $100 Million offer for 2000 Trust assets. 2d Terry offer. 

Aug. 2008 McMaster Settlement Reached. Bob & Adele asked to "stand down." 

Sept. 2008 AG & Settling parties decline to help w/ preparation of Est. Tax Return. 

2008 Prof. Einhorn advises Bob Brown's Copyrights likely 15 - 20 x revenue 

Sept. 2008 Bob, Adele, Sellars file Est. Tax Return w/ Value at about $84 Million. 

2 



Sept. 2008 Forlando says under oath that $150 Million offers still available. 

Oct. 2008 AG and all Settling Parties given Estate Tax Return. No objections filed. 

2009 

Jan. 2009 Bob & Adele invite AG, Hynie, etc. to Corbis/Greenlight meeting, NYC. 

Feb. 2009 Jg. Early's order frees Bob and Adele to propose Right of First Offer. 

2009 Hynie's lawyers seek ex parte Order to stop any sale of Brown assets. 

Spring 2009 Bob and Adele warn AG McMaster of Terry/Bell devaluation scheme. 

Spring 2009 .Harley Ruff, Esq. testifies about Estate/other tax problems of Settlement. 

Spring 2009 Bob & Adele propose Corbis/Greenlight Publicity Rights Deal projected to 
bring in $2 Million per year. Rejected by Settling Parties. 

IV. More Evidence of $84 Million Value By Filing of Richland 4900 

June 2009 Bob & Adele urge F. Kingsmore of Nexsen Pruet (NP) & Russell to begin 
Corbis/Greenlight 2-year Publicity Rights contract, expected to earn $2 
Mirnon per yr. 

June 2009 Kingsmore says it seems a good idea, but must check w/ David Bell. 

Aug. 2009 Hynie's lawyer (Medlin) proposes to Nexsen Pruet (NP) and others to 
devalue Brown's copyright to 6- 8 x revenues & publicity rights at ZERO. 

Sept. 2009 NP attorney Wilkins requests lift of stay during McMaster Settlement 
appeal. States: 

THE STAY SHOULD BE LIFTED TO ALLOW BAUKNIGHT TO CONTINUE AND TO 
EXECUTE THE PLANS THAT HE WAS ALREADY WORKING ON TO ENTER INTO 
VARIOUS BUSINESS VENTURES FOR THE ESTATE; FOR EXAMPLE, MARKETING 
JAMES BROWN'S MUSIC, MARKETING HIS IMAGE, HIS PERSONA, DEVELOPING 
VIDEO GAMES WITH JAMES BROWN AS THE CENTRAL CHARACTER, PRODUCING 
A DIGITAL REBIRTH OF JAMES BROWN JUST LIKE THE BEATLES ARE DOING 
TODAY AND NEGOTIATING A MOVIE DEAL. WE'VE HAD NUMEROUS 
OPPORTUNITIES TO ENTER INTO DOCUMENTARY SERIES ABOUT JAMES 
BROWN AND ALL OF THESE THINGS ARE JUST SITTING THERE READYTO GO .... 

2010 Richland 4900 claims Bob & Adele should have accepted $100 million 
offer to Dallas in 2007 while telling IRS & Supreme Court no offers made. 
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W. STEVEN JOHNSON, ESQUIRE, having been duly sworn, 
deposes and testifies as follows: 
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MR. JOHNSON - EXAMINATION BY MS. POPE: 
Q: Steve, I'm Adele Pope. Would you state your 

full name for the record? 
A: W. Steven Johnson. 
Q: Thank you. Have you had your deposition taken 

before? 
A: !have. 
Q: Would -- and you are a lawyer? 
A: lam. 
Q: Would you like for me to explain the deposition 

process to you? 
A: No, that's okay. 
Q: Not necessary? 
A: Not necessary. 
Q: Okay. Thank you. Okay. Steve, I may refer to 

myself in this deposition as Mrs. Pope or Adele 
Pope because I am a pro se plaintiff in this 
action and it may be easier to decipher what 
we're talking about ifJ do. 

A: Okay. 
Q: Is that all right? Okay. Now, tell me why you 

are present at this deposition on the 20th of 
July of 2016? 
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adverse estate tax result. That's what I 1 Q: That's just speculation? 
recall from my reading of it. 2 A: --- I'm answering hypothetically back to you. 

Q: Okay. Then ifl tell you that there's multiple 3 Q: Okay. Do you know anything about federal 
places that says it would create a 40 million 4 copyright law? 
dollar tax problem, does that sound correct? 5 A: I don't. 

A: That -- that -- that sounds ... 6 Q: Okay. Do you know - have you ever heard of 
MS. POPE: Object -- sorry, excuse me. Object to 7 the term termination rights? 

the form. 8 A: I believe that I have. 
A: I think I read that in the -- in the brief. 9 Q: Okay. Where did you hear about that? 
Q: Okay. And do you know whether that was correct 10 A: I believe that in some of my studies, I have 

or not? 11 been warned by public professionals who know 
A: I don't. 12 something about copyright law that it doesn't I, 

Q: Okay. Do you know whether the IRS audited the 13 pass pursuant to the terms of the will, but 
estate tax return in this case? 14 goes by operation oflaw to the survivors of 1,, 

A: I don't. 15 the estate. 
Q: Okay. 16 Q: Okay. 
A: I don't. 17 A: And that's -- that's my recollection of what 
Q: And ifJ tell you that they did and that there 18 you're asking me about. 

was no estate tax problem 19 Q: Do you--
MS. POPE: Object to the form, there was no audit. 20 A: I don't know -- I don't know whether I'm right •· 

Q: All right. You can't do that speaking 21 or wrong about that. 
objection, so please just object to the form. 22 Q: Okay. Do you know if that was an issue in this 

MS. POPE: I will. I apologize. I withdraw the 23 estate? 
objection. 24 A: I don't. 

Q: And I'll rephrase the question. 25 Q: Okay. In the documents you reviewed, do you 
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A: Please, please. 1 know whether Pope and Buchanan considered 
Q: So hypothetically, if the IRS reviewed the 2 termination rights in this case? 

estate tax return filed by Mr. Bauknight and 3 A: I don't. 
the settlement agreement and there was no 40 4 Q: Okay. Do you know whether the settlement 
million dollar estate tax issue, does that 5 involved tennination rights in this case? 
affect your opinion about these representations 6 A: The settlement agreement among the parties? 1, 

that Pope and Buchanan made to the court? 7 Q: Yes. 
A: Not really because it depends on the quality of 8 A: I don't. 

the auditor that you got and you might have 9 Q: Okay. Ifl represent to you that it did and < 

just gotten lucky and gotten an auditor who 10 that you had that -- had that document in your 
didn't know what they were doing, so you just 11 file ... 
got lucky and didn't have a -- an adverse 12 MS. POPE: I object. 
estate tax result. You know, I know that -- 13 Q: Okay. 
that Adele had sought the services of Harley 14 A: I did not remember that. 
Ruff down in Beaufort and I know that they were 15 Q: Okay. 
concerned and the fact that the concern didn't 16 MS. POPE: Are you representing to him that he had 
manifest itself in -- in the estate tax audit, 17 that in his file and that it said that? 
I would say the chances are that, that was just 18 :MR. NEWSOME: I'm going to look at my file. 
the luck of the draw in getting an estate tax 19 Q: Mr. Steve, one of the documents that you 
auditor who didn't know what the hell they were 20 reviewed - it's referenced in your affidavit, 
doing. 21 is the order Judge Early signed approving the 

Q: But you don't know that? 22 settlement agreement, is that correct? 
A: I don't know that. 23 A: That's correct. 
Q: Okay. 24 Q: Can I ask you to take a look at that? 
A: But I'm answering -- 25 A: What -- Billy what exhibit number is it? 

- - -
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IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT 
FOR THE DISTRICT OF SOUTH CAROLINA 

COLUMBIA DIVISION 

Forlando J. Brown, ) 
) 

Plaintiff, ) 

vs. 

Adele J. Pope, individually and As Trustee 
of the Irrevocable Trust established by 
James Brown in August 1, 2000, and 

Robert J. Buchanan, Jr., 'individually and 
As Trustee of the Irrevocable Trust 
established by James Brown in August 1, 
2000, 

) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 

Defendants. ) -----------=-"""-'--'~=-'-'-"----

Civil Action No.: 3:08-cv-00014-WOB-JGW 

Affidavit of Wllllam Jeffrey Smith 
Opposing Motion of Russell 

Bauknight to Designate 
Documents Confidential 

PERSONALLY APPEARED BEFORE ME, William Jeffrey Smith, who being duly 

sworn deposes and says: 

1. The affidavit is made of my own personal knowledge. 

2. I am a graduate of Clemson University where I served as president of the 

Philosophy Club. I graduated from Georgetown University School of Law. 

3. I formerly served as a patent examiner in the U.S. Patent Office, and have 

had a decades-long interest in 20th century music - especially as it relates to film. 

4. Some time ago l served without objection as an expert in a case in which Sr. 

Assistant AG Havird "Sonny" Jones and Adele Pope were involved. I testified about the 

writing of Elmer Gates, a scientist and writer. As I recall, among the questions before 

the Court was whether a fund Mr. Gates created for the preservation of his body of work 

was to be considered a charitable or private trust. 

1 
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5. I am co-author with Ms. Pope of Private Foundations, Copyright Heirs and 

Musical Millionaires: Why the James Brown "I Feel Good"Trust doesn't ... which was 

circulated in draft form to professionals for comment in April 2011. 

6. Private Foundations ... explores how a 2008 settlement related to the estate of 

entertainer James Brown forged by former S. C. Attorney General Henry McMaster 

threatened to destroy Brown's "I Feel Good" Trust by: 

a. An improper determination of heirs under the Federal Copyright Act, including 
a "stipulation" that a non-spouse, Tommie Rae Hynie, was a spouse. 

b. A proposed transfer of 52 ½% of Brown's assets to Hynie 
and half or fewer of Brown's proven heirs under the Copyright Act 
in contravention of two valid estate plans. 

c. Giving Terry Brown a right of first refusal to purchase Brown's music empire 
("ROFR") at "fair market value," inviting a devaluation by Terry and others1

. 

7. The McMaster Settlement and the appointment of Russell-Bauknight as 

Brown's PR and trustee of the "I Feel Good" Trust were voided by the May 8, 2013 

Wilson v. Dallas decision of the S. C. Supreme Court. 

8. It is my understanding that Bauknight, Hynie, Atlanta attorney Louis 

Levenson, Esq. and others have expressed an intention to reinstate the McMaster Deal. 

9. I am informed and believe that Bauknight, for Kenneth Wingate, Esq. 

("Wingate") and himself, is seeking a "confidential" designation of public documents the 

release of which the two have bitterly fought since 2011. I believe that such a 

1By early 2008 Forlando Brown and Terry Brown were closely aligned with former Trustees David 
Cannon and Albert "Buddy" Dallas. In 2010 Cannon was charged with taking more than $12 million 
from James Brown between 1999 and 2007 and uttering a 2008 forgery. In 2011 Cannon entered an 
Alford Plea to some of the charges. 

2 
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designation will serve only to confuse and delay, aiding them in their ongoing 

interference with the S. C. Freedom of Information Act ("FOIA"). 

10. Most of Brown's historical and financial documents from before his death, 

and until 2009, are public. But Wingate and Bauknight have fought to prevent further 

view not only of those documents, but a handful of public documents generated since 

2009, including: 

a. The Wingate Litigation Retention Agreement by which the private 
Wingate Firm and Bauknight - with questionable authority- sued 
Bob Buchanan and Adele Pope in 2010 in Richland County, SC. 
on behalf of the State/AG McMaster and others. 

and 

b. Bauknight's less-than $4. 7 million at-death appraisal of 
Brown's music empire. 

11. I am informed and believe that these documents are both public and 

important to saving the "I Feel Good" Trust and determining the role of Forlando and 

Terry Brown in its attempted destruction. 

12. I am informed and believe that - but for the interference of Wingate (acting 

for Terry Brown, among others) and Bauknight- both documents would have been 

released in 2011. 

13. So far as I know, no court has said the documents are not public, and 

Wingate's and Bauknight's "success" has been limited to confusing multiple courts and 

delaying the inevitable release of these documents. 

14. I am informed and believe that the Wingate Agreement and the Bauknight 

3 
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Appraisal became even more critical in 2013 when it was disclosed that Forlando 

Brown owned Terry Brown's interest in the Estate of James Brown. 

15. Forlando has consistently supported many of our primary conclusions in 

Private Foundations ... , including: 

a. Hynie was not Brown's spouse and should not have been given 
about $23.5 million from the "I Feel Good" Trust. 

b. Hynie and her son do not control the Federal Copyright Act termination 
rights related to Brown's 800+ published songs. 

c. The McMaster Settlement destroyed Brown's two noble estate plans, 
both leaving his music empire to scholarships for needy students. 

d. The McMaster Settlement destroyed the $285,000 education trust 
Brown gave to Forlando and six other designated grandchildren 

e. The at-death value of Brown's music empire was at least $84 million. 
[ See Exhibit A] 

16. Terry, however, became part of the McMaster Settlement in 2009 and has 

taken the opposite positions in the courts since then. 

17. After January 2011 it appears Forlando and Forlando-under-Terry's- name 

are simultaneously taking opposite positions at the same time in the Wingate Suit and 

this Federal Suit as follows: 

Forlando in Public & the Federal Suit Forlando {Terry) with Bauknight/Wingate 

a. Hynie was not Brown's spouse & knew it. Hynie was Brown's spouse 

b. Music empire worth $100 million less TIAA Music empire worth under $4.7 million 

c. Hynie & son do not control termination rights Hynie/son control termination rts. 

d. McMaster Settleme~t destroys Estate Plan McMaster Settlement is good 

e. Buchanan/Pope $84 million value reasonable Buchanan/Pope are felons 

4 
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f. Several $90 ~ $100 million offers were made 

g. 2008 Gag Orders Invalid 

No offers to buy Brown's assets 

Uphold 2008 Gag Orders 

18. I am informed and believe that where Forbes listed James Brown as a top­

earning "Dead Celebrity" in 2007 with $5 million in earnings, how Bauknight's or any 

appraisal could have concluded that his private foundation would have been worth 

less than $4.7 million at death is an important public question. 

19. I am informed and believe that where the S. C. Attorney General relied on 

the Bauknight Appraisal for nearly two years to publicly accuse five prior personal 

representatives of improperly valuing Brown's assets - and two of committing the 

felony of intentionally overstating the assets by $79 million to the IRS for an improper 

purpose - the appraisal which supports these public claims is a public document. 

20. I am informed and believe that where Bauknight and Wingate both claiming 

to speak for the Attorney General , a public official, in the Richland Count Suit accused 

Buchanan and Pope publicly of overvaluing Brown's assets and exposing Brown's 

estate to large amounts of "unnecessary taxes," the appraisal on which such accusation 

is based should be open to the public. 

21. I am informed and believe that the S. C. Probate Code required Mr. 

Bauknight to file the Bauknight Appraisal as supporting documentation for reducing the 

estate's value by almost $80 million in a sworn amendment to the original Inventory 

filed by PR s Dallas and Bradley. 

22. I am informed that the Wingate Agreement - which purportedly authorized 

Wingate and Bauknight to sue in the name of the State, is a public document because 

AG Wilson has asserted that all of his Litigation Retention Agreements are public. 

5 
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23. I am informed and believe that no court in the 2 ½ years Bauknight and 

Wingate have been interfering has said any documents are confidential, and AG Wilson 

has affirmatively stated that the Wingate Agreement is public. 

24. I understand that Mr. Bauknight has asked this Court to keep these 

documents confidential until the Richland County Court rules, yet has recently asked 

the Richland County Court not to rule until matters are concluded in Aiken County -

what may be years. 

25. Just some of the steps taken by Mr. Bauknight and Mr. Wingate to prevent 

review of these and several other public documents are described below: 

a. Seeking sanctions against Pope in 2011 for exercising her FOIA rights. [See 
"Goliaths roar .. " [Exhibit BJ 

b. Seeking by subpoena notes and confidential sources of journalist Sue 
Summer in violation of the Shield Law. [ See Exhibit C and Columbia Journalism 
Review, 9/13/12, Exhibit D.] 

c. Delaying Summer's FOIA requests, then trying to move a FOIA compliance 
suit to another county for delay. [ See SCPA Bulletin, Exhibit EJ 

26. In addition to Mr. Bauknight's actions to delay and prevent the release of 

public documents, in 2013 it appears Mr. Bauknight traveled with Forlando's original 

attorney Louis Levenson, Esquire, to attempt to persuade James Brown's son Daryl not 

to support Brown's estate plan. [See " Son Daryl Launches Campaign to Save James 

Brown's Education Charity." Exhibit F.] 

27. I have known journalist Sue Summer for years, and am aware of her passion 

for children's issue and the FOIA. I believe her reporting of the James Brown issues has 

been fair and accurate. 

6 
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28. I am informed and believe that the interference of Wingate and Bauknight 

with Summer's reporting on James Brown's issues has been unwarranted. 

29. I am informed and believe that Bauknight's request to make these public 

documents confidential will damage the "I Feel Good" Trust and is intended to benefit 

some of the others Wingate and Bauknight represent in the Richland County Suit, 

including: 

a. Bauknight as Trustee of the Legacy Trust created by AG McMaster to 
hold James Brown's assets proposed to be taken over by the State; 

b. Bauknight "on behalf of' Tommie Rae Hynie; 

c. Bauknight "on behalf of' Hynie's son James; 

d. Bauknight "on behalf of' Tonya Brown 

e. Bauknight purportedly "on behalf of' Venisha Brown, an incarcerated adult 
without GAL, who contested the Estate Plan; 

f. Bauknight "on behalf of' Deanna 8. Thomas, who contested the Estate Plan; 

g. Bauknight "on behalf of' Larry Brown, who contested the Estate Plan; 

h. Bauknight "on behalf of' Yamma Lumar, who contested the Estate Plan. 

FURTHER DEPONENT SAYETH NOT. 

SWORN TO before me this 
26th day of September, 2013 

~l,,~ I cf-~ 
1 

·1 ~-:2.- J,k&) 
"··- Notary Public for ol!tth Carolina 

My Commission expires: }--~1.--2-(72-·v 
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Exhibit A 
FROM WATCHDOGWIRE 

GRANDSON VOWS TO FIGHT STATE TAKEOVER OF JAMES 
BROWN ESTATE 

James Brown Grandson Vows To Keep Fighting January 28, 2013 by Sue Summer 

WIiiiam James Brown has been fighting since 2008 to grant the last wish of his grandfather, music legend James Brown. 

"I'm here to do ... what my grandfather wanted, to educate children; William said. 

In Brown's estate plan, he set up the "I Feel Good Trust" to provide scholarships for needy children in South Carolina and Georgia: Brown dlec 
on Christmas Day of 2006, and to date, not one child has received the first dime. 

In an effort to hasten the award of scholarships, William has been working in recent months on the sale of his grandfather's music empire. 'WE 
had several buyers brought to the table, with offers from $50 to $120 million, but through this process, It became obvious Russell Bauknight 
did not want to sell." Willlam said. 

Bauknight Is the current trustee of Brown's estate, appointed by former Attorney General {AG) Henry McMaster and continuing to serve "at the 
pleasure" of current AG Alan Wilson. 

In an exclusive telephone lnternew, William Brown expressed his disappointment that Bauknight seemed to care more about attorneys' fees fo 
his friends than about needy children. "This is about their retirement, and they are not Interested in educating kids or distributing money to 
kids. It's all about the money for them, and how much they can pay attorneys." 

William said he hired someone who brought several buyers to the table, but Bauknight did not cooperate and refused to provide a complete 
Inventory of Brown's music assets. "No one will write a check unless they know what they're buying, and Russell Bauknight refused to let us 
look at everything." 

That is why the buyers walked away, WIiliam said. ''The puzzle had big missing pleces.n 

William added, "Everybody knew: everything he (my grandfather) owned was going to help children." He recalled a James Brown visit wlth 
Pres. Bush at the White House during which Brown discussed with the president his "I Feel Good Trust," in particular a program called "Drugs 
are out, School is in." 

"He (my grandfather) made It clear even then, he wanted to help needy and poor children," William safd. 

James Brown's estate plan left his music empire to the "I Feel Good" Trust, an education foundation for needy children in South Carollna and 
Georgia. 1-ia also funded an additional education trust for some of his grandchildren, and he left personal and household goods to some 
children. He left nothing to his companion, Tomi Rae Hynie, and her son. • 

When the companion and some children sued for a greater share than Brown had provided for them, former AG McMaster took control of the 
Brown assets and rewrote his estate plan. The McMaster settlement deal gave over half of Brown's music empire to those who had contested 
the will. Former trustees, Adele Pope of Newberry and Robert Buchanan of Aiken, appealed the settlement deal. Arguments were heard In the 
case by the S.C. Supreme Court on Nov. 1, 2011, but no decision has bean Issued. 

William Brown first spoke publicly about his commitment to his grandfather"s estate plan in February of 2008 when he appeared on WIS-TV 
with then-AG Henry McMaster. 

Only six months later, McMaster had re-written the estate plan and given away over half of the assets Brown intended for poor children. Williar 

(l /'lt:: /'lf\1 '.l l I\. 1 (l 011 A 



James Browmeli)~U'HQf14-tWMedGWf EsGate.\httloo~~7 Jil@://~tt,!iWU-~3/0 ~l9ws-to-fight-st. .. 

2 of2 

took issue with McMaster's decision to undo Brown's estate plan, and since then, he has struggled with former AG McMaster, current AG 
Wilson, and trustee Bauknight. 

William now questions some of the expenses paid by the estate, rncludlng large attorney's fees. "Russell Bauknight has even paid his wife 
from my grandfather's money. She Is absolutely working for the estate and billing hours: Russell is keeping it In the family." 

William believes the estate Is being managed to benefit attorneys who are friends of Bauknight, and he named Nexsen Pruet attorney Fred 
Klngsmore among them. According to filed documents, Kingsmore Is one of 10 or more Nexsen Prue! attorneys who represent Bauknight as 
trustee of the Brown estate. 

One main point of contention with Willlam has been whether the at-death value of Brown's music empire was closer to $100 million, as arguec 
by all previous trustees, or to the $4.7 million value that Bauknight fired with the Internal Revenue Service-a value that WIiiiam considers 
ridiculous. 

"The low value is bogus, so that no one can say Bauknight damaged the assets," William said. 

Under the McMaster settlement agreement, William's father Terry was given the right of first refusal to purchase the music empire, but he 
transferred the right to William. "The settlement agreement offers a finders' fee of two percent to whoever brings a buyer to the table, but that 
was to come from the purchaser, not the estate," he said. 

One question raised by Terry's assignment of his rights to William-who has Vigorously opposed the McMaster setttement deal-is why the AC:. 
has not notified the S.C. Supreme Court that a major player In the McMaster dear now wants to scuttle the settlement so that all of Brown's 
music empire will go to needy students. 

Willlam vaws to continue the fight to grant his grandfather's last wish, and he paraphrased a quote from his grandmother: "It's not about me 
winning, it's about the children wlnning .... Thls will be a long road, but the work Is worth the heavy lifting." 

Sue Summer 
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+- Fla. woman wants her statements out ofNY trial 
Three indicted in forgery oflate state Rep. lJlysses Jones' will (1N) ~ 

Goliaths roar in James Brown FOIA lawsuit; 
David asks what is AG Alan Wilson hiding? (SC) 
December 13, 2011 

. . . . - ~ ... :- . . . 

• :r~:!~J!::;~t~Ji~:~1 

In a JuJy 15 Jetter, Columbia attorney David B1ack of the mega-firm N exsen/Pruet issued a threat to Newberry 
resident Adele Pope .. If she continued to file requests fur documents and infunnation under the Freedom of 
Jnfonnation Act (FOIA), he would file an action to have her sanctioned. 

On Friday afternoon, B1ack followed through on tbat threat through one ofhis clients, the ClllTent trustee of the 
J runes Brown trus~ Cohnnbia C.P .A. Russell Bauknight. 

Mark Gentle of the large Cohnnbia law firm Sweeny, Wingate and Barrow filed the motion in the Newberry 
Courthouse asking fur sanctions against Pope and "other relief the Court deems just and reasonable." 

In this action, Gende is representing Bauknight, as well as other private parties that he requested be added as 
defendants in the Jawsuit against Attorney General (AG) AJan Wilson, :filed by Pope under FOIA for the release 
of the contingency fee contract between funner AG Henry McMaster and the Wingate :firm. 

Under the contract, the State of South Carolina, Bauknight, and 13 disinherited, c1aimed relatives of James 
Brown are suing Pope and Aiken attorney Robert Buchanan, asserting that they caused tens of million of dollars 
in damages to Brown's assets while serving as trustees from Nov. 2007 to May 2009. 

www.estateofdenial.com/2011/12/13/golialhs-roar-in-james-bro'Ml-foia-lawsuit-da1.id-asks-1M1at-is-ag-alan-wlson-hlding/ 1/5 
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Ironically, the AG's office has since agreed to filinwl by Bauknight to the Internal Revenue Service that the entire 
Brown music empire was worth a mere $4. 7 million at his death in 2006, even though it was bringing in about 
$4-5 million in royaJties every year. 

The legal Goliaths ofN exsen/Pruet and Sweeny, Wingate and Barrow filed the suit fur sanctions in their 
continuing eflort to block the release of the contingency tee contract under which McMaster engaged the 
Wingate law firm to sue Pope and Buchanan fur their ''vigorous" defense ofJames Brown's estate pJan Their 
efibrts include an appeal to the S.C. Supreme Court of a settlement deal cut.by McMaster that gave away over 
haJf of what Brown intended to be med for the education of poor children to cJaimed relatives that Brown 
intentionally disinherited-essentially dismantling Brown's estate pJan 

After mon1hs ofhaving her FOIA requests fur the contract dodged by Wilson's office, Pope :filed an FOIA 
Jawsuit in August The suit names only Wilson as a defendant, but at a hearing in November, Gende asked that 
his private clients-inchiding Bauknight and other claimed relatives-be added as defendants. 

The FOIA is intended to grant every citiz.en access to public documents and government business, and as a 
public o:fficia~ Wilson would be subject to the FOIA law. None ofWingate's individual clients are public bodies, 
and Pope had not requested documents or :information from them 

All of the AG's contingency fee contracts contain language that co~ they are public documents. AG Wilson 
has released other contracts on his website, and through his assistant Somy Jones, Wilson has confirmed that the 
McMaster/W:ingate contract is a1so a public document The AG's office has not responded to an emailed 
question: is the McMaster/Wingate contract is the only one not released by Wilson? 

Judge Frank Addy declined to rule on whether the private parties should be added as defendants in Pope's 
FOIA lawsuit against AG Wilson, but he ordered the FOIA Jawsuit to be consolidated with the 
McMaster/Wingate lawsuit against Buchanan/Pope in Richland County. 

In Pope's answer, she claimed that Gende's motion to add private plaintiffs to a lawsuit involving public 
documents was intended to delay the release of-the contract and to deny her the exercise ofher FOIA rights. 

The FOIA includes criminal penalties fur violation of the Jaw, a fine ofno more $100 fut first offense. Gende's 
motion fur sanctions and pena1ties asserts Pope has accused his private clients of criminal activity by advising the 
court that they are intentionaDy interrering with her FOIA rights. 

In essence, Gentle did exactly what Black threatened in July: he is attempting to have Pope sanctioned and 
penalized for attempting to exercise her rights under the FOIA. 

Several affidavits of private citizens and jomnalists from Aiken, Newberry, and Lexington counties have been 
filed by Pope with a motion fur Judge Addy to reconsider 1he consolidation of the FOIA and civil cases. 

All affidavits emphasued the importance of protecting 1he public interest and keeping the FOIA strong. Several, 
including one filed by Debra Spence, widow of funner Congressman Floyd Spence, asked the question: what is 
AG Wilson hiding. 

"I am concerned that AG Wilson's refusal for more than :four months to reJease a public document makes it 
appear that he is covering up an inappropriate or questionable agreement," she said. 

www.estateofclenial.com/2011/12/13/goliaths-roar-in-james-braM'l-foia-lawslit-da\id-asks-v.hat-is-ag-alan-v.ilsoo-hiding/ 215 
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Spence aJso wanted the court to consider: Black, speaking fur Baukn~ made "vicious statements about Mrs. 
Pope and Mr. Buchanan that were repeated in ln.mdreds of media outlets. The next day, I heard another N exsen 
Pruet lawyer and Mr. Jones from the AG's office trying to justify to our Supreme Comt why Henry McMaster 
gave away what was correctly described as Mr. Brown's 'noble estate pJan' Since then, AG Wilson's refusal to 
release the McMaster contract has fucused my attention on other troublesome things McMaster did - or is said 
to have done - in connection with Brown's estate and trust, and I believe the public has a right to learn what 
really happened." 

Other affidavits in support of the FO IA, not all of them fiJed, include those :from: journalist Vic MacDonald, 
whose pursuit of documents led to a Reid Montgomery press award for protecting the FOIA; copyright expert 
Jeff Smith, who has written an article fur publication on the copyright issues related to the James Brown estate; 
and this reporter, who has requested the McMaster/Wingate contract at least six times by telephone, email, and 
as oflast week, by certified mail. The FOIA requires a response in 15 working days. 

In Pope's affidavit, she states there is no basis l.Dlder the law fur any of Gende's private clients to enter a FOIA 
lawsuit against a public o:fliciai and that Gende's tn>tion was intended to cause "de1ayand deniaf' ofher rights. 

She said the contract shou1d be released because it is a pubJic document that couJd determine: a) whether any 
public purpose is being served; b) whether the AG has proposed an illegal Jee-sharing arrangement with 
individuals; c) whether the fullowing provision, found in other contingency fee contracts, is appropriate: "(t)he 
AG shall retain 10 percent of Special Counsel's rees awarded under this suit" 

The GoJiath Jaw firms have now made good on the threat of July 15. They are asking for sanctions and penalties 
agaimt a private citizen for the exercise ofher rights under the FOIA. 

The longer AG Wilson allows the Goliaths to pound David, the more it appears that he is hiding something. How 
big and how bad, or how small and innocuous, no one will know-until the document is released. 

Attribution: 

GoJiaths Roar in James Brown FOIA Lawsuit; David Asks What Is AG A1an Wilson Hiding? 
Sue Summer 
December 10, 2011 
The Newberry Observer 

News 
+- Fla. woman wants her statements out ofNY trial 
Three indicted in forgezy of late state ~- Qlysses Jones' will (TN) --+ 
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Newberry, S.C., journalist asked for sources in James Brown legal 
dispute 
By Meg Mirshak 

Staff Writer 
Friday, Sept. 21, 2012 5:13 PM 

Llsi npdaled .Frida1y, ,Jan. 4, 20,3 4:03 l'.M 

A Newberry, S.C., journalist is caught in a legal tangle over confidential sources who she said revealed that soul singer 
James Brown's widow has doubts about the legality of their marriage. 

Sue Summer said her source or sources have confirmed that Tomi Rae Hynie Brown, the woman who says she was 
married to Brown at the time of his death, had begged Brown to marry her. They were married before she was divorced 
from another man, and Brown said he was too embarrassed to marry her a second time, according to Summer's 
source. 

"In (her) diary, she records pleading with Mr. Brown to marry her, which would indicate she knew she was not his 
wife," Summer said. 

A semiretired freelance reporter for The Newberry Observer, Summer was served with a subpoena in August 
requesting her interview notes and written, audio and video records relating to several Brown relatives and former and 
current estate trustees. 

Summer fought the subpoena, citing shield laws that protect a journalist's right to privileged information, until it was 
withdrawn this week. 

On Tuesday, South Carolina Attorney General Alan Wilson asked Mark Gende, a private attorney representing his 
office, to cancel the subpoena. Bryan Stirling, a spokesman for Wilson, said a letter was sent to Summer's attorney, Jay 
Bender, dropping the request on Wednesday. 

"I believe the subpoena was issued to keep me from writing about this case - to make me stop," Summer said. 

Summer was also served with a subpoena in May requesting she turn over any communications or documents relating 
to Hynie Brown's diary, which is under a court gag order. 

Brown lived in Beech Island and died at age 73 on Christmas Day 2006. He left his personal and household effects to 
named adult children, up to $2 million for a family educational fund, and the remainder to the James Brown I Feel 
Good Trust to help needy students in Georgia and South Carolina schools. 

Brown's relatives and others bickered for years about the will and whether Hynie Brown was the wife until then-South 
Carolina Attorney General Henry McMaster renegotiated the assets. 

The settlement negotiated by McMaster shifted considerable assets to Brown's family members. It gave half to a James 
Brown Scholarship Fund, a quarter to spouse Hynie Brown and a quarter to the six adult children named in the will. 

Summer began covering the story in August 2011 after fellow Newberry County resident Adele Pope, a former trustee 
of the Brown estate who is currently involved in a lawsuit related to the estate, was denied Freedom of Information Act 
requests by the attorney general's office. 

Pope and Aiken lawyer Robert Buchanan appealed McMaster's settlement deal claiming that Brown wanted more of his 
money to help educate children in need and not so much to go to his family. Both were sued by the attorney general's 
office for causing damage to the estate when it was under their control from 2007 to 2009. 

Summer said she is still waiting for the attorney general's office to provide documents she requested through the 
Freedom of Information Act . 

.. __ :;:,_ ... -· 
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James Brown estate case reporter slapped with subpoenas 
The 60-year-old journalist believes South carolina Is attempting to hush her 

By Hazel Sheffield . 

When the judges responSible for distributing the estate of the late musician James Brown started refusing freedom of information 

requests from the estate's former trustees last year, a 6o-year-o]d, semi-retired freelance reporter named Sue Summer wondered why. 

She started reporting on the squabbles over Brown's estate for her local paper, the Newberl'y Observer, when she wasn't caring for her 

granddaughter. In the year since her first story ran, Summer believes the attorney general-and therefore the state-has attempted to 

stop her digging three times, cuhninating in an extremely broad subpoena issued last month that lists the attorney general as a plaintiff. 

It requests that she tum over all her on- and off-the-record material pertaining to the case. 

This latest subpoena comes after the Facebook page Summer made to document her reporting was taken down after she published a 

piece in March detailing seven ways Attorney General Alan Wilson allegedly violated the Freedom Of Information Act, she told CJR. 

(The page has since been reinstated.) In May, Summer received her first subpoena, from the lawyers of a woman called Tommie Rae 
Hynie, who claims she was married to James Brown at the time of his death. The subpoena specifically demanded all of Summer's 

reporting on Hynie's diary, which is seen as key to the case. The newest subpoena, issued on behalf of Brown's children, was served on 

August 22, with a deadline of October 26. 

"This is the third attempt to make me go away," said Summer, who believes the subpoenas are being issued to scare her off the case. 

''They want me to hush vecy quickly." 

Brown died on Christmas Day, 2oo6, leaving behind strict instructions about how his estate should be distnbuted. He intended for most 

of his money to go towards founding the "I Feel Good0 trust, which would provide scholarships to needy children in South Carolina and 

Georgia. He also made provisions for six of his children-he may have as many as 12-and asked that a family education trust be held 

for seven designated grandchildren. He left nothing to Hynie. 

But when one of the three trustees chosen by Brown to enact his wishes was accused of siphoning off millions of dollars from the trust 

in November 2007, then-South Carolina Attorney General Henry McMaster inteivened to appoint new ones. McMaster himself drew 

up a settlement deal called the Legacy Trust in 2009, which reduced the funding for Bro~n•s "I Feel Good" charity. When McMaster 
refused FOI requests from former trustees to release the details of the Legacy Trust and information on how the estate was valued in 

August 2011, Summer first became interested in the case. 

McMaster also redirected some 23.5 percent of Brown's estate to Hynie. Part of Summer's reporting included two unnamed sources who 

confirmed that Hynie was already married when she exchanged vows with Brown and that she knew her marriage to the singer was a 

sham. 

"These stories don't just drop off a tree in your backyard!" Summer said. "I live in a small town. I write for the Newberry Magazine, I 

write for the paper, I host a radio show, and the fact that it came here. .. wouldn't you have wanted to do it?" 

When Summer was served with her second subpoena in August, she said that she felt she was missing a part of the story-why would 

the state make repeated efforts to discourage her from publicizing the case? She took a closer look at the attorney general Alan Wilson's 

re-election campaign contributions from July (Wilson took over from McMaster as attorney general last year). Two coincidences 

caught her eye. 

On the day of Summer's subpoena hearing in May, Wilson-who is responsible for deciding the final distribution of the estate-received 

election campaign contnlmtions from a law firm who have hired private practice lawyers to secure Tommie Rae Hynie a share. (Wilson 

did not ~d to a request for comment.) Summer also discovered that one of Hynie's two high-powered attorneys teaches law at the 

University of South Carolina where McMaster has worked as a fundraiser since finishing his AG tenn. 

"It certainly raises an eyebrow," Summer said "As a matter of fact, Wilson was on a bus tour promoting transparency in government 

on the very day that I was issued a subpoena by his lawyer." 

www.cjr.org/behind_the_nev.sqames_brov,n_estate_caseJeport.php?page=all&ptlnt=true 1/2 
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Lou Ann Anderson, a journalist in Texas who founded estateofdenial.com in 2007 to document probate cases in the courts, told CJR 

that the Brown case looks particularly bad on the state. 'The idea that assets appear to be being diverted from intended beneficiaries and 

have been rediverted to unintended parties or outside parties, ie. the lawyers-that happens regularly. The fact that this is all being 

orchestrated by a state government-that is unusual," Anderson said 

''This AG office appears to be helping to finance a certain number of lawyers who are then going out and hiring private practice lawyers 

to pursue this. We say 'appears,' because with them being unwilling to comply with these FOI requests, we can't know. They really are 

looking to have their cake and eat it. They don't want to comply with this, but at the same time they're targeting this reporter, wanting 

her to give up her rights," Anderson said. 

The N1ru1berry Observer is not ·offering Summer legal counsel at this time. She is being represented by the South Carolina Press 

Association. Summer, the only journalist in South Carolina reporting on the case, fears that weakened regional newsrooms mean fewer 
resources are available to keep state governments in check. 

"After a year, after seeing the violations of the Freedom Of Information Act, after seeing what they've tried to do to the Shield Law, the 

one thing that I am convinced of at this point is that the traditional watchdog of the FOIA bas always been newspapers," Summer said. 

"But we are now in such a weakened position, I don't know that we can fulfill that function as well as we did in the past, and I'm 

concerned about that. There was a time when I would have been fighting to get a little piece of this story." 

Summer's lawyer bas issued a letter stating that she is protected from the subpoena under the Shield Law, which gives reporters the 

right to refuse to testify. They have not bad any response. Summer said she will continue to report on the case. 

Hazel Sheffield is a fonner assistant editor at CJR. Follow her on Twitter @hazelsheffield, 

www.cjr.org/behind_the_ne>M1~ames_brO'Ml_estale_caseJeportphp?page=all&print=true 2/2 
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Mark Sanford and the billboard 
Johnny Cara on won a suit against a Callfomla portable toflet firm for using the name 
"Here's Johnny." 
Woody.Allen won a suit against a clothing companylhatfeatured a billboard with a drawing 
of a person strongly resembling Woody. 
Bette Midlar won a suit against an auto manufacturer lhatused one of her backup singers 
to imttate Bette In a radlo Jingle. 
The suits all had one lhlng In common: theywere characterized as Invasions oflhe priwcy 
ofthe famous person. The claim is generally known as ~misappropriation ofpersonalftyor 
likeness for a commercial purpose." 
/i5 mostof}'tlu now know, an online dating site for those wishing to have an extramarital 

By Jay Bandar fling has posted a double billboard along 1-26 featuring a photo of former governor, current 
SCP,A Attorney candidate for Congress and admitted adulterer Mark Sanford suggesting that next time he 

wants to go on a "hike" he use /iE.hle~dlson.com "1o find his running mate." 
Does Sanford have a claim? 

In theory, yes. That is assuming Sanford dld notconsentto the use of his image because c:oneenlwould be a 
defense to the clalm. ~dmori!: :. 

Larry Flynt 'endorsement' ad goes unpublished in Lowcounty 
According to the Charleston City Paper, Infamous smut mag publisher LarryFl\'l'lt reportedly shopped around a print 
ru!. to S.C. newspapers this week, including 1he Charleston City Paper, but as ofWednesdayeftemoon, the ad hes 
}'It to appear on newsstands. 
Flynt released a statement to media outlets yesterday, saying, among other things, that the papers who refused his 
ad were eciing as censors. 

I was surprised and dismayed that a distinguished newspaper 11ke The Post and Courier decided to 
ect as e censor end refused to publish my paid advertisement endorsing Mark Sanford for Congress. 
I was even more surprised when !he publfsheroflhe Charleston City Paper also refused myfamily 
frlendiyedvertlsement endorsing Marie Sanford. These newspapers' shameful decisions to act as 
censors lnstead of voices of democracy damage their reputations es standard bearers of the First 
Amendment and freedom of speech. They have both disgraced themselves. I haw endorsed Marte 
Sanford because he is America's greats expfoneerforelijloslng the s e)(Ual hypocrisyoftraditional 
values. The Post and Courier and Charleston City Paper now stand as the leading examples of 
hypocrisy in America regan:ling lhe First Amendment 

City Paper Publisher Noel Memier stands behind his rlghtto refuse any ad end rejects the idea ofit being 
censorship. "I was approached about running this ad byLFP, Inc. and rejected it on the grounds that I thought it was 
an Inappropriate mockery of our local election,~ says Mermer. "I knew It would gamer a lot of press, but It wasn't the 
kind I wanted us to be asi;ociated with." 
Advertising director Blair Barna and editor Stephanie Barna belleva the City Papers hould've taken the ad. "I was so 
excited when I heard about1he ad buylhat I was shocked we ended up in e weekend-long argumentaboutwhe1her 
ornot to take the ad," sa~ Stephanie. "LarryR~t Is a champion of the First Amendment end we should've run his 
ad, regardless of whether or not it made a mockery of the election.• 
"This is not a First Amendment issue," said SCPA Executive Drrector Blff Rogers. "This is a decision bya publisher 
not to accept an ad that does not meet his or her publication standards.• 
Rogers said the First Amendment protects publishers and speakers from government flmltation of their rights, 
which is not the case with the Ff}'lltad. 
He said newspaper publishers regularly reject eds ror reasons lhat include libel, legallty, obscenity, community 
standards and false Information, but they have complete latitude to decide what ads they will publish to their 
readers. "The rlght of a publisher to reject an advartisemant extends to Mr. Flynt himself."lh!ud Dk)nt 

Bender, McLean interviews added to n~aper history site 
Two new inter,Aews have been posted to SCP~s Oral Historvwebsjte. They are with Tom Mclean, retired 
executive editorofThe State, and Jay Bender, media attorney and the Reid H. MontgorneiyFreedom oflnfonnation 
Chair at 1he University of South Carolina. 
McLean talks about his years at The Stats newspaper, Hurricane Hugo, and the transformation of the industry, 
Including group ownership and the impact of Vietnam. He also talks about the Jim Fitts case, which led lo 
criminal libel being declared unconstitullonal In our state. And he remembers Ben Morris. long-time publisher of 
the paper. 
Bender discusses major legal isi,ues during his career, including the Susan Smith trial, the Lost Trust cases and 
many other landmark legal cases in our state. 

The Oral History project Is co-sponsored bythe USC J-School and !he Humanities Councit6C. 
Others included In the project Include: Jim Dawnport of Afl, Hubert Osteen of The Item In Sumter, Kent Krell from 
AP and The State, Dean U\Angston of The Times end Democrat in Orangeburg, Bunny Richardson f01T11erlyofThe 
State/Record, Jack Bass ofCharleslon, BIii Kinnevfrom Bennettsville, Barbara Wllflams ofThe Postand Courier, 

www.scpress.org/13eBulletln/050213.html 

Mays: Weblnar: Owrcome Objections and 
Close More Sales! 

May 1 o: Webinar. What You Coutd Be 
Missing in Photoshop 

l\f,ay 30: Weeki\' Circulalion Roundtable, 
SCPAOffices, Co!umbia 

fviay 31: PALMY Ali Contest daatlline 
- rules for newspaper mern bers 
- rules for associate members 

June 6: Daily Editors Rot1ndtable, SCPA 
Offices, Columbia 

June 13: .ArJ Basics I/Vorkshop, SCPA 
Offic:es, Columbia 

June 14: Daily Publishers Roundlabla, 
SCPAOfiices, Columbia 

June 20: Basic and Advanced lnDesign 
Workshop, SCPAOffices, Columbia 

July 18: Basic and Advanced PhotoShop 
Worl<shop, SCPAOffices, Columbia 

August 2: A.d Directors ROLindtable, SGPA 
Offices, Columbia 

August 8: Weekly Editors Roundtable, 
SCPAOffices, Columbia 

1-\ugust 15: Basic and .llsdvanced Adobe 
lilustrator Workshop, SCPAOfflce$, 
Columbia 

September ·12: Ad Design Workshop, 

SCPAOffices. Columbia 

Sepl 19: /1.dvanced In Design and PDF 
Workshop, SCPAOffices, Columbia 
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Thomas H. Pope, III, Esquire 

STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA COURT OF COMMON PLEAS 

COUNTY OF AIKEN 

ADELE J. POPE, 

Plaintiff, 

vs. 

ESTATE OF JAMES BROWN and THE 
JAMES BROWN 2000 IRREVOCABLE 
TRUST, 

Defendants. 

Civil Action No.: 

2013-CP-02-1337 

DEPOSITION OF THOMAS H. POPE, III, ESQUIRE 

DATE TAKEN: April 11, 2017 

TIME BEGAN: 10:30 a.m. 

TIME ADJOURNED: 11:25 a.m. 

LOCATION: 

REPORTED BY: 

EveryWord, Inc. Court Reporting 

Pope & Hudgens 
1508 College Street 
Newberry, South Carolina 

Tami I. Watters, RPR, CRR 
EveryWord, Inc. 
P.O. Box 1459 
Columbia, South Carolina 29202 
(803) 212-0012 

Page: www .EveryWordlnc.com 
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Thomas H. Pope, III, Esquire 

APPEARANCES: 

LAW OFFICE OF ADELE J. POPE, P.C. 
BY: ADELE J. POPE, ESQUIRE 
1228 Walnut Street 
Newberry, South Carolina 29108 
(803) 413-0753 
adele@popelawfirm.com 
Pro Se 

NEXSEN PRUET, LLC 
BY: BURL F. WILLIAMS, ESQUIRE 
55 East Camperdown Way 
Suite 400 
Greenville, South Carolina 29601 
(864) 370-2211 

bwilliams@nexsenpruet.com 
Representing the Defendants 
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Thomas H. Pope, III, Esquire 

enforcement of the state and he did take control, 

and that's not appropriate. So I think the 

paragraph is correct. 

Q Okay. So your opinion all ties into the 

presence of the attorney general in this 

litigation? 

A That one does, yeah. 

Q Okay. What does Case 4900 or Journalist 

Sue Summer have to do with this case? 

A Well, my experience in the Sue Summer 

case was like, I met the same stone walls that 

Adele has. That's really basically it. Because we 

were requesting documents. 

She's a journalist and, on her behalf, we 

made -- with Jay Bender's, co-counsel, help, we 

sought out the documents that were very important 

to the James Brown case and to the public, and 

those would be the fee agreement Sweeny Wingate had 

with the attorney general and all the parties, 

which we got. 

It was actually produced in the federal 

case while our FOIA request was pending, but we got 

that. We asked for the Hynie diaries. They were 

produced by an unknown, anonymous third party while 

this was pending. 
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1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Thomas H. Pope, III, Esquire 

But we prevailed and the judge awarded 

her attorney's fees in that. We did not get the 

$4.7 million appraisal documents because the AG's 

office said they did not have that. 

I mean, I'm not denying they did not have 

those documents, but after the final order was 

issued, we asked the judge to reconsider 

whether they -- if they had used those documents 

under FOIA, then they should still be protected and 

they should go get those documents from whoever had 

them and present them to us. And the judge 

declined to rule on that because the case was over, 

as he saw it, and he did not rule. 

But we were successful in large part, and 

we got Ms. Summer's attorney's fees paid. So 

that's the relation. 

I mean, it doesn't -- what it is, it is. 

We got documents that related to 4900, but that 

wasn't the only purpose of it. 

Q Okay. You mentioned the 4.7 million 

appraisal. Why did you want to see that? 

A Because it seems preposterous. I mean, 

she thought it did, I think it does. Anybody in 

the world thinks it does. You ask a guy on the 

street that ... 

EveryWord, Inc. Court Reporting Page:26 www .EveryWordinc.com 
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Q 

A 

Thomas H. Pope, III, Esquire 

Do you know -- have you ever seen it? 

No, I've never seen it. 

Q You have never signed a confidentiality 

order and looked at it? 

A 

Q 

A 

I've never seen it, any part of it. 

Okay. 

I mean, there are farmers in 

Newberry County that are worth more than that; I 

mean, honestly. It's ludicrous. 

He had a $3 million-plus stream of income 

every year before he died. 

Q So you've never looked at it, but you 

just assume it's incorrect? 

A I would bet my life on it being 

incorrect. 

Q Okay. And then what is -- why was do 

you understand what the appraisal has inside of it? 

A What 

Q 

A 

Analysis? 

Assets and liabilities, I guess. 

Q No. An analysis of the revenue stream, 

copyrights and 

A Yes. That sort of thing should be in 

there, yeah. 

Q Okay. 
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Thomas H. Pope, III, Esquire 

A Publicity rights, there's the property. 

All that. Whatever. Whatever he had. And 

publicity rights and copyrights apparently are very 

valuable. 

Q 

A 

Okay. 

I'd say that James Brown is probably --

in terms of his cultural popularity, he's probably 

right there with Elvis. He might be a step behind 

him, but not much. 

Q How much in publicity rights did 

Mrs. Pope and Mr. Buchanan generate during their 

fiduciary service? 

A I don't know. They tried to do one with 

Corbis. 

Q 

A 

Q 

Do you know the terms of that deal? 

I don't. 

Okay. Beyond Corbis, do you know if they 

generated any other publicity rights? 

A I don't know. 

Q 

A 

Q 

do it? 

A 

How about the prior fiduciaries? 

How about what? 

The prior fiduciaries. Were they able to 

No. I think they were so busy stealing, 

they never got around to it. 
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J.N THE UNIT:EDSTATE-S.D:ISTRICT COURT 
FOR 1lIE DISTRICT' oF:·sourHCAROLINA 

·.coLuMBIA··prv1sto:N 

Forlando J. Brown. 

AdeleJ.Pope, individually and As Trustee of 
~e Irrevocable Tru$t e$t4blished byJatncs 
Brown in Aug0.st 1, 2000, and 

Robert.J. Buchanan, Jt., individuaUyandAs 
Trustee of the Irrevocabl~ 1'.t:ust esta~lish~t:t by 
iamtsJ3town in Aug'tlst l, 2:000; 

_Defendants,. 

deposes and says: 

AFFIDAVIT OF ADELE J~POPE 
OPPOSING CONFIDENTIALITY 
:fitSlGNA1ION.OF WlNGAi'E 

surr LITl(;ATIQN AGQEMtNt 
A.NDl3.t\JtJKNJ:<;ut··A.P1W$4L 

l. This affidav1tis based on my own knowledgce and belief. 

2:, ram informed. an,d bc::lieve that :the -~ttett>.pt llf llussell L, Bauknight to des1~ate the 

Wingate Litigation Agreement and:t:h.e l~ss.;t®n $4~TµjilliQn Baqloughl ;\pptai~ confidential 

shoµld be denied for the following reasons: 

a. The do<;aun~nJs .~e pµblic im:der the.: S~ C. Fre.edom oflnfor:tnati<>:n Act ('"FOIA*'J:and 
:ate not confidential for di$®Very pµn)O$e$, •• • 

-1,. Mr. Baukntght and. Wiitgate haVse>shared; :or should have shared the· ~ntents of lhe 
Wingat¢ f\pptai$al and the Wingate Agreement with other Wing~-cliet1ts and 
Bauknight•-~. ~o,;p1~intiffs m the Rieliltmd County Suitfiled May 1.9, 201:0, including: 

i. Attoritey General{fonner) Heµry McMaster; 

ii.. Ru:sse11 Bauknightoitheha1f6f Henry McMaster ·ti$ Auor,u.ey Ge1;1,eral; 

Hi. lluss¢11 Bauknight on .behalf of Tommie Rae Hyrue; 

iv; Tommie Rae Hyriie 

iv. ·Russell Baukrtight on behalf of James B., • Hy.hie's sort: 
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v. James B. (Hyme~s son)~ without a Gwµ-diat1 l,ld 'Litem, (''OAL'') 

vi-. Tonya Br◊wn~ a stranger t◊ the Estate and 2000 Ttust; 

yif~ I{u$~1l 'lla11knight on ~hajf 9fTonya Brt>wn; 

v:iii. Teti'y Brown 

he.. RusselLBa~ghton behalf of Terry Brown 

x. Rus.s~11 Jiau.knight :pp. ~~f dfl>~a 8;Tb~mas a Wilittrust contestant{ 

xi. Deanna B. Thomas; 

xii. Sydrteyt .. Catrmgton t. min.ots 'withoutGALs, 

xiv. Daryl Brown>-who has testified hi a deposjtj.qn he w~ A<:>t -tQld oftlle 
Wbi$'ateS11it prior.to: its commerteemerit. 

~; 'Russell B~ukttlght c>lt b¢half C)f Dacyl if3rown, apparently withoutdiwlosure 
thathe arid t;Ji.e: Wingate Firtn w~re contrrt~11¢it1$ th~ Richlan4 (;p,uney Sttit~ 

'xvi. Russell Baukiiiglit-asotrustee of the ~gEt,~Y Trµst :~ateli by •ij~nry).1:pfyi~ter 
m hold the private assets of James Browri :it1 the proposed state takeover; 

d. Mt:. Bauknight and the Wingate Finn, have abused the discovery .system in Aik~n 
Co:unt,y, ttichland County and thls dourt'., • 

e, All ofthe mfonnation n¢eessruy £or the Ba,tlkn~ght Approfaal was public for most ():r all 
of the-p~p"1:ft()111: Aqgl.l.$i lO, 2:0Q7:Wltil May:~9, 4()()9,. 

3. In the pasf 3'5'.yea:rsl have been ihvolvedin the preparation ofriwnerous estate-tax 

,returns and worke<t on the wµuations accompatiying th¢m. It is my op.inion t() a reason&ble 

degr~ of profe$sfona,l certainty in my field U.at all available financial doq:wnen.ts fQr ~ven,years 

2 
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before J~es 13rowrri s death and 2 ·¼ y~ar aft~r his death were the om d,qc\lrtlents which ~ou1d 

have helped cl,etem.iine'tfie:.faittnark:et value ~f James -Brown's music. empir~ at d~tll-

4. Allor the ~cords ·necessary to conductthe· fa,ir~marketvalue; appraisal ,of Brown,'sJP 

assets ru,id mµsic empire were avajlaple tor inspection and·copying 'vvithou(Hmitation 'by ·a11 

In:tetested P~µs; 'inq'{Uding ~ersto the ES4ite/2tlP0 Tti;Ist such as Ms. Hyrµ(:!:, Ton.ya Brown 

and :J~eslt,Jotfuost'ofthe tfrnejrom and after.theOr4er'ufthe Uo11orabieboyet A. Early, JlI 

dated August 1-0, 2007 and untiLMt. Buchanan andt were repla~eq oµ M~y 26~ 2009. 

s; l)µring;.:brl¢fper;1od.s some docum~nts mt?tnot have been availabl~, l>µtsuc:::h; perlo4 

wer~ bri:e.f. ForexampJe; th~ ~tlll.etax tetum was .desigµ.ate4 conft4¢lltial in State Coilrt,and:\b,is 

st.1it getwee.rt S~ptembet 2008 and January 20:09, :It was then fully disc~seq in open CQ~.ffildis. . . . 

now apart of thtrnrootd ◊It ,appeatm JVils0n v, ,/)plJtlS. 

6, I ain s~ ~; ~®man wit!l ~onfirm,. It asked, tlttit.tlle ·®nfid~nthdity docurileat he 

$:i;gnetl was. :doting ·one ·ofthose brief peric;d:s~ and that ftij:lafido and Terry hl:ld, le~gt}ly .@d. 

optmtihn of'ihe estate '@d 2000. trus.i until May .26, 2009~ 

7. Attathed as Exhibit A i~ a copy of my letter to Attomey General Alllll: Wij'so4 sen.t 9n 

Septeml>er l6~701; at'Wrl learnedthat Mr; Batilqri..gl:itclaiµied,·th4t h¢ did:not showtlie 

Bamqiight Appraisal .tQ .the Office <>f tht Attontey General. 

s. TQ date! have nofhad an oppo~ty to ill¢et'wtth AG W:ilsori. 

9. M,r. Bauknight, his:"attomeys at Nexsen'Pruet~d tlt~ Wingate Fitnt have been fighting' 

the tijfoase of:ptiblic dp,~uinett~ Ullder. FQlA ·smce the Summer of&0l {. The followin~ are.just a 
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a: •. 111 M~y 2011 AG \1/il~◊n mid:~wclnght bpth_ told ,the. Wii,Mn v .. .Dallas Coili't • tliat 
• ~ JR:$ i-¢J~ted.4p~U®tsy ¢ont¢ntfoiti®tth¢ s~ttlementJ1gte¢m.ent wllfcause 
additional fax 1i~bility, 1Jut •@, tlla,t the Estate is ptved a. $J0,000fe,detal ta:x. refund 
due to Appellants' overpayment~... • 
'the Suppiemeiital Inventory .and A,ppraisal . ,. rev~. tli.a( th~ ~~ 9f•4ea:t4 yalq~, [sic] 
t}ie .{allles f3rqwrt Estate and 4rust wett actually-valued Etftough1y·$6.5 Million ..• /~ 
[A foQtp.ot~ ,e~pJains tlia,t th¢ home is $1.2 Million oflhat flgure~J 

"Acct>tdirtgly ,the date ofdeath Valuation of these tax~ble ip.teNs~ w~ conec,t.ed ftotn 
$84 niHlit)rt fo.$4,697 Mllliort. 

·b. ByNoven,ib,er 2Ql 1 Wing~ and Mr. Ba\tk:nlgb.t, fotHyni~,'retfy Bt6w:n-and·othets, 
wefehittedy fighting.F<JIA.~cl disegv~ry reqµe$t&i9 $e¢theApptaisal Plld_◊thetpublic 
· doclilnems, and ha.d had tried to>intervene in two ,1:'QIA s,uits. Th¢ fight cpntim.1¢~ t<>da;y 
(S® E)iliibits B.C.and DJ • • 

c .. Byio12. it W3$ ¢l~QI" ibttt tl1e.•Wingat¢ Suithad been brought without the knowledge 
rif a :tiumber oftlle clairoe4 pla,.ntiffs. 

:it ln,2(ll2 Win$ate.artd Mr~ Bauknight hegflu flgbtipg t9 keep a4-Yeat-old.<lag OOet 
in pla.t~e [E>thibitE.ll • • 

had di$cussed theseinipo.rtant issues. {See ExhiqifF] 

1 L. By Mtl.y 20.13AO Wiison had terminated the Wingate Finn and ~k:ed t9 ~ @:lpp¢d 

as a .party to the ·wiµgate Suit He haq. ~si> told ·the Sµpe:me Court the FOIA matters should be 

res()lved shortly. 

12. Wing~(e @d Mt. B.aulrnight, however, Jisked the Richland County ·court i~ May 201~ 

to delay all heatings on evezythi,ng, inolµd.i:r1g the t\Q' s ,atte:mpt.tQ wtthdraw ,and the FOI.A suits, 

untllall matters ate concluded ht Aiken. 
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13. WiQ.gate'$ client~, in,clµd,ing 'terey~ Mr. Bauknight and others, have been seekin;g 

telieffrorn default ,as to my :counterclailll$ (~ to which iq~y failed tq· thn~lt resl)Qnd} sfuce,,Iate · 

20l0. 

SWOR'NTO before>tnethis 
tr~&y. of s~~t; .•••• ' .·.·-·. ~-
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Exhibit A 
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Law Office_ of Adele J. Pope 
1228 Walnut street 

Newberry, south Carolina 29108 

September 16, 2013 

The Honorable Alan Wilson 
South Carolina Attorney General 
Post Office Box 11549 
Columbia, South Carolina 29211-1549 

Re: 
Request for Meeting Re: Bauknight Claim that AG Wilson 
never saw Appraisal on which False Felony Claim Based. 

Mr. Bauknight's Continuing Interference with FOIA Rights 

Dear Attorney General Wilson: 

I ask to meet with you at your earliest convenience to deal with actions of Russell 
Bauknight taken within the last 30 days to perpetuate the false felony claim lodged 
against Robert Buchanan, Jr. and me by your office between 2011 and 2013. 

Mr. Bauknight still speaks of record "on behalf of' the Attorney General of South 
Carolina in Richland County Case 2010-CP-40-4900 (the "Wingate Case"). Until that is 
corrected, the State/AG agpears to bolster Mr. Bauknight's actions. 

Your office assured the S.C. Supreme Court in March 2013 that the FOIA cases 
would proceed expeditiously. 

Instead, on May 10 Mr. Bauknight told the Court in the Wingate Suit that the 
Supreme Court (by omitting the FOIA footnote) has no further interest in FOIA 
compliance. He asked Jg. Manning to delay the FOIA cases for what may be years. 

Then on September 11, 2013 Mr. Bauknight asked the Federal Court to impose 
a confidentiality Order on two public documents requested under FOIA since 2011: 

a. The Wingate Litigation Retention Agreement; and 

b. The appraisal claiming the at"death value of James Brown's worldwide 
music empire was less than $4.7 million. 

In an August 20 federal deposition Mr. Bauknight claimed - for the first time -
that your office never saw the less-than $4.7 million appraisal which served as the basis 
of the felony claim lodged against Mr. Buchanan and me for two years. 
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Ur; to Attorney General Wilson 
Septer;nper 16.2013 •• •• 
:Page.2 
•*******-*il:••••••••'•o••••·••1rlr•·*:A-******~******~••••*:-t*,t*·*****•,•••*****1r**t*******·***********:*••••*"' 

. . f\1r. B~u,knight clings !~ tl1ELnQtiQn ttu1t J.ames l:lrQwn·;s Vl~J1dwide 'mti~ic ~tnptre 
w~~ worth le~:s~tha?· ~-7 n:t~ll•o~ at ~.~.attr= ~Qt ~he oortectvafµ$·pf.appr.oxrmately $84 
Mtlhon. ,He clings to the m~tion that Ms. Hynie>~nd J,E.)r child eormot the Tennination 
RigflJs. He cling$ to the fals~ feJony claims .. His:Aqgust4o deposition ,says~ in pc31't: 

thatis. JJbppycock, Pvre speculation rt9m ,yoyrctient {Pope]. 
Fi:lntasy ..... l'·m the persbn w.h9 actually looked at1hi$. And l said 
'it w,as. a fair and raasonable settfetnent .. I ,dog1.t know where ltiils 
:fantas¥ isthat$50.mllllon:~as gone-@Wil\1. Nymberone~-yout 
client made up ,that)1umber. ¥out:cfiet)t:did that lria self~ 
:serving.Jasbion.:SO]bat,she:.C.OOtdtake:$5,r:nUlion out Of this. 
,estate: for her retirement. . So to say thjt \hjs would -have • 
:diminished i~ ailo~d;. A-total load.· J :t"ookecf,t :thjs,. J-say. You 
haveJ10 clue how ,tt:irtn{h~tilln rights where [sic]. . '¥91.1 ·<:lpntJ 
kn,ow the Vt:\lue .... She has no ¢Iv~ v.11f3t st1e wa.$ de'aling With 
a'nd pufstµffinthe·pa_per that lt's)u:srtotanyfat>rlc~ted, :µrit.n.Je, 
'If blows• me away that some<:m(:1 wlth a f~w degree can be st>, 
disno.n~~t and get aw.~ywfth. it .... }You 1<noV1. wh~?, That's sf!t 
aside ,f>y the §upt~me Court; • 't:hiats tine. t•ve; got a ..-,e.w 
roadmap, and Pm :9ding tQ foll<>w this J)~W roadmap .fo a t; ... 

.... ,[Y]pµr pli~nl r~ped :this estate taking everfoirnt, oµtofJt fQ.r 
her own fees and r0,r Bob'~ Te~$ .~nd herlawyer•s fees'Jeaving !t 
io$dlvent, . .Yourclientdidn'tev~rj try. Yoµr ~lent didn1t ·know 
the numbers. T k.nowJhe nutribersi ;Thereiwgs no diminished 
Legacy Tr~St. Th~t~$ fibriqafic>n from :your client ••••••• , • , • 

The$~ a,re strong words for on~ $peaking ~on behalf9f' :the :State/A~, lt is 
doubly troubling wtierrthe Je~s .. \h~n $4;7 miiHoo. appraisal has beeri uri<Jer:i'(ocl< ~nd 
let fodhree years despite the t$quJr~rn~ntof the $:C. Probate Code to:fiia it. 

Mr .. .aaUk.nighrs _c1,Jirn~ about Ms, Hynie's>controt ofthe,Termination Rigt,ts-:has. 
been shown to be wron,g~ · .. ¥au h~vt rtpw, f:l~~~d to b~ dJoppe:d from the lawsuit th~ 
srate!A~fl.t~d again.stus in 2oiObasecf-0nsom~bQqyt$ (f~1$e)-.t:lafrn tn~t-AG 
McMast~r would ~re~cti ljis fidµcic;lry duty if he did: not sue us on May,, ~ j 2Q1Q, 

ltis time to undo the damage done b.Y tqese f~tse felpny GIEtims. J1nd the above 
t,wo· public ~:pct1ments .a,re ,one p1ace to .start. • 

·since :Ocf9ber ·2ql2 we have :qiscussed the damage: causecfby the State/~G'$ 
: i3doptiort of Mr. Bauknight's false claim that .Bo'b and I iri}entipoany overstated 'the 
value of 8rc;>11Vn'$ assE)ts by $79 million on the £state Tax,Retorh tor thE:! improper 
purpose of $ecuring a $5 million comrrii~skm. Section 7206 ofthe lRC says: 
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ttr, .. fo Attorney General VVil~on 
f>~Pt~mper 1ij, 2013 
P~ge3 

•*H'il' ........ •-,,•••*****~;..•'.i,-,i·11••111••11-,,-11•.n:•••***1t*********••••~•;.;*"*jll-"~"'·•.,**•***·1H• .. •*•••·••'**"d,i•:~~ 

At1Y:J,18i'ap~.wJi()-

.(1l tlEQLAft•mON UNDERPENAL'l1~$ OF PERJJU~Y ... WillftlUy makes an4 
:iJubl!ICribe,· any'rifur:n, statement, or ot&et di)t:t1rn:•t1:t; 'Whleh ¢ontains od& 
y-tifl~ by a wrrtt.,, dedfaratlon th .. I• macje ~n.d•t ptr111lJles of perju_.y, and .~hlch'.he 
d• ric:;,t&en,ve. fifbe true and cqrr~~ -':~ to -.ver:tmatertal 
,n_tt,t; Qt • 

$ha11·•:~ gunt.y of •·fetooy•and, upol\~~••Wl~don•·th,r,of, $hilill:• fined 
,., ,: or irt1prit$C>i'I~ not trfore than $ y.,.,.., ·or both; together with :the costs 
-c>f .PfOS8¢,UtfQtii• fEmphesls suppli~t:I.). •• 

lt.itJs true that ybU 'have :not lgokeq·.at;the -~P.Pt~rs'al1 and :thatyoµ ·reHeµ on Mr. 
:Ba,Uknigh.t's g~idance, t· ask that we looKat 'it together aod asses!rWhetberlh~r~ is an 
ea~y way to set the$~ rn~tteffl s~raight 

I aslrthatwe mf.let at·yout earliest co.nVE3ti"l~n<;e lo pisou8s tHlsJ1erious Jrtatter, l 
am sending this.tetteflo my ®YnseLAd.am: Slivema11, as. I W6likf1Jke for: him to]oh1 mt 

~ . .. 

We are available afmosfijhy momtng -at yoµr convenience, a:nd on tT)Q~t 
Tti°(:l$daY:taf'ld Thursday aftern~onswith •alittiij :n<>tic.e.: 

Thank you 111 advance. fof.tt)~: Qpportvnity t~ :$peak with you. 

$incer~ty, 

AJP/Ja 
cc: Adam Silv~rnail j ct3,Q~ 

Robert 8udhanani Jr., Esq .. 

--~-f'tf& 
Adele J. Pope 
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Exhibit F 
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1228 Walnut street 
Newberry, south carollna 29108 

April 1, 2013 

The Honorable Alan Wilson 
South Carolina Attorney General 
John W. McIntosh, Esquire 
Chief Deputy Attorney General 
Robert D. Cook, Esquire 
Assistant Deputy Attorney General 
C. Havird Jones, Esquire 
Senior Assistant Attorney General 
Post Office Box 11549 

£x~i\,,~ ~ 

Columbia, South Carolina 29211-1549 

Re: Hynie "Diary" Gag Order'Appeal 
Appellate Case No. 2012-212917 

Dear Attorney General Wilson, John, Bob and Sonny: 

Page 2 of 6 

Since the February 27, 2013 Decision has voided AG McMaster's "stipulation" 
that Tommie Rae Hynie was Brown's spouse, I ask that Attorney General Wilson either: 

1. Move to withdraw from the Hynie "Diary" Gag Order Appeal; or 

2. Join me in asking the Court to either Rule on the Appeal or Remand it 
to Judge Early for a Ruling. 

As you may recall, I began trying to void the Gag Orders in March 2012, as part 
of Case 4900. The Order on appeal was issued as part of Aiken Case 122. 

As you know from your own copy of the "diary" and Sonny's and Mary Frances' 
email communications with Buddy Dallas in 2008, it is important for witnesses to be 
ungagged as to the known contents of these documents. 

A May 29, 2012 Affidavit of Case 4900 witness Albert Dallas says: 

Mr Wells called me, to the best of my recollection, 
around 1st of March, 2007 ... boxes and debris left in home 
of James Brown. 

The diary was copied and transcribed by David Cannon 
and his secretary, whose name I do not recall. As 
trustee, I felt that this was information that needed to be 
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Letter to _Aijorney Generar Wilso.n and others 
A ril 1.2013 • • p t · .... 

Pa,e2 

,turned over to th~ Cou,rt and numeroµ~ copJes: were made 
avail~lile to a nutnber:.qf]ntt;,rested ,parties at ~ hetiiring, ·• 
the exact (,fate-of whjcb ldo riotrec~II. • 

As personal teptesentijtive and trustee Until November 
20, 2001.··l ·f®I it :is •imperijtive.-:,,th.at -the cotitent be 
revealecl fQr any and a11 probative-q1;1~f;tions presented tp 
the court.J Wa$. requtred to vigorously ifefend :the estate 
pl~n .. ,;a release ftont;)tJdg~ t;arly's ol'derjs n~ce~~ijfY in 
ord~r that ~n .. .facts be made av~il.abJ~ tq all :rhterested 
parties .. To tn'at ~nd 1> 1 request ~Y ibis ~ffi¢11:1~it. that the· 
Jorrm1.ie Rae Oiartes be reJeasf!d. 

A May:30, 201'2 Affi(:taVitof TQO'lWetls describes firjdin9 the "Hynie diary,rm, a. 
pile of bQ)(~S appeadng to be discard~ .. ·~e s~ys:. ul re.ad through lli called Mr, Daila~; 
aYld lilef Mr. Oalf~s on that same aftemopn< Atihe rne,etihgi I tum.ed :th~ ~iciry over· to 
Mr. Danas. :I haVe notseetlit: since. • 

A~ Sonny and Ma,,y Franeeswifl :recall, the ~diary," which i'lad b~~h: wide.ly 
disseminate<:t ~n<fdiSQllSsed for mpnths, was rnanea Jo)ibgut f5:p~ople by Way.Me 
8y:rd, :esquire. 0in .eat1y2oqa, Re(;ipie.n\siootudedAG MeMast@r. the .A<3. of<3eorg1a and 
.9~oers witbin.and,outs,de the teach ofthe}\ilten Qpyrt • 

'fhe Gast Orders Wete:Jssuw 11:rFebruary and Match of2QQ~ .. :$omw and Mary 
Fr~nce.s - ''in vi'otation ofthe bme.r. 1.in~~~s void. -:failed to turn JttAG McMaste.rt:s :copi$s 
to th~ Qlertand - agajh io violation, unles~voi.d ·.,...re.c.¢tved ~nother copy ftom P~Uas, 

On August 1 ~i 2014-af:ter.Judg~ E£Jdy de.cllrted to rule<on \i<iidih,(i the $•ag 
Orders, I :filed a notice ufappeaL I namect AG wuson a$ 1:1 :Respondent because 
AG WUjOti; thr9ygh Sonny, hadopposedVoldin_g:the Gijg'Orders. 

To :expedite a decision o,t this rri<ltter,J filed my brief on August 14. 

The atternpls fo ypid the Gag Orders started a se~rqt, b.y ~~ Wilson and Hs,nie; 
through Mr. Wi~gatein c~.s.e 49.0Q, fprtt:re :person -n9tm~. -who hac:t reye~t~g the 
widely•·known.diary•contents tojoum~li~l Sue-Surnmtlr, 

There~ft~rfilings by ,Hyni~'s attorney, endoi'$ed by sonny for A<; Wil$Qll, not 
only repeated the Joint position two A~9mey~ General and Hynie h~ve ta~en ih. Case 
4900 :frpmJts inception1 buttook v.itrio1i.c shots at ·Ille. [Bob Wijs:J,ofiocluded in the vitriol 
betauseBau~nJght had purchas.ed Hynie's retease from-Bob's c;:lairr,~ .with Estate 
funds.] 
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Letter to Attorney General Wilson and others 
April 1, 2013 
Page3 

Included were: 

1. A claim of lack of jurisdiction because Case 1647 was 
pending in the Supreme Court. 

2. An alternative claim that the "diary" orders are the law of the 
case. 

P. 6 .... "there is no conflict of interest like self-interest.h Pope's $2.5 
Million Conflict of Interest ... She had the "audacity to file a claim 
for that amount. Her claim is simply egregious when viewed 
against the backdrop of her actual work and the value of the 
Estate and Trust. .. 

"In addition to correcting numerous problems from Pope's 
administration, including tax problems stemming from her failure to 
file income tax returns due during her administration, her successor 
Bauknight also addressed the estate tax. 

" Mr. Bauknight did what a personal representative should have 
done ... obtained an independent, professional valuation of the 
intellectual property .... James Brown's Estate was found to be 
worth $6.5 MIiiion at the date of his death ... 

"That independent professional valuation was then submitted to 
and scrutinized by the ... IRS .. A division that deals exclusively with 
business and royalty valuations .... federal government refunded 
$10,000 in estate taxes that Pope erroneously concluded were 
due .. 

" ... Haphazardly claimed the date of death value of James 
Brown's Estate was worth varying amounts around $100 
Million, not one of them ever provided any substantiation for 
that figure. 

"The number was created by Cannon, Dallas and Bradley ( and 
followed by Pope), yet never substantiated by an analytical 
business valuation moder or methodology. 

"Since late 2008 the family and the Attorney General have been 
in agreement that the litigation must end. "Similarly, the family 
and the Attorney General are in agreement that Pope's 
conduct must come to an end ... " [Emphasis supplied.] 
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Page4 

... ·· ........ ,Attaohe1 to ,t~is ~a$ lhe foHoWing ~t~t~ment sigo~q by Sonny for A~: Wilson, 
Robert Go9k, :hrmself amJ 'M~ry.·Francesf 

11~he: Settfir\g :P~rttes .hereby Join and,'$Upport • Jommie'. Rae· Brown'·s 
Motton .to Dismiss A(iele Pop1is ap~~f regardh'.'lS the diaty ord~t:s .. !" 

... . My Reply ~sserted thaHhe •abqve ~ttacks :aetra¢tE:ld from theimportcint ls$ue. 
of this·ap.peat: • • 

Shquld .Judge Early have fieard the challenge to thE:t ·4 % ,year-old ~yl'lie "di~ry" 
.Gag.Qrd~~ ~nd tle.ctared those g~g <>rd~rs vrildab1n/fioore~pit:ed? 

J. als.o ~sserted that: 

"Attacks: bythe Aijomey General 011 a .p:eTSQn•~ski119 o.ur 
Supreme Court impo®nt qµe~tkln$ about the right pf 
lh<JiViduals in .South ~aroUna tp crE!.~te and maintain . 
private1y.:run f<:>imdat10:11s rats.es anothirque~Jipn; Why?;;. 

1 hope yol:1 wm agre~ that thls supportJ)y the t\G.l$tate . for Hyn1~·s PQsi,tio.n 
should notcontin1.1e a~E.lr tt,e February 27 .Oecfsion. • 1 HQpe, also. thafyou wiU'se~ from 
ttu~ abpv~ 'flow Impo.m.iht it.'is fQr AG Wil~on'.s current position w be know,n as k> the 
foilowiflg ,natters: 

a. Is it true tbe Stat~/,AG will .oo longer.bofster Hy~i~ ln h.er attempts to secure 
as.set$ James Brown gave toTtie Jame$ Brown "lFeel Goo~"Trust? 

h. Is it'truflthe,StE.ttelAG will not take advlt:efrom Hynie'$ counseraboutthe 
value of her cf aims? 

c. Is' it true th~ §tale/AG. no 1onger endorses B~QknigJit'-s, allegation that Btc,wrts 
music empire _and claims againstCapnon .. etc. we.re worth les~ than .$4.7 Million 
atQef:lth? 

d.As it tru~ .the ~tat~lA$. no longera$Serts ihatJ3uoh~nan ~nd Pop.e committ~d 
the federal .felontof !htim\ioQaHy ov~rstating Brown's ~s,et~ by:$]~ Million .on 
the Ssfa~e Tax: ,Return for the jmprop~r purpose of rece.Mng a lf;ir:ge cpmmisS:ion'? 

Simply .moving tflr()µgh Sonny, your cou:nsel of .re¢o.rd.:1 to wifudraw from the 
Hynie •ioiary',1 Gag Order Appeal, wiU t>e· an importaorfirst step in making ,c:lear that 
since feb,ru~ay·27, 2013AG Wilson intend~toProte~th~ ~t:Feel Good"Tn.ist~ not 
Hyttie. • •• 
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Letter to Attorney General Wilson and others 
April 1, 2013 
Pages 

I apologize for the length of this letter, but was concerned Bob and John might 
not recall the details of this appeal. 

Thank you for your consideration. 

Sincerely, 

(Mih~ 
Adele J. Pope 

AJP{ja 

Enclosure: Dallas email to Sonny & Mary Frances (Redacted by AG WIison) 
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State of South Carolina 

County of Aiken 

Adele J. Pope, 

In the Court of Common 
Pleas 

Case No: 2013-CP-02-1337 

) 

) 

Plaintiff(s), ) Deposition of 
) 

vs. 

The Estate of James Brown and 
The James Brown 2000 
Irrevocable Trust, 

Defendant(s). 

) ROBERT COOK 
) 

) February 8, 2017 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 

_________________ ) 

Deposition of ROBERT COOK, taken before Frances C. 

Gray, Verbatim Court Reporter and Notary Public in 

and for the State of South Carolina, scheduled for 

10:00 a.m. and commencing at the hour of 10:25 

a.m., Wednesday, February 8, 2017, at the office 

of Office of the Attorney General, Rembert Dennis 

Building, 1000 Assembly Street, Columbia, South 

Carolina. 

Reported by: 

Frances C. Gray 
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ROBERT COOK 

APPEARANCES 

For the Pro Se Plaintiff(s): 
ADELE J. POPE, Attorney/Esquire 
LAW OFFICE OF ADELE J. POPE, PC 
1228 Walnut Street 
Newberry, South Carolina 29108 
adele@popelawfirm.com 

For the Defendant(s): 
J. EMORY SMITH, JR., Attorney/Esquire 
OFFICE OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL, STATE OF SOUTH 
CAROLINA 
Rembert Dennis Building, 5th Floor 
1000 Assembly Street 
Columbia, South Carolina 29201 
ESmith@scag.gov 

WILLIAM G. NEWSOME, III, Attorney/Esquire 
NEXSEN PRUET ADAMS KLEEMEIER, LLC 
1441 Main Street, Suite 1500 
Columbia, South Carolina 29201 
bnewsome@nexsenpruet.com 

MARK V. GENDE, Attorney/Esquire 
SWEENY WINGATE & BARROW, P.A. 
1515 Lady Street 
Columbia, South Carolina 29201 
MVG@SWBLAW.com 
(Representing Plaintiffs of Richland Case 4900) 

GARBER REPORTING SERVICE 
803-256-4500 

Page 2 



1 Q. 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 A. 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 Q. 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 A. 

19 Q. 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 A. 

25 Q. 

ROBERT COOK 

Page 31 

Mr. Cook, did you and I have a discussion about 

this very problem in March of 2013? 

MR. SMITH: Object to form the question 

and scope. 

MR. NEWSOME: Same objections. 

MR. GENDE: Same. 

I know we met with you and Mr. McIntosh and 

General Wilson and I believe myself. I think you 

had asked not to have Mr. Jones there I believe as 

I remember. I can't remember every detail of our 

discussion, but I'm sure you raised it. 

Did I raise my concern that valuing James Brown's 

music empire at about 4.7 million would slash 

James Brown's charity to almost nothing? 

MR. SMITH: Object to the form and scope. 

MR. NEWSOME: Same objection. 

MR. GENDE: Same objection. 

I believe you did. 

Did you get the idea from that meeting that I was 

there to be greedy and get myself a big fee? 

MR. SMITH: Object to the form and scope. 

MR. NEWSOME: Same objection. 

MR. GENDE: Same. 

No, I did not. 

Did I seem to sincerely want to save the James 

GARBER REPORTING SERVICE 
803-256-4500 
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2 

3 

4 

5 A. 

6 Q. 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 A. 

13 

14 

15 Q. 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 A. 

23 

24 Q. 

25 

ROBERT COOK 

Brown "I Feel Good" Trust? 

MR. SMITH: Object to the form and scope. 

MR. NEWSOME: Sarne objection. 

MR. GENDE: Sarne objection. 

Yes, you did. 

Page 32 

Did you tell me at that meeting that you were 

hearing some of the things I said for the first 

time? 

MR. SMITH: Form and scope objection. 

MR. NEWSOME: Same objection. 

MR. GENDE: Same objection. 

I don't remember every detail in the meeting, but 

I remember you saying some of those things and 

both myself and General Wilson said that. 

Do you recall my concern about Mr. Bauknight's 

having filed documents with the IRS to claim that 

Tommie Rae was the spouse and not changing them as 

a result of the decision? 

MR. SMITH: Object to form and scope. 

MR. NEWSOME: Same objections. 

MR. GENDE: Sarne objections. 

I can't particularly recall that, but -- you know, 

I don't doubt what you're telling me. 

Might I have told you that it could cause 

terrible problems for the 900 copyrights James 

GARBER REPORTING SERVICE 
803-256-4500 
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ST ATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA 
COUNTY OF RICHLAND 

RUSSELL L. BAUKNIGHT, as Trustee of 
the James Brown 2000 Irrevocable Trust and 
the James Brown Legacy Trust, as Personal 
Representative of the Estate of James Brown, 
and on behalf of Henry Dargan McMaster, in 
his capacity as Attorney General of the State 
of South Carolina; Tommie Rae Brown, 
individually and on behalf of her minor child, 
James Brown II; Daryl J. Brown, individually 
and on behalf of his minor child Janise 
Vanisha Brown; Lindsey Delores Brown; 
Deanna J. Brown Thomas; Jason Brown­
Lewis; Yamma N. Brown, individually and 
on behalf of her minor children Sydney 
Lurnar and Carrington Lumar; Tonya Brown; 
V enisha Brown Larry Brown; and Terry 
Brown 

and 

HENRY DARGAN MCMASTER, in his 
capacity as Attorney General of the State of 
South Carolina; TOMMIE RAE BROWN, 
individually and on behalf of her minor child, 
JAMES BROWN II; DARYL J. BROWN, 
individually and on behalf of his minor child 
JANISE VANISHA BROWN; LINDSEY 
DELORES BROWN; DEANNA J. BROWN 
THOMAS; JASON BROWN-LEWIS; 
Y AMMAN. BROWN, individually and on 
behalf of her minor children SYDNEY 
LUMAR and CARRINGTON LUMAR; 
TONY A BROWN; VENISHA BROWN; 
LARRY BROWN; and TERRY BROWN, 

Plaintiffs 
V. 

Adele J. Pope and Robert L. Buchanan, Jr., 
Defendants 

IN THE COURT OF COMMON PLEAS 
FOR THE FIFTH JUDICIAL CIRCUIT 

Civil Action No. 2010-CP-40-4900 

~;;: 
S'lo~ -
c,' -. . :r ~ 
CJ>n 
• 00 ~ 

~ .c­
o c..., 
f"l'l 

AFFIDAVIT OF BETH BAUKNIGHT 



1. I am Beth Bauknight. I am employed with the firm ofBauknight, Pietras & 

Stormer, P.A. The statements contained herein are made from my personal knowledge. 

2. Since approximately May 26, 2009, I have served as the custodian of the records 

relating to the Estate of James Brown. I am personally familiar with documents that were filed 

by the former Personal Representatives, Adele Pope and Robert J. Buchanan, in the Aiken 

County Probate Court. 

3. Attached hereto at Exhibit A is a true and correct copy of an "Interim 

Accounting" filed by the former Personal Representatives on May 20, 2009. 

4. Attached hereto at Exhibit B is a true and correct copy of a "Final Accounting" 

filed by the former Personal Representatives on June 24, 2009. 

Further, the Affiant sayeth not. 

Beth Bauknight 

SWORN TO and subscribed before me 
This (.d day of C'.Dd-&-Aw , 2010 

~~;,ft rfr tou~~~a 
My Commission Expires: 9 /;c, /.:J.ol~ 

2 of2 



15/27/2009 08:28 FAX 8037791870 La, Office Of Adele Pope~ Russell Bauknigh ~001/038 

STA TE OF SOUTH CAROLINA 
COUNTY OF AIKEN 

PROBATE COURT 

IN THE MA TIER OF EST ATE OF JAMES BROWN 
CASE NUMBER 2007-ES-02-0056 

ACCOUNTING 
(Supplemental and Amended) 

I ] FINAL 
()..1 INTERIM #J A 

The undersigned Personal Rcprescntati\'CS submit this Supplemental and Amended Account­
ing. which covers the period from November :W. 2007, through May 20, 2009.1 

Thcanached documentation sets forth a complete accounting for the period specified. which 
is summari:zed a5 follows: 

Beginning Ba.lance 
Plus; Receipts 
Subtotal 
Less: Disbursements 
Ending. Balance 

Income 

"'If a consolidated accountin'1,. use this column. 

Principal 

$ I 0CJ.000,000.00 
$ 6.}9(,J:'.!5.60 
$106.196.3::!S,60 
$ ( 6.333.310.58) 
$ 99.863.015.02 

The Persona) Representalives declare thn.t this account has been examined and that iL~ 
comcnts represent~\ correct sta\cment of all receipts and disbursements and a.re true to the bc!;I 

knowledge and belief of the Personal Representatives. 

FORM #360PC (7/87) 
SCPC 3-704, 3-I003 

EXHIBIT 

I A 
PAGE 1 OF2 

c,-e,-~ r--: ,...,... ... ,-. , r, r- ..... •• , 

' This amends and supplements the accounting tfutt,!l~).~rs l~fovember 20. 2007 thrnugh Jwic 20, 
2008. 

Ated: 5 -a.O-;Joo, 
SueH. Roe 

n._ J~er':"~~ 
lb 



STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA 
COUNTY or AIDN 

IN THE MA'ITER or ESTATE OF .JAMES BROWN 
CASE NUMBER 2007-E5-02-0056 

ACCOUNrlNO 

JUN 2 9 Z009 

PROBATE COURT 

[X] FINAL (RESERVING ALL RIGHTS)' 
[ )INTERIM# 

The undersigned Personal Representatives submit this Final Accountina. which covers the 
period from May 21, 2009, through May 27, 2009, and mates to the assets of1he Estate of James 
Brown and the James Brown 2000 Irrevocable Trust. 

The attached documentation sets forth a complete accoWltina for the period specified, which 
is summarized u follows: 

Bcaionin& Balasx:c 
Plus: Receipts 
Subtotal 
Less: Dismncments 

Income 

Ending Balance in hinds of Buchanan and Pope 

•1r • consolidated accounting, use this cohmm. 

Principal 

S 99,863,0lS.02 
S 2.338.)93.75 
S 102,201,401.77 
S(IOl.201,408.77) 
s ~ 

The Personal Representatives declare that this account has been examined and that its 
contents represent a correct statement of all receipts and disbursements and are true to tbri.--~~---
knowleclae and bclief oflhe Perso11a1 ~-- f E(!; 
FORM #360PC (7/87) 
SCPC 3-704, 3-1003 

PAGE l OF2 

1 $99,860,509.21 was delivered to Russell L. Bauknight. reservina all rights punuant to lhc appeal 
of this Court's Termination of Appointment dated May 26, 2009 and all objections and raervations 
to the Order of the Honorable Doyct A. Early, m, dated May 26, 2009. 

J { 



SWORN to before me Ibis 
241h day of June. 2009 

-i~ w. -'W. L ~(L.S.) 
Notaay Public for South Carolina 
My Commission Expires: Q./. C 'i • ~o 11... 

FORM #360PC (7/17) 
SCPC 3-704, 3-1003 

-- --·--------

JUNZ92'JI 

s;..-, --~(_./' 
Nome: Ra~ Budlwn,Jr. p{ 

Address: 212 Newbeny Street NW 
P.O. Box"63 
Aiken, South Carolina 29802-0463 

Telephone(O): 803-649-2Sl6 

Signature: CidoOo i , &f o.. 
Name: Adele J. Pope ( 

Address: 1218 Taylor Street 
PO Drawer 7125 
Columbia, SC 29202-712S 

Tclephonc(O): 803-779-1870 

PAOE2 OF2 



Form886A 
(Rev 1/99) 

Department of the Treasury Internal Revenue Service 
Explanation of Items 

Estataof 
James Brown 

Scc:1al Secunty Number Date of Death 

Schedule F Other MlsceUanaous Pro 
Descrf Uon 

2 Royalty Interests, Reversion 
Rights, etc 

12252006 

As Corrected 
4,697736 

Total of these Items 
Shown on Return 
Change to schedule 

84 000 000 4 697,736 

Item 2 • Royalty Interests Reversion Rights Etc 

84000,000 
<79302264> 

Valuation of 1hese interests was corrected to fair marl<et value based upon 
expert opJnlon and ffnanclal analysfs Adfustment Is per section 2031 
Internal Revenue Code 

Fonn 886A Page4 

APPENDIX PAGE 9 of 15 
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HENRY McMAsTER 
A:rroRNEY GENERAL 

James Richardson, Jr., Esquire 
1229 Lincoln St. 
Columbia, SC 29201 

RE: Settlement Negotiations 

Dear Jim: 

April 22, 2010 

"' EXHIBIT I l I Cook· 

As a follow-up to our telephone conversation yesterday, Wednesday, April 21, 2010, 
please accept this letter as one last effort to resolve our differences before the Settling Parties 
commence an action-. 

I am writing to propose that we agree in principle to three broad issues, which all the 
settling parties are willing to consider: 

(1) The settling parties will collSider releasing Bob and Adele 
from any and all actions, delicts, omissions, etc. while they 
served as fiduciaries; and 

(2) The settling parties will consider allowing Bob and Adele to 
receive some commissions in addition to any amounts they 
have already been paid; and 

(3) In return, Bob and Adele will tenninate all actions with 
prejudice and bring no more actions. 

If we agree in principle to these three issues, we can meet to iron out the details. The 
details of the release would necessarily include the process for making both sides comfortable 
with the efficacy of the release, which may include court approval (Circuit Court and possibly 
Court of Appeals, as we may agree during the negotiations over details). _ The possibility of 
additional fees will be considered only if Bob and Adele finally respond to our requests to give 
us a broad breakdown oftheir proposed fees: how much time (and proposed fees) with respect to 
fighting the settlement versus how much time (and proposed fees) with respect to handling other 
matters related to the estate and trust. We will need that breakdown before the weekend if we 
are going to keep the fee issue on the table. We will need a general agreement-in principle to all 
issues before the weekend as well. If by then we receive a response agreeing in principle, we 

REMBERT C. DENNIS Bun.,nmo • Posr OFF!CE Box 11549 • CoLUMBIA, SC 29211-1549 • 'l'ELEPHONE 803-734-3970 • FACSIMJLE 803-734-3677 



would begin meeting this coming Monday to iron out details. If not, I will keep the planned 
meeting with the Attorney General next week and we will get his OK to commence the lawsuit. 

cc: 

Alan Medlin, Esquire 
Louis Levenson, Esquire 
David Bell, Esquire 

Very truly yours, 

C. 11 -~rrth, f)r. liri:J /11,F ~ 
C.H. Jones, Jr. CJ 
Senior Assistant Attorney General 



BY FAX AND BY MAIL 

C.H. Jones, Jr., Esquire 

•• , • ...;.- •• ··--··-· ""' ... wi,1 

Law Offiee of 
James B. Richardson. Jr. 

1H9 LINCOLN STR;n' 
(()LUMIIA, SOUTM CAROLINA 2ff01 

11:1.E!PtfONE 802V199~1.2 
fAX 80S17Jll-9621 

April 271 2010 

Senior Assistant Attorney General 
P.O. Box 11549 
Columbia, SC 29211-1549 

Re: Settlement Negotiations 

Dear Sonny: 

Bob Buchanan tried unsuccessfully to reach me by phone yesterday afternoon. He 
returned to Aiken Friday night after a 1200-mile round.:trip drive, did n.ot visit his office over 
the weekend, and yesterday {Monday) morning saw your letter of April 22d. 

My clients are concerned that your letter does not respond to the good-faith offer 
which they presented to the Attorney General a month ago. Instead it deals only with the 
matter of fees and a release. Your letter treats the proposal for Court of Appeals approval 
of a settlement as a possible part of a process for making both sides comfortable with the 
efficacy of a release, but the proposal for Court of Appeals approval has a broader 
foundation than that. 

My clients have asked me whether Mr. McMaster has seen their comprehensive 
settlement offer and, if so, what does he think of it? Does he agree to having the Court of 
Appeals reach the "substitution of judgment11 question, which was eaaential to the 
settlement? Touching a few of the other elements contained in our settfernent proposal, 
nave Forlando and Romunzo agreed to pay for the Federal case? ·no the parent& of the 
minors agree that a GAL is critical? Does Mr. Slotchiver agree to sign on behalf of 
James II? 

All these questions. which are the subject of the appeal. remaif'\ unaddressed_ 

You know that Ms. Hayes and I, who were engaged and are working solely to assist 
Mr. Buchanan and Ms. Pope In carrying out their mandate under the James Brown Estate 
Plan. will not be involved If the threatened lawsuit is commenced. I have been authoriZed. 
however, to tell you that my clients are willing to speak, individually, with an attorney for the 
Attorney General. other than you or Ms. Jowers, or to speak with Mr. Levenson, about why 
they do not think that such a suit would be helpful to anyone. Their only requirement for 
such a meeting would be that it be a private. confidential settlement conference, and that 

3 



they both attend. 

I continue to feel that Mr. McMaster and th• settling pl!lrties should respond fully to 
the comprehensive settlement propoeal which we. have placed on the table. 

~=r-:~on. Jr. 

Lf 
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1228 Walnut street 
Newberry, south carollna 29108 

April 1, 2013 

The Honorable Alan Wilson 
South Carolina Attorney General 
John W. McIntosh, Esquire 
Chief Deputy Attorney General 
Robert D. Cook, Esquire 
Assistant Deputy Attorney General 
C. Havird Jones, Esquire 
Senior Assistant Attorney General 
Post Office Box 11549 

zx~,'-'1,~ ~ 

Columbia, South Carolina 29211-1549 

Re: Hynie "Diary" Gag Order Appeal 
Appellate Case No. 2012-212917 

Dear Attorney General Wilson, John, Bob and Sonny: 

Page 2 of 6 

Since the February 27, 2013 Decision has voided AG McMaster's "stipulation" 
that Tommie Rae Hynie was Brown's spouse, I ask that Attorney General Wilson either: 

1. Move to withdraw from the Hynie "Diary'' Gag Order Appeal; or 

2. Join me in asking the Court to either Rule on the Appeal or Remand it 
to Judge Early for a Ruling. 

As you may recall, I began trying to void the Gag Orders in March 2012, as part 
of Case 4900. The Order on appeal was issued as part of Aiken Case 122. 

As you know from your own copy of the "diary" and Sonny's and Mary Frances' 
email communications with Buddy Dallas in 2008, it is important for witnesses to be 
ungagged as to the known contents of these documents. 

A May 29, 2012 Affidavit of Case 4900 witness Albert Dallas says: 

Mr Wells called me, to the best of my recollection, 
around 1st of March, 2007 ... boxes and debris left in home 
of James Brown. 

The diary was copied and transcribed by David Cannon 
and his secretary, whose name I do not r~call. As 
trustee, I felt that this was information that needed to be 
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~etter to Atorney General Wilson and others 
April 1, 2013 • • •• • 
Pa~'e·:2· 

turned ·ovet to th~· Court and numerQµ§ qppier,; were made 
av~ilcJtil~to:a num~r:ofintere$ted :partie$ at a •nearing, • 
the exact date pf Which ldo:notre~n. 

As ,personal representc1tiveand tru~tee Until November 
2Q; 2007.A feel itJs Jniper~tive,;, ,th$t the cont~ht be • 
revealed fclf any a.nd all probative qv~stipns presentec;rto 
the Court.A Wa.$ requJred to vi,go.roilislycfefepd .the estate 
plan ... ;a release· frotQ.Jod9e ~art.ts order :is •rt~~ary fn 
ord~r tti:al ?111 .. Jects be made availabie.to all interested 
parties. ·!o tHat,~n(.h: l request by this.,af,fidavit toaHhe· 
Jomm.ie. Rae Diaries .pe r¢J~a$~,d. 

A MayaO; 20~2Affid~VitQf T901We11s describes :flndil'.19 tt:ie ~Hynie dla.ry'',in a 
pU1:1 9f bqxes appe~dng to be disear<;J~. He sa,ys: i1 te,~d throvgftit. caned Mr. Danas~. 
alld rnefMri ·O:all~~ on that same aftemooot At-tf1Ermeeth1g, I lumed -ttli3 (li~ry·pverto • 
Mr. Danas .. 1t1$ve hQt seet1it since~ • 

. . . A~ Sonny $nd Mary Fr:ances Will J"$q~H. tnr;, ~cJiary;" Which had be~hWidf$ly 
dissetnin~ted and di$CQSsed for mo:nths; wa$ mail~ JO ~PQIJt 15:people by-WQyne 
·eyrd:, :esquire, in-early 2:00£3, ~ecipienls •included AG McMast~r~.· t:t,f;3 A<$of-Qeorgia and 
others within and .out$1de the tea.th of,tne IMk:~n Qoµrt. • 

TheGagOtders\!iiere is'.su~ ln:Februaey and Match of~QQ6.. $ormy and Mary 
Frances-in violation oftlie.Order. w,i~~s void'-failedto turn ifi-AG McMa~t~r$~pies 
t9 ttle Qlerk and - again in violatioh, unless void ...; r~-~iv~d ,~nother copy from Pallas,• 

On August 13, 2012. after -..,udg~ e~rJy declined fo ·nrle· on •vqi~ii1tl thEtGa.g 
Orders, ·I tiled a notice ofappeal. 1 named AG Wilsc,n asJ1 ·Re.spo.ndent becaO$e 
AG Wil$Ort,. thrqugh Sonny, had _opposed Voiding the. Gijg·-Qr;qws.. 

To '.expedite a de.cision cm this mat:t,er,J fiJ~~lmy btiefon August 14. 

Th~ attt:)mpt~-to vpid the Gag ·Orders started a se~rth by:AGWilson and Hyrlie.; 
through Mr. Wingate in Case 490Q, .fqr.,tt,$ ,person --.not me. •• wh.o ha(I :rey$al~cf the 
widely: known :diary:tontents t() joum~li$:t Su~ -Sumn:t(!ti 

Thetefifteffiling$ t>y.t4yn.i¢'.s attorn~y, endorsed by Sdnny'fqf' Af!, V'/Uson, .not 
only repeated theJoint position. tWe> AttQm~ys :G~n.eral end Hyn.ie have taken in <:ase 
4900 :frt>rrlits. inceptionr ,but took vitriolic shots ,t me. {B9b wijs nofinctuded in the vitriol 
beeause BalJRnight had purcha$ed Hynie'$ tetease from Bob's claims ,with11Estate 
funds.] • 
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Included were: 

1. A claim of lack of jurisdiction because Case 1647 was 
pending in the Supreme Court. 

2. An alternative claim that the "diary" orders are the law of the 
case. 

P. 6 .... "there is no conflict of interest like self-interest." Pope's $2.5 
Million Conflict of Interest ... She had the "audacity to file a claim 
for that amount. Her claim is simply egregious when viewed 
against the backdrop of her actual work and the value of the 
Estate and Trust ... 

"In addition to correcting numerous problems from Pope's 
administration, including tax problems stemming from her failure to 
file income tax returns due during her administration, her successor 
Bauknight also addressed the estate tax. 

" Mr. Bauknight did what a personal representative should have 
done ... obtained an independent, professional valuation of the 
intellectual property .... James Brown's Estate was found to be 
worth $6.5 MIiiion at the date of his death ... 

"That independent professional valuation was then submitted to 
and scrutinized by the .. .IRS .. A division that deals exclusively with 
business and royalty valuations ... .federal government refunded 
$10,000 in estate taxes that Pope erroneously concluded were 
due .. 

" ... Haphazardly claimed the date of death value of James 
Brown's Estate was worth varying amounts around $100 
Million, not one of them ever provided any substantiation for 
that figure. 

"The number was created by Cannon~ Dallas and Bradley (and 
followed by Pope), yet never substantiated by an analytical 
business valuation moder or methodology. 

"Since late 2008 the family and the Attorney General have been 
in agreement that the litigation must end. 0 Similarly, the family 
and the Attorney General are in agreement that Pope's 
conduct must come to an end . .. " [Emphasis supplied.] 



3Y~iflf~Jii6r1e~~~~:1 J;:n~~; ~:~:113 
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. ... ·.•· .· .·. Attach~to. t~is ~a$ lhe fotrnwing ~t~tement s,go~· by :sonny:for A~ Wilson, 
Robert Coqk, ·htm.self ang Ma1y: Frances:' 

•ii-h~ Settn~g PJrtr~s ;hereby ao,frt~nd.$upport··Tommie Rae Btow11•s 
MotionJo Dismiss AQef.e Pope~s. a·pp~at r~?lrdir)g the di~ty ordet-s ... •• 

.. ··. . ... My R.eply. ~sserted thatfhe ,ab9ve ~Hacks oetra¢tf)d from thelmpo~nt ,issue 
gt thjs appeal: 

Shovld ~udge• Eai"l.y'havij h~c:1rd the challenge tc> \~E:t 4 ½ ,year-Old tjynle ''Q~i€1ry" 
.Gag Orel~~ ~nd decf'ared tho$~ gc;1g ord~~ voldabinlfib or·e:,qJited1 

:t ~d$o ass~rtC!d that: 

"Attacks by the /\ttom,ey Gen.era! on a ~t$Qnc3sl(ing olJr 
Supreme. Court impo~f\t :qµe~JkJn$; aboutthe rig~t of 
In(jiv.icJu~ls ioSouth ;~aroOna tp cr~~te ~m;t maintain· . ·.• 
private1y;hJ,1f94ndations rats.es a·nother gue~Uora: Wqy?" 

I· hope. y<>y·wJll'agtee that.this SUPt?Ortby ~h~ A(;/State .. tor Hyni~'s oos{tion 
$houtd nor contiil~e att~r tbf3 february 27 Decision. •l n4pe, also,.;thafyQOwall s~~ :from: 
~ aoqve'how important it'is.f<;>rA~'WH~qp!s ourrentposition ·t.o be koawn as to·the 
following matte~: 

a. :Is iLtroethe Stat~/AG will OP t1.1nger.bofster Hynie in her·att~mptsto .secore 
as~ets James '£~town gave tolh~ ~aflle$ 'Brown "I Fe·el .Goop"'l'rust? 

b~. is ittrue the-Stile/AG win nohake acivicefr<>m Hynie's counselabouHhe 
value of her claims? 

c. Is it true, th~ State/AG no longer endorses B~µk,night'$. aUegation that ·Brown's 
music empire .and :t1laims against Cannon, efu.: were Worth.l~s~ than ;$4~7 .MJUion 
atqe~th? •••• • 

d. ls it tru~ .f'1El ~:fate/A~. no tonger asserts:thal ijµch~na,I') ~nd Pope committ~ 
the federal felony ofihli3ntlonaUy overstating •srowrfs ~~~~b, by::$19 Miflion·on 
the estate Tax :Return for the ,irriprop~r purpose of receiving a large :eommissfon? 

sfrnply movi11g through·.Son:r1y~ your .counsetofre¢or~., t9 withdraw from the 
Hynie "Oif:\ry,fj' Gag Order Appeal., Will' l:>e an irnportanlfirst step ln making, :Clearthat 
sine~ Fe~ru;:try it; 2013 AG:·wnson intends ·to .protec't t11e <i:l 1 t==eel G.ood" Trust .,... no,t 
Hyoie. 
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I apologize for the length of this letter, but was concerned Bob and John might 
not recall the details of this appeal. 

Thank you for your consideration. 

Sincerely, 

~~ 
Adele J. Pope 

AJP/ja 

Enclosure: Dallas email to Sonny & Mary Frances (Redacted by AG WIison) 
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Law Office of Adele J. Pope 
1228 Walnut street 

Newberry, South Carolina 29108 

September 16, 2013 

The Honorable Alan Wilson 
South Carolina Attorney General 
Post Office Box 11549 
Columbia, South Carolina 29211-1549 

Re: 
Request for Meeting Re: Bauknight Claim that AG Wilson 
never saw Appraisal on which False Felony Claim Based. 

Mr. Bauknight's Continuing Interference with FOIA Rights 

Dear Attorney General Wilson: 

I ask to meet with you at your earliest convenience to deal with actions of Russell 
Bauknight taken within the last 30 days to perpetuate the false felony claim lodged 
against Robert Buchanan, Jr. and me by your office between 2011 and 2013. 

Mr. Bauknight still speaks of record "on behalf of' the Attorney General of South 
Carolina in Richland County Case 2010-CP-40-4900 (the "Wingate Case"). Until that is 
corrected, the State/AG appears to bolster Mr. Bauknight's actions. 

Your office assured the S.C. Supreme Court in March 2013 that the FOIA cases 
would proceed expeditiously. 

Instead, on May 10 Mr. Bauknight told the Court in the Wingate Suit that the 
Supreme Court (by omitting the FOIA footnote) has no further interest in FOIA 
compliance. He asked Jg. Manning to delay the FOIA cases for what may be years. 

Then on September 11, 2013 Mr. Bauknight asked the Federal Court to impose 
a confidentiality Order on two public documents requested under FOIA since 2011: 

a. The Wingate Litigation Retention Agreement; and 

b. The appraisal claiming the at-death value of James Brown's worldwide 
music empire was less than $4.7 million. 

In an August 20 federal deposition Mr. Bauknight claimed - for the first time -
that your office never saw the less-than $4. 7 million appraisal which served as the basis 
of the felony claim lodged against Mr. Buchanan and me for two years. 



3:08-cv-00014-WOB-JGW Date Filed 09/27/13 Entry Number 299-7 Page 3 of 4 

Ur. tC> Attorney Geheral ·Wll~on 
Septem~r 1 a~ 2013· 
:Page2 
·•*·~••111-*•····••*** .......... "f!l'!\'**'!'tt,.••************~**frll"'**·*.*lr*********** .. *cl!·,;.,****-":***·1!'~··*·*,.****(r*:..fff.'lt .. il; 

. . . .. . fv1 r. B.~uknight clitlgs !6. t~~. n9t~<m that James ElfQYllo,,~ !{flridwide '.mu$i~ ~mpfre 
w~~-worth les:s~tfl~~· ~?. IT'l'.11,ory· at ~E:!~ttr~ n,<>t tbe correct .v~IU$<Qf ~ppr.oxfmately $84-
Mtlhon. He c.tmgs to th~ ngticm that M.s'. Hynai:t ~tld t,f;lr ctdtd ,control the Termio~tion 
Rigflts. He cling$ to the false·fetotty·ttaims. His:AqgustZO ,cj~position $ays, .in p~rt; 

thats :poppycock;• :Pu.re speoulatiori ftc:>m ·y,oµrpfient [Pope]. 
Fi:tnt~sy .... rm the pet$bn W,,9 aotu.allytookedatthis,. Andlsaid 
Jt wa§ a:tair••nd re~sonable settlement .. J;don'tknt>wWhe'ie thts 
'fantas~ isth~t$50.million·\\/a~. ggneavv~v-.Numbercome~··yout 
:client rnadffup,thatnumber;. Yout:elietttdid that In a self~ 
:senrin~tfa~bion .• :stfJhatshe: ooo1d takii $5:mltfion ·out gt :this. 
,estatefor her retirement.. So to say th~t thiswould·ttave 
:diminished ts :a. i~~d; A tcitat 'load.· J iook~<iEI, ttifs:. J ,say. ··You 
have no ctue how .tt:!rtj1i'rj~tipn dghfs where 'Isiq]. . ·y9µ gq_n'.f 
·know the vatua. ·• .. She has rt6·,ciu.e wo~t_sb~ was dealing·Witn 
atid _put$tQff in;~hEfpap;er that Jt's]ust totally fat;,rlc~teq, :\JrtJr:µ~. 
·lt blows me awaythatsornetm~ wi.th a faw degree :can be so, 
disn.qnest an<i gefaw~y .wfth It. ,;/rou 1<now1 »'h~J? That's s~t 
aside by the Supr~me C.purt, 1"hat•$ fine. 1\t~ got a i'l~W 
roadmap .. and J'im going tq :fqllewt.his:1.1~w roadmaJ>.to ·at .... 

... ,.[Y)Clµr qriE!nt r~ped .thJs estate taking ev&fy ,dirtte ouf qf:ilfor 
her own fe:es aiidfqr ~9t.l'$ fee~ ~nd herlaw-y:er·s fees'leaving it 
in$dlvent: ... Yourciierit.didn'teveii try. Yo.µr ~.ient didtft J~tioW 
Jhe. rJurnbe,r~, :l k.ne>w:the numbers;. Thereiwa$ r,9 dirp.lni~h~d 
Le~acy Trust Th~t':$ rabngaliorrftom your client 

Tt,ese :arf3 $frong wQrds for one speaking \(on behalf .Qf' the .State/.AC:t ft is 
doubly troubling When tf1~ le~sh.tt,~n $4/lmitlion appraisal has been 1Jritt~r.·11Qcf< i:lnd 
'tf:ty" forthree years despite the reqlHr~m~ntof tne $;C. Probate bode to :tile it. 

Mr. Baµknlghf~ _cJairns abm.1tM$. Hyniii's>coritrol ofthe Termfnatlon Right$.J::tas. 
been :shown to be Wrong,. You have, flPW· a~kf3d lo b~d~pped from '.the lawsuit lh$ 
State/A.$ fil~d .ageinstus In 2010 based' on so111et>q.dy'$ (f,1$e) ;pl~im that AG 
McMas~t woultft)reac;h l;li!3·fid1,1.cji;iry du\y.· if he did notsue us bn Mat 1 ~~ 'ZQ101 

It is· time to undo the damag.e done .t>y these false· felony ~l~im$., \8nd the above 
· t:wo .public ~QQuments ,are ·one .place to start. 

13ince :ootober 2012 we<have (ijscus$ed the :damag~. caused by the St~telAG1s 
,·ad-option. of' Mr. Baul<oight's l~tse claim th.at 13p~rar10 1. i,n'tentip11a11y over$tated the 
value pf8fc;,wn;~ ~ss~ts by $79 .million on the Estate Tax R:eturn for th(:; improper 
purpose of $.ecuriog a $5 miHioh comrrii~slon. :sectien 7206 of the IRC says: 
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ttr; .. teAttorrtey GeneratWil$po 
Setptemt,er 1$, 2013. 

:tt,!.2: .... ,,,,,iit,,i,•♦ \".••f••••*c*c****~:lr .• 'lr,t_,, •••••••• ********"*~j!e~)i,•~*~••~t•***"'**••<f··••tt••t.'4-'~•••tt 

1.R.C •. §7206 - FRAUl:tAND FAL$..~ $TATENIE~TS 

Ar:;y,~rep)j.\vho -

(1'}llEQLARAT:IQN ·UNDEFfPENALTIE~· OF Pl$RJlf .. RY ..,.,WIJlfUlfy makes anJ;t 
'$µ1>R.db••.ariy reWm,stalement; orotll•t c:i~~u~•nt; 'Which <:c>ntains or'le . 
v~tifi~ t.>y. ·awntten.detlaratlon· th~t ,~ 1»a1.de)1ridf.t pen•Jtletof perjur,,and wb~tt),e 
de>•# ,i.QlJeneve .. to be tiiue and .CQrt:il¢t ,.s. t~ JVeJ)(m~GJ •• • • • • • 
·m•tt•t:; o.r • 

$hJIJ~beautlf;y of. fel.Ot!Y:'and~ upo11i pc,myj~obther•of; jhjlf,~fined 
.... ~ or lmptt•on-' notrm>re than'$ y~iir$., ~f botl'I, tpgethet wJth:'the costs 
.9f pros~uttc,n,, JEmphesls suppl1~;f •• • 

'If it Urtrue·fnat you have not :1oo~~tfij[lhfJ ~ppra1sai., and thaf YQµ r~Oed .Qn •Mt 
B~uknight'~ gtJidaoce. I as.k·that wtl iooKi:it it: tog~ther and'assestrw.hether:ther~ i~r:~n 
ea$y way to set the$~ m~tter~ $,ra~ht 

:l ::ask tblltwe rn~et at'your earliest conyehi~nee:t9 Pi!>Cvss th,$ $8dous matter, l 
.a:mse,iding·thisJetterto my e9unselAdamS1hleman, as I wou!ttlJk~ for him tojotn us. 

We are available ·a'lmosfany n10m01g ~lyoµr convenience~ :and on n,Q~t 
TU~$day.~pd ThJJr$dllf aftetnoonswith ·alfttle itQti¢~ .. 

thank you hi advanc(i for tn~ opportt,1J1ity tP:$peak with you. 

AJP/Jer 
cc: Adam .Silvtrn~il, ·esg; 

Robert Buchanan. Jr.,. Esq. 

'$i11eer~Jy, 
n·.. •1h1\c. • .. ,otio, -~r:\ .. --
Aclete J. Pope 



From: 
Sent: 

To: 
Cc: 
Subject: 
Attachments: 

Alan Medlin < amedlin@sc.rr.corn > 
Friday, June 03, 2011 9:14 AM 

Black, David; AGSJONES@scag.gov; MFJowers@scag.gov; K\ngsmore, Fred L. 
Williams, Burl F. 
Re: Reply to Motion to Supplement the Record--FJNAL.DOC 
Reply to Motion to Supplement the Record--FINAL medlin edit.DOC 

Attached please find some editing suggestions. David, call me at your convenience: 920-1181. 

Some other thoughts to consider. 

Cox never made an offer so he never intended to value the property prior lo due diligence; he didn't have the available information 
to do so prior to any due diligence, which never occurred. How can they with a straight face say that his "valuation" is binding 
when they know he didn't have the information lo make a valualion, nor is he a professional appraiser. 

They claim that the 3 amigos also valued the estate similarly. The 3 amigos a!so did not obtain any appraisal. Cite the 706 note 
where Bobadele state that the 3 amigos are untrustworthy but they are nevertheless basing their valuation on the 3 amigos 
inventory and appraisement. • 

can we cite IRS rules re appraisal? Are there any applicable here? (Lad is looking at this for me.) 

I assume we intentionally decided not to address some of the other fluff in their brief. For example, they berate us for timing 
issues: not giving lhem the appraisal white the record was bring established. Of course we didn't. They have already 
demonstrated that they would sabotage the estate's dealings with the IRS by sending in the "roadmap." Do we want to address 
this somehow? 

from: a@ck. D,avid. 
sen~: thursda.y; June 02, 2011 .11: ~o AM 
To: mailto:AGSJQNES@scag;gov:; mailto:MF-Jowers@scag.gov; mailto:amedlin@sc.rr.com; m~Jlto;louis@levenson!aw.CQID; 
rm~Uto:lori@levensonjaw.c;Qffl -; Kingsmore .. Fred L. • • 
Cc.:·~-·::•·····.·: .... 
Subject: fw: Replyto.Motkm to•Supplemerit ~he.Record-~FINAL.DOC 

Draft reply attached. We will need to file tomorrow. Please have any edits back to us by noon tomorrow. Sonny, I will also send 
you a hardcopy with Wilkins signature. 

Thanks, David 

From: Williams, Burl F. 
To: Black, David 
Sent: Thu Jun 02 11 :25:57 2011 
Subject: Reply to Motion to Supplement the Record--FINAL.OOC 

Burl F. Williams 
Nexsen Pruet, LLC 
1230 Main Street, Suite 700 
Columbia, SC 29201 
PO Drawer 2426 (29202) 
T: 803.540.2145. F: 803.727 1408 

Exhibit E-11 

JB-41 _000296 
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Alan Medlin <amedlin@sc.rr.com> 
Friday, June 03, 2011 9:14 AM 
Black, David; AGSJONES@scag.gov; MFJowers@scag.gov; Kingsmore, Fred L. 
Williams, Burl F. 
Re: Reply to Motion to Supplement the Record--FINALDOC 
Reply to Motion to Supplement the Retord--FINAL medlin edit.DOC 

Attached please find some editing suggestions. David, call me at your convenience: 920-1181. 

Some other thoughts to consider: 

Cox never made an offer so he never intended to value the property prior to due diligence;-he didn't have the available information 
to do so prior to any due diligence, which never occurred. How can they with a straight face say that his ·valuation" is binding 
when they know he didr,'t havelhe information to make a valuation, nor is he a professional appraiser. 

They claim that the 3 amigos also valued the estate similarly. The 3 amigos also did not obtain any apprais;:il. Cite the 706 note 
where Bobadele state that the 3 amigos are untrustworthy but they are nevertheless basing their: valuation on the 3 amigds 
inventory and appraisement. • • 

can we cite IRS rules re appraisal? Are there any applicable here? (Lad is looking at this for me.) 

I assume we intentionally decided not to address some of the other fluff in their brief. For example, they berate us for timing 
issues: not giving them the appraisal while the record was bring established. Of course we didn't. They have already 
demonstrated that they would sabotage the estate's dealings with the IRS by sending in the ·roadmap." Do we want to address 
this somehow? • 

Draft reply attac!Jed. We will need to file tomorrow. Please have any edits back to us by noon tomorrow. Sonny, 1 will also send 
you a hardcopy with Wilkins signature. 

Thanks, David 

From: Williams, Burl F. 
To: Black, David 
Sent: Thu Jun 02 11:25:57 2011 
Subject: Reply to Motion to Supplement the Record--FINAL.DOC 

Burl F. Williams 
Nexsen Pruet, LLC 
1230 Main Street, S.uite 700 
Columbia, SC 29201 
PO Drawer 2426 (29202) 
T: 803.540.2145, F: 803.727.1408 
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